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Public Law 626 CHAPTER 830
AN ACT August 23, 1954
To amend section 32 of the Trading With the Enemy Act, as amended. [3-«242'91 :

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the
United States of America in Congress assemb?eaf That section 32 of
the Trading With the Enemy Act of October 6, 1917 (40 Stat. 411),
as amended, is hereby further amended by adding at the end thereof
the following subsection: '

“(h) The President ma&r designate one or more organizations as
successors in interest to deceased persons who, if alive, would be
eligible to receive returns under the provisos of subdivision (C) or
(D) of subsection (a) (2) thereof. An organization so designated
shall be deemed a successor in interest by operation of law for the
purpose of subsection (a) (1) hereof. Return may be made, to an
vrganization so designated, (a) before the expiration of two years
from the vesting of the property or interest in question, if the Presi-
dent or such officer or agency as he may designate determines from
all relevant facts of which he is then advised that there is no basis
for reasonable doubt that the former owner is dead and is survived
by no person eligible under section 32 to claim as successor in interest
by inheritance, devise, or bequest; and (b) after the expiration of
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768 PUBLIC LAW 627~AUG. 23, 1954 {68 8TaT.
: : such time, if no claim for the return of the property or interest is
L 4 ending. Total returns pursuant to this subsection shall not exceed
i 3,000,000, : ‘
“No return may be made to an organization so designated unless
it files notice of claim before the expiration of one year from the effec-
tive date of this Act and unless it gives firm and responsible assurance
approved by the President that (1) the property or interest returned
to it or the proceeds of any such property or interest will be used on
the basis of need in the rehabilitation and settlement of persons in’
the United States who suffered substantial deprivation of liberty or
failed to enjoy the full rights of citizenship within the meaning of
subdivisions (C) and (D) of subsection (a) (2) hereof; (ii) it will
transfer, at any time within two years from the time that return is
made, such property or interest or the equivalent value thereof to any
person whom the President or such officer or agency shall determine
to be eligible under section 32 to claim as owner or successor in interest
‘to such owner, by inheritance, devise, or bequest; (iii) it will make
to the President, with a copy to be furnished to the Congress, such
reports (including a detailed annual report on the use of the property
or interest returned to it or the proceeds of any such property or
interest) and permit such examination of its books as the President
or such officer or agency may from time to time require; and (iv) ‘
will not use such property or interest or the proceeds of such property
or interest for legal fees, salaries or any other administrative ex-
penses connected with the filing of claims for or the recovery of such
property or interest, : :
o UsCaisy,  ‘“The filing of notice of claim by an organization so designated shall
not bar the payment of debt claims under section 34 of this Act.
“As used in this subsection, ‘organization’ means only a nonprofit
charitable corporation incorporated on or before January 1, 1950 , ‘
under the laws of any State of the United States or of the%istrict of :
-+ Columbia with the power to sue and be sued.” ‘ : :
80 et o250, Sec. 2. The first sentence of section 33 of the Trading With the
Enemy Act of October 6, 1917 (40 Stat. 411), as amended, is hereby
amended by striking out the period at the end of such sentence, and
inserting in lieu thereof a semicolon and the following: “except that
return may be made to successor organizations designated pursuant to
section 32 (h) hereof if notice of claim is filed beglre the expiration
of one year from the effective date of this Act.” :
Approved August 23, 19564, '
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EXECUTIVE ORDERS—1955

EXECUTIVE ORDER 10585

DESIGNATING THE DATE OF TERMINATION OF-

COMBATANT ACTIVITIES IN KOREA AND
‘WATERS ADJACENT THERETO

By virtue of the authority vested in me
by section 112 (¢) (3) of the Internal
Revenue Code of 1954, January 31, 1955,
as of midnight thereof, is hereby deslg-
nated as the date of termination of com-
batant activities in the zone comprised of
the area described in Executive Order
No. 10195 * of December 20, 1950 (15 F. R.
91T .

DwIGHT D. EISENHOWER

TrE WHITE HOUSE,
January 1, 1955,

EXECUTIVE ORDER 10586

DESIGNATING CERTAIN OFFICERS TO ACT AS
" SECRETARY c:ﬁg TREASURY

By virtue of the ority vested in me

. .by- section 179 of the Revised Btatutes

(5 U. B. C. 6), and section 301 of title 3
of the United States Code, it is ordered
as follows:

In case of the death, resignation, ab-

_sence, or sickness of the Secretary of
‘the Treasury and the Under Secretary

of the Treasury, the following-designated
officers of the Treasury Department
shall, In the order of succession indi-
cated, act as Secretary of the Treasury
until & successor is appointed or until the
absence or sickness of the incumbent
shall cease:

1. Under Secretary for Monetary

. Affairs.

2. Assistant Secretaries, in the order
fixed from time to time by the: Becretary
of the 'I‘reasury

13 CFR, 1950 S8upp., p. 167.

4603081 O ~6] -16

3. General Counsel.

Executive Order No. 8714 * of March 18
1941, entitled “Designating Certain om-
cers To Act as Secretary of the Treasury
in Case of Absence or Sickness of the
Secretary”, is hereby revoked.

DwicHT D. EISENRHOWER
TrE WHITE HOUSE,

January 13, 1955. % .
ADMINISTRATION OF SECTION 32 (h) OF THE oY
TrADING WITH TEE ENEMY ACT

By virtue of the authority vested in me
by the Trading with the Enemy Act, as
amended (50 U. 8. C. App. 1 et seq.), and
by section 301 of title 3 of the United

: States Code (65 Btat, 713), and as Pres-

ident of the United States, it is ordered
as follows:

Sncnon 1%«@1&%&%&@1@ -
sor. .Organization, & charitable
eT'S zation incorporated

under the laws of the State of New York,

is hereby designated as successor In
interest to deceased persons in abcord-
ance with and for the purposes of sub-
section (h) of section 32 of the Trading
with the Enemy Act, as added by Public
Law 626, approved August 23, 1954 (68
Stat. 767).

Sec. 2. Exclusive of the function
vested in the President by the first sen-
tence of the said subsection (h) of seec-
tion 32 of the Trading with the Enemy
Act, the Attorney QGeneral shall carry
out the functions provided for in that

‘subsection, including the powers, dutles,

authority and discretion thereby vested

18 OFR, 1848 Cum. Bupp.

Page 235
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" in or conferred upon the President; and

functions under the said subsection are
hereby delegated to the Attorney Gen-

_eral, and the Attorney General is hereby

designated thereunder, accordingly.

Sec. 3. The Attorney General may del-
egate to any officer and agency of the
Department of Justice such of his func-
tions under this order as he may deem
necessary. :

N DwicHT D. EISENHOWER

Tre Warrg HoUSE,
January 13, 1955.

SRS il
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X HEIRLESS PROPERTY

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 14, 1054

' UNITED STATES SENATE,
' Suscomatrrrer oF THE CoOMMITTEE ON THE J UDICIARY,
‘ Washington, D. C.
The subcommittee met at 10 a. m., pursuant to call, in room 424,
Senate Office Building, Senator Everett McKinley Dirksen (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding. '
Present: Senator Dirksen (presiding).

Present also: Wayne H. Smithey, professional staff member, Senate

Judiciary Cdmm'ittee; and John W, Nairn, counsel to the subcoinmittee,

Senator Dirksen. The hearing will come to order. ,

This morning we will hear testimony on S. 2420, which was intro-
duced in the Senate on July 18, 1953, by Senator hennings, of Mis-
souri, Senntor Langer, of North Duakots, nnd Senator McCarran, of
Nevada. It is the understanding of the Chair that an identical bill
has twice pussed the Senats but no action was taken thereon in the
House of Representatives. We therefore tuke testimony this morning
on 5. 2420. ' : ,

(S. 2420 follows:)

[8. 2420, 83d Cong., 18t gess.]
A BILL To amend sectlon 32 of the Tradlng With the Enemy Act, as amended

1Y Be it enacted by the Senale and House of Representatives of the United- States
of America in Congress assembled, That section 32 of the Trading With the
Enemy Act of October ¢, 1917 (40 Stat. 411), as umended, is hereby further
amended hy udding ut the eud thereof the foliowing subsection ¢

% “(h) The President may desizuate one or nore organiziitions as suceessors

in interest to deceused persons who, if alive, would be eligible to receive returos

under the provisos of subdivision (O) or (D) of subsection (&) (2) thereof,
Ap organlzation so designuted shall be deemed a successor In interest by oper-
ation of luw for the purpose of subsection (n) (1) hereof, Return mmy be
wade, to an organization so deslgnnted, (a) before the expiration of two yeurs

from the vesting of the property or interest in questlon, if the President on-

such officer or ugency as he may deslgnate determines from all relevant facts
of which he is then advised that there iy no basls for reasonuble doubt that the
former owner is dend uud ig survived by no person eligibie under section 32 to
clalis a8 suceessor In Interest by Inheritunee, devise, or bequest ; and (b) ufter the
expiration of such thue, if ne clalin for the return of the property or interest is
pending.  Total returns pursuant to this subsection shull not exceed $3,000,000,
“No return may be nuude to an organization so deslgnated unless 1t files notice
of clalm before the explratlon of one year from the effective date of thiy Aet
and uuless it gives o and vesponsible assorce approved by the DPresident
that (i) it will sell und dispose of and nse the property or luterest rveturned to
it or the proceeds of uny siteh property or interest for use divectly in the re-
habilitation and settlement of persous whe suffered substantinl deprivation of
liberty or fuiled to enjoy the full righta of eltizenship within the meuning of snb-
divisions (C) and (D) of subsectlon (a) (2) hereof, by reason of thelr mewber-
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HEIRLESS PROPERTY

ship in the particular political, racial, or religious group of which the former
owner was a member and by reason of membership in which such former owner
s0 suffered such deprivation of liberty or so falled to enjoy such rights; (1) it
will transfer, at any time within two years from the time thut return is made,
such property or interest or the equivalent value thereof to any person whom the
President or such officer or agency shall determine to be eliglble under section 82
- to clalm as owner or successor in interest to such owner, by inlieritance, devise,
or bequest ; and (il1) it wili 1nake to the President, with a copy to be furnlshed
to the Congress, such reports (including n detailed annual report on the use of the
property or interest returned to it or the proceeds of any such property or inter-
est) and permit such examination of ita books as the President or such officer or
agency may from tlme to time re%uite.
“The filing of notice of claim by an organization so designated shall not bar
the payment of debt clalms under section 84 of this Act.

*Ag used in this subsgectlon, ‘organization’ means only a nonprofit charitable '

corporation incorporated under the iaws of any State of the United States or of
the District of Columbia with the power to sue and be sued.”

Sec. 2. The first gentence of section 33 of the Trading With the Enemy Act of
October 6, 1917 (40 Stat. 411), as amended, 18 hereby amended by striking out
the period at the end of such sentence, and insertlng in lieu thereof a semicolon
and the foilowing: “except that return may be made to succesgor organizations
designated pursuant to section 32 (h) hereof if notice of clalmn is filed before the
expiration of one year from the effective date of this Act.” .

Senator Drxsen. Before hearing witnesses, there will be inserted
at this point in the hearing a statement by Hon. Thomas C. Henni
Senator from the State of Missouri and one of the sponsors of-
bill, in support of this measure. '

(Senator Hennings® statement follows:)

STATEMENT BY SENATOR 'Ikons C. HenNINgs IR SUPPORT 0F B, 2420

. The problem presented by 8, 2420 is not a new one. Bills simllar to this
measure, namely 8. 2764 and 8. 603, passed the Senate on the Consent Calen.
dars In the 80th and 81st Congresses respectively, For one reason or another,
companion bills were not put to a vote in the House, .

Briefly, the bill would amend the Trading With the Enemy Act by providing
that the heirless property of persons persecufed for raclial or political reasons
would be turned over to & successor organization to be designated by the
President. The bill enjoing the successor organlzation to employ the proceeds
of the property to the relief, rehabilitation, and resettlement of the surviving
victlmsb of persecution belonging to the group of which the former owner was
& member, . )

To bring the problem into sharper focus, I should remind the members of
this subcommittee that notwithstanding the rigid policy pursued by our Gov-
ernment to vest the assets of Germian natlonals and of the German Govern-
ment, situated In the United States, and to make the proceeds -available for
the payment of categories of war clalms (prisoners of war, civillan
internees, religious organizations in the Philippines, etc.), in August’ 106
Congress amended the Trading With the Enemy Act to provide for the return
_of assets belonging to persons persecuted for raclai, religious, or political
reasons, or their heir& Presumably because at that Juncture no policy was
developed with respect to the property of persecutees wiio dled heirless, this
ﬁroblemAwgs not dealt with {n the 1040 amendment of the Trading With the

nemy Ac : ; . -

. As it has been repeatedly pointed out to the committees of both Houses of
Congress which have had bllis identical to 8. 2420 under conslderation, our
Government ‘at the Paris Reparation Conference, in dealing with the identical
probiem iu the United States zone of coccupation in Germany, and in connection

with the formulation of the satelllte treaties, provlided the principal initiative in .

the development of the principle that the heirless property of persecutees shall
" not escheat to the State in which the property is situated, but, rather, should be
‘dedicated to the relief, rehabilitation, and resettiement of the surviving victims
of Nazl persecution. As far as I know, the only situation In which our Govern-
ment. was presented with the opportunity to embody this principle.in law; and
has fajled to do 8o, has been with respect to the heirless property of victims of

- owner was a member,
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persecution, situated in the United States. The enactment of 8. 2420 would
close this gap and would bring. our domestic policy in line with our foreign
-policy on this Issue. e ’ : T
- Ishould like to make one additional observation. : .

It relates to the recommendations contained in the final report of the Sub-
committee to Examine and Review the Adminlstration of the Trading With
the FEnemy Act. Among these recomsuendations is one urging the return of
private property confisented under the Trading With the Enemny Act to indi-
viduals not convicted of war crimes, I personally am of the opinion that
the issue presentetl by -8, 2420 s separate and distinct from any of the
recominendations contained in the subcommlittee’s report referred to above.
I need only point out in this connection that should the Congress decide to
return the vested property to former enemy nationals, the property involved
in 8. 2420 would not be affected by such policy decision since, as I have indi-
cated, there would be no living claimant who would be entitled to this property.
8. 2420, In essence, presents a problem separate and distinct from the overall
question of returning enemy assets to their former owners, and therefore merits -
the separate consideration of this subcommittee. )

8. 2420 is fundamentally a just measure and is in keeping with the highest
tradition of our country. A similar blll has not only passed two separate ses-
sions of the Senate, but has had the unqualified endorsement of every agency
of the Government which in the past has been asked to comment on the measure,
'namely, the Department of State, Department of Justice, and the War Claimsg
Commission. It has also had the enthusiastle support of distinguished citizens,
such as Gen. Lucius D. Clay and Jobn J. MeCloy, who, as you all know, have .
faithfully served our country in Germany. In my opinion, the enactment into
law of the provisions of 8. 2420 Is long overdue. I strongly recommend that
this subcommittee report the bill favorably and get the bill on its way toward
final enactment,

Senator DirgseN. We have before us this morning Col. Dallas
Townsend, the Director of the Office of Alien Property.

Colonel, if you are prepared, we should be delighted to have your
statement. ‘ : '

STATEMENT OF DALLAS S. TOWNSEND, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY
GENERAL, AKRD DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF ALIEN PROPERTY,
DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, ACCOMPANIED BY PAUL V. MYRON,
DEPUTY DIRECTOR, AND- THOMAS H. CREIGHTON, JR., CHIEF,
CLAIMS SECTION, OFFICE OF ALIEN PROPERTY, DEPARTMENT
OF JUSTICE '

Mr. Townsenp, I am here in response to your request for testimony
concerning the bill, S. 2420, to amend section 32 of the Trading With
the Enemy Act, as amended. »

Section 32 of the Trading With the Enemy Act, as amended, per-
mits the administrative return of vested property to persons who,
slthough having World War II enemy status, belong to groups which
were the victims of political, racial, or religious persecution by enem
governments. In some cases the vested property of such persons is
unclaimed because they died without heirs or because all their heirs
themselves later died. 8. 2420 would permit the transfer of such
“heirless” vested property to American charitable organizations desig-
nated by the President. The bill provides that a gesignated organ-
ization would be in the position of a successor in interest of the
former owner. The organization would receive the property for the
purpose of devoting it to the rehabilitation and settlement of sur-
vivors of the particular persecuted group of which the prevesting
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The total amount of %ro erty to be turned over to designated
or;iranizatiom under this bill would be limmited to a maximum of $3
million. It is not possible to determine at this time whether the
amount of property affected by the bill would reach that sum.

Senator DirkseN. Colonel, let me ask at this point: I could find no
tangible evidence with respect to that estimate. I suppose it is more
or less a general estimate based probably upon a })ercenm e of assets
that might have been available. I recognize also the difficulty in

-getting a ceiling of that kind and hitching it to anything that is quite

concrete,

Mr. TownseNp. Yes, sir,

Senator DmrkseN, Do you have in mind any basis?

Mr. Townsenp, With that in mind and knowing the committes
would be interested, I have with me here the Deputy Director, Mr.
Myron, and Mr. Creighton of the Claiins Section, who have had &
great deal more experience, of course, than I have had in the handling
of these claims. ey can give a better reply to that question than I
can, They are here with that very point in mind.

The Department of Justice takes the position that S. 2420 raises
a question of legislative policy concerning which it prefers to make no
recommendation. However, I believe it may be helpful for me to
Eplilnt out two factors which are pertinent to a consideration of the

ill: A

1. Passage of the bill would result in an undetermined number of
claims by designated organizations and would increase the workload
of the Office of Alien Property. However, since the burden of estab-
lishing the facts prerequisite to a return would be borne by the
claiming orgauization, it may be anticipated that the processing of
the claims will not be a substantial task,

2. Enuactment of the bill would diminish the amnount of funds ul-
timately transferable to the war claims fund, which is composed of the
net proceeds of vested German and Japanese assets not subject to re-
turn under the Trading With the Enemy Act. To date, the Attorney
General has transferred the total ammount of $210 million to the war
claims fund, including $60 million transferred pursuant to Public Law
211, 83d Congress, approved August 7, 1953. It is estimated that
transfer of the remaining $15 million authorized by Public Law 211
will leave a relatively small additional balance available for ultimate
transfer to the fund. The maximum of $3 million of returns con-
templated by this bill would not, however, exhaust this estimated
balance, although it would bring closer the possibility of recourse to
the appropriation authorized by Public Law 211, 83d Congress,

- Copies of that statement are available to you, Mr. Chalyman, and

to the committee, .

Senator DirkseN. Colonel, one administrative chove that I see here

" is that if you had a number of claiming groups under this authority,

it would be necessary for you to make the administrative determina-

tion as to how that would be apportioned within the ceiling of 3 mil-

lion, Isthat a correct concept of what is involved here? :

. Mr, Townsenp. I understood that the President would designate

the organizations entitled to receive these funds and to which the funds
would be allocated. :

2T,
& e
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Senator Dirxsen. Of that I am aware, except the President would

no doubt have to rely upon the Office of Alien Property for at least

some hint or suggestion as to how that should be divided.

. Mr. Townsenp., That is a point I really hadn’t considered. The

iden of the bill appeals to e for humanitarian reasons, and speaking

-purely personally, not expressing the policy of the Department, I

should hope the bill would be favorably considered. DBut to tell you
the truth, I hadn’t analyzed the administration of it far enough to
come to any conclusion as to how you would apportion it between
eligible and designated organizations. That I had not considered.
enator DirxseN., You might conceivably have 3 or 4 groups or 3
or 4 organizations that might come in and say, “We want to share in
this becfuse some of our people come within the purview of this
legislation.” So the question then is, how do you apportion it as be-
tween groups?
Mr. Townsenp.. I do not know, but just offthand I should think your
first inquiry would be what part the claimant organization had had

] in relieving distress and relieving hardship cases in the persecuted
. groups.

think an organization which has taken care of, say, just
T or 2 cases should not stand on the same basis as one which had taken
care of thousands of cases. : ‘

Senator Dirxsen. The matter comes sharply to mind because I
had a visitor fyesterday who I assume comes from one of the Baltic
provinces. There is an organization, no doubt, in New York, Chicago
and other places, wheve they have n substantial number of fla]ts, an
doubtless some welfare organization working among them. You
would linve a number of persecutees or refugees who might have been
successors in interest to property, and they may claim for their group
and sny, “We believe so much of this out of the 3 million ought to be
allocated to our group.” . :

I was wondering about that administrative determination. Some-
one will have to make it finally, I suppose.

Mr, Hyman, Senator, if T may answer it, I will try to provide an

answer later in my statement.

Senator Dirxsen. Very well,

Mr. Myrox. I understood, Senator, we would follow the same pro-
cedure that we followed in the dual national cases, where a ceiling was-
put on funds to be returned to dual nationals. In that case it was a
question of staying within the ceiling. :

I suppose we would have to keep a record of the payments made
a8 a result of this legislation, and see that it is kept within the 3-
million limit. . T do not think that there is any provision made for pro
rata distribution of the funds.

Senator DirxseN. If the question arose, it would have to be an
administrative determination of some kind, I suppose. ‘

Mr. Townsenp, There would be this difference between the dual
national situation and the situation that might arise here which I can
se6 quite clearly you have in mind, Senator, and it is this: In the dual

national situation you would be in the position of having to allocate -

between outstanding judgments an amount in total insufficient to meet
them. So it wouldb be an aritlunetical allocation, like a receivership,
for example. But you would not have that situation here, because

38820D4—e2
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there would be no determination.. You would be making the deter-
mination. : o

The factors, I think, you would have to consider in making it would
be the burden which your claimant organization had been carrying,
the magnitude of its objective, whom it was trying to help, and so on.

Mr. CrergaToN. Senator Dirksen——

Senator Dimmxsen. Will you hold that just a minute, and let me ask

_Mr. Myron whether he has a prepared statement that he wants to
ingert in the record at this point. A

Mr. Myron. I don't, sir.

Senator DirksEN. Then let me ask you one question before we get to
Mzr. Creighton, and that is with respect to the question of the estimate
here, the $3 million ceiling,.

Or, Mr. Creighton, would you want to testify on that %)oint?

Mr. CrererroN, I do not know why this estimate o

Jaced in the bill itself. I imagine that is purely an arbitrary figure
sased upon the investigations probably made by the various organi-
zations that are interested in the bill. With respect to the appor-
tionment of the money, the bill provides that each organization which
‘the President designates as a successor in interest must file a claim.

Of course, after that claim is filed we would be able to ascertain,

from the claims filed by the various organizations, how much property - 3

was claimed by each organization, and I presume our determination
would be made on that particular amount. If the total claim ex-
ceeded $3 million, there would have to be some apportionment. If it
did not exceed $3 million, then we would return to each successor in
interest the amount which they claimed, upon the proper determi.
nation. : '

Senator DirsEN. I assume there would have to be some propor-
tional division based upon whatever its file would show. :

Mr. CreloaToN, If it is less than $3 million, it would not be neces-
sary to make any apportionment between the organizations. .

Mr. SMiTHEY, Before we leave that point, may I ask a question,
Mr. Chairman,

Senator DirkseN, Yes, indéed. Mr. Smithey.

Mr. SuitaEY. Mr. Creighton, would it be possible for the same situ-
ation to develop here that developed in the case of the return of prop-
erty to dual nationals? ' :

Mr. CreioaToN, It would be sossible if the total amount claimed b
the various organizations exceeded $3 million. The dnal national bill,
of course, required us to consider the claims in the order of their filing
and to return the first filed first. It did not provide for any appor-
tionment. It just said when you reached the $5 inillion limitation you
quit returning any. property.

If this estimate here is right and the total amount of property
claimed by the various designated organizations does not exceed $3
million, then you would not have the question of apportionment.

Mr. Smrraey. Would you have the question of the value of the
property to be returned, or would you determine this amount, a;f'ou'
seemed to indicate a moment ago, on the amount of the claim filed by
the organizationt

Mr. CrerarroN. We would determine the amount based upon the sions of ‘those subdivisions include

amount of the claim filed by the organization, and see whether or not

$3 million is-
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we uctually received that uxxmuﬁt of proper ’
. perty. We would know
exﬁtl;lys\\ hat pro]r)I?lrty we had taken of tﬁat decg;tsed %)erson.
. OMITHEY. 1he property to be returned would » »
your books, would'it not? y He hve o value on
Mr. CrercrroN, That is right, sir,
thMr.tSMIrmE]Y, I%ut ther}a ifia ft giﬁerence between the book value and
e actual cash value us of the date of the retur imes; i
the fctu _ he return, sometimes; is that
Mr. Curterron. That is true, but I think we wo i

] _ . nt s , ald have to wait
until the time had expired for the filing of all claims by the organiza-
twﬁ beém‘e we coni]d process any particular claim.

T. SMITHEY. I am in perfect agreement with you there. What I
m_nIseekmg to establish is that if the amount exceeds $3 million, there
;)v;idg? p}a?e;i upon thihOffxce 011':' Alien Property the administrative

o1 determining the actual cash valie as of the d
%d{r. (Sllmmn'rcm. That is right. e dute of return
r. SMITHEY. That was the very thing that T understood th
] s , e De-
partment sought to avoid in the case of the dual nationals when it

" came to the Congress and asked to be velieved of that obligation.

Mr. CreiauroN. One reason for Smi
. y . or t . :
dual national bill was a little differ  becanios 1 ey, wrus that the
Cia it ] a little difterent, because it provided that returns
th:u d be made in the order in which the claims were filed. It is true
¢ t we did have a burden, because so many of the returns made to
ual nationals were Interests in estates and trusts, and we had to get
an actuarial computation of the value of that particular remainder
?r: cg;)r?tmgent remainder or vested remainder or life interest in the
e :
WIt might be you have the same Situation here. - I just can’t tell you.
7 e will have itif it is interest 1n estates and trusts which has not been
mgatetsi orifit 1sIa remainder interest or life interest.
MITHEY. It is entirely possible under this limitati
r g mitation, then
that you will be confronted with the same difficulties that WeTe en-
tountered in the dual national situation? - ‘
ﬁr. gREIGHTON}.)Thﬂt is right; that is a possibility.
, NI OMITHEY, Do you see any reason why this Hmitati
it Lok ¥ y itation shonld be
Mr. CrererTON, You mean me personally ¢
Mr. Smrrhey. Yes, sir. '
: MI]‘ Cretanron. If the Congress decides, in its wisdom, that such
egislation is advisable, T see no reason why there should be any limita-
tion on it whatsoever. I see no basis for & limitation, - )
h_h{r. Smrraey. T have no further questions along that line, Mr.
Chairman, I do huva‘:qmne further questions of Mr. Townsend.
i,fmméor Dinsen, Fine. Tet’s huve them right now,
Coli.o n:? liﬁrﬁ;e}\k}li]llrlﬁgél’fsws’ 15 ;{l)lgt tlﬁ ugreenlf)ile with tﬁ:)e Chair.,
onel, 1n th self, O, 242 e very frst sen ! e
you will notice it says: ’ Y e thoreot,
The President may designate one or more or
8 panizations as snccessors i -
tuht its decensedl persons who, If ullve, would be eliglble to recetve 1‘2(?\1;?1): iﬁlfﬁfl
eprovisog of subdivision () or (D} of subsectlon (a) (2) thereof,
It may be pertinent at this point. Mr. Chairman, to have the provi-
d in the record.
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Senator DirxseN. I think so. Without objection, that will be
inserted.
(The material referred to follows:)

§ 32. Return of property—(a) Conditions precedent, ) ’

The President, or such officer or agency as he may designate, may return any
property or interest vested in or transferred to the Alien Property Custodian
{other than any property or interest acquired by the United States prior to
Decemnber 18, 1041), or the net proceeds thereof, whenever the President or
such officer or agency shall determlne—

(1) # » = -

{2) That such owner, and legal representative or successor in {unterest, if any,

not-—

ar? A)t‘ *

(B) s+

(C} an indlvidual voluntarily resident at any time since December 7, 1941,
within the territory of such nation, other than a citizen of the United States,
or a diplomatic or consular officer of Italy or of any nation with which the
United States has not at any time since December 7, 1041, been at war: Pro-
vided, That an lndividual who, while in the territory of a natlon with which

‘the United States has at any time since December 7, 1041, been at war, was

deprived of life or substantially deprived of liberty pursuant to any law, decree,
or regulation of such nation discriminating against political, racial, or religious
groups, shall not be deemed to have voluntarily resided in such territory; or
(D) an individual who was at any time after December 7, 1941, a citizen
or subject of Germany, Japan, Bulgaria, Hungary, or Rumaula, and who on
or after December 7, 1941, and prior to the date of the enactment of this sectlon
[March 8, 1948}, was present (other than in the service of the United States)
in the territory of such nation or {n any territory occupied by the military. or
naval forces thereof or engaged in any business in any such territory: Provided,

That notwithstanding the provisions of this subdivision return may be tnade
‘to an individual who, as a consequence of any law, decree, or regulation of the

nation of which he was then a citizen or subject, discriminating agalnst political,
racial, or religious groups, has at no time between December 7, 1841, and the

‘time when such law, decree, or regulation was abrogated, enjoyed full rights

of citizenship under the law of such nation: And provided further, That, not-
withstanding the provisions of subdivision (C) of this subsection and of this
subdivision, return may be made to an individual who at all times since Decem-
ber 7, 1941, was a citizen of the United States, or to an individual who, having
lost Unifed States citizenship solely by reason of marriage to a citizen or
subject of a foreign country, reacquired such citizenship prior to September
29, 1950, if such individual would have been a citizen of the United States at
all times since December 7, 1941, but for such marriage: And provided further,
That the aggregate book value of returns made pursuant to the foregéing pro-
viso shall not exceed $0,000,000; and any return under such proviso may be made
if the book value of any such return, taken together with the ageregate book
value of returns already made under such proviso does not exceed $9,000,000;

* and for the purposes of this proviso the term “book value” means the value,

as of the time of vesting, entered on the books of the Allen Property Custodian
for the purpose of accounting for the property or interest Involved; or

Mr. Smrruey. You will notice in the law, Colonel, that under sub-
division (D) there are two provisos, one relating to political, racial,
or religious persecutees, and the other relating to the dual nationals.
Is it the intent in this legislation, as you perceive it, to permit the
President to designate an organization to succeed to the property of
a dual national who may have died{

Mr. Townsenp. I should not interpret it that way,no. -

Mr, Smrreey, You do not interpret it that way. Yet that is one of
the provisos under (D), is it not

r. TownsenD. It seems tobe. You mean there may be a legislative

confiict there? .
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Mr. Smaraey. My only point is, there may be an ambi, ity there.

M; Mryron. It c%rtaiglg wasn’t intended to be included, in my
Opﬁ;?%mmm. As the Administfntol:, you-may well be confronted
with that unless there is some legislative history made with respect
w it’ . . -
Mr. CrercaTon. I think it should be clarified if there is any doubt.

Mll: TownseND. It never occurred to me to take it that way, but I
gee the point Mr. Smithey makes. Theoretically, I suppose 1t would
be possible. L

LI()?S éMITHEY. Further along that line, in order that we ma fully
develop the tecord, return cou d be made under section 32, then, to
persecutees and to these dual citizens, and we will eliminate the dual
citizens for the moment because apparently it is the agreement that
there is no intent to permit the return of that property under these
provisions, ‘ ) : )

Under the decisions of the examiners of the Office of Alien Property,
what groups of persons would be entitled to return as persecutees
under section 32 (a) (2) (C) and (D) ¥

Mr. Townsexp. 1 can’t give you the language of the statute, but .

you have to show that you have been deprived of your right of
aitizenship by some decree, law or order—of the German Government
in this case, . .

Mr. SiTHEY. And that you must not at any time have enjoyed full
rights of citizenship between the commencement of the war and the
end of the war; is that correct? )

Mr. Crerguron. To the date on .which such laws were repealed.

Mr. SmiTeEY. What groups of persons would qualify under that

designation? .

. Townsenp. Before we leave that other point, I would not want
to agree that you would have to show that the person concerned, the
claimant, had been deprived of rights of citizenship at all times, be-
cause there might have been a period at the beginning of the war when
he was not. ‘The history of the Nazi business was that 1t got worse
as it went along. You might get a group that was not deprived of
rights of citizenship, let us say, in 1941, but was in 1942.

The real test, it seems to me offhand, should be whether the person
was discriminated against on religious or political or racial grounds
during the material time that.you are talking about when the property
was taken or when he was denied his right to work or to own property,
or whatever the denial may have been. ‘ ) )

Mr. Smrruey. May I read you the statute in that connection,
Colonel— . ‘

Mr. Townsexp. Isn’t that what it says?

Mr. SmitrEY. To see if I misphrased 1t in any respect. The proviso '

reads, under (D)—and there 18 a similar provision under (C)—as
follows: :

Notwithstanding the provision of this subdivision (D), return may be made
to an Individual who as a consequence of any law, decree, or regulation of the
pation of which he was then a citizen or subject, discriininating agalinst political,
racial, or religious groups, has at no time between December T, 1641, and the
"time when such law, decree, ar regulation was.abrogated enjoyed full rights
of citizenship under the law of sueh nation,

332716
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Mr, TownseND, There is a difference between having & right theo- -

retically and having it denied to you practically. The denial I am
talking about is the denial that operates on the person at the time,
that he cannot do this and cannot do the other.

Mr. SmitrEY. Colonel, earlier this morning I called Mr. Creighton
and asked that I be furnished with a copy of an opinion by a hearing
examiner.

Mr. TownNseEND. Mr. Jones. ’

Mr. Smrraey. I think hisname is Mr. Jones. :

Mr. TownsenD. In the case of Bronislaw L. Beilin. Yes, I got your
message. :

Mr, Surruey. May I see that, sir?

Mr, Townsenp, Page 23 contains the language you are looking for.

Mr. CreraaTON. Pages 23 and 25. There is another one, too.

(Discussion off the record.)

Mr. CreicHToN. Unless it is sure that the national interest pro-
visions of section 82 apply, I think it should be made certain that
those provisions with respect to national interest in section 32 have
:(\_Pplication to these returns here. It would be only in the case of

Jommunists, I think, that we would ever want to use them. I think
it should be made certain that we can use them if we should have any
Communists, but T can’t imagine the President designating any
orﬁmizntion involving such a claim.

r. SmrraEY. 1 can’, either.

The point is that we are making legislative history, and you will
be called upen again to make an administrative determination.

It is your view, and you express it now to the committee, that the
provisions of (a)} (2) (5) would apply to this measure as well as
to the vest of the section?

Mr, TownsenDp. That is the national interest provision %

Mr. SmritREY, Yes. -

Mr. TownseND, Absolutely; certainly.

Senator DirrseN. It could be nailed down. of course, by simply
inserting the phrase “Whenever the President finds it to be in’the

national interest, he may designate,” and that would simply reaffirm

it so there could be no doubt about what is involved.

Mr. TownseNDp. Or “may designate when not inconsistent with the
national interest.” To throw in a phrase like that would remove any
possible doubt. »

Mr. SmrrreY. The next point I would like to explore with you for
a moment, if we may: We have three types of persecutees: political,

- racial, and religious. When the President designates a successor or-

ganization, will that organization be limited in its application to those
who have been persecuted, if it is a religious group, for instance,
bhecause of religion? Suppose, for instance, the man was persecuted
for a political reason; would the organization then be denied the right
to secure that property under the bill?

Mr. Townsenp. The organization is to be designated as the suc-
cessor in interest of certain deceased persons, the estates of deceased
persons, ‘ _

Mr. Smirnry. That is the point I want to get to. Is it designated
to receive the assets of a given person, or generally to receive assets?

Dr. Gray. My understanding is it is the assets of a given person.

.
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- Mr. Ssutuey. There could not be a broad designation by the Presi-
dent that an organization is entitled to receive property o all persons
who were persecuted as a result of religious persécution.

“Dr. Gray. No. This is not a grant of money. This is merely to
avoid escheating. o

M. SMITHEYg. T understand that, but the question is whether there
could be o general designation sufficient to permit that organization to
receive all property of persons similarly situated, or whether it must
be an individual. .

Mr. Townsexnp. The question you have in mind i1s whether there'
wonld be a designation of one or more to succeed as 2 class, or whether

ou designated individuals or organizations to succeed to given
11)tf£'est;ss? That is right

r. Smrraey. That is right. )

Mr. Townsexn. I havent thought all this through, because naturally
before administering a section like this we would have to have a
conference of the/staff and try to tlllinkbof g,l}: problems that had to
be considered, and lay down some rules about 1it. )

But just a8 a question of first impression, as you put it now 1

4 should imagine that it would work something like this: The Office

. ¢ 3
1d report, through the Attorney (General, that it had on han
fs%gts belzmgi’ng to A, B, C, and D deceased persons, with no eligible

| cJaimants or known claimants who would, if they had survived, be

entitled to claim as persecutees. v

You report that. pPerhal:»s also you would have to report whether
it was racial or political or religious. )

"Then the Prelsident, 1 imngine, having received that report, w0ulg
designate organizations X, ¥, 7, or alpha, beta, gamma, d};alta, cimC
% on, to succeed to those interests as designated below, A, B, and C,
tosuch-and-such ; and D, E, and F to sillih-an{{l-sufh. ‘ :

That is the way it seems to me it might work out. ]

Then we would take that, and if we had to make an allochtlm} tg
two or more organizations designated to succeed to the same lré@el es ¥
then would come up the question which you, Mr. Chairman, In 1ctz}nltg
in your opening remarks, nan}e}{){, }iow gwould you apportion their
relative interests if you had to divide them

I snid then, in response to your question, that I thought you would
have to consider the objectives iimd Qearh(;tps éhe record of the organ-
ization, how many refugees had been aided, and so on. ) .

1Mr. Saremey. With respect to section 2, which provides an addi-
tional year in which to file—and it does so by amending section 33—1—y9u
will recall, I am sure, Colonel, that the Congress recently passed legis-

Jation extending the time for filing under section 33 for 1 year.

Mr. TownsExD. That is right, to take care of some hardship cases
bronght to the attention of the Congress.

. Mr. Ssumiry. That is correct. : o .

Would it be necessary, in your n;)m%, to reta;n this provision in the
bill. in view of that amendment by the Congress?

- Mr. Towngenp. Ofthand, it seems academic. 1 do’n’t see what par-
ticular necessity there is for retaining it. It wonldn’t do any harm to
leave it in if you want to remove any possible doubt.

Senator DirgseN. It simply renffirms existing law.

332917
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Mr, Surraey. This would extend it, as I see it, beyond the time for
these persons, beyond that period which the previous law would extend
it for the others.

Mr. TownNseNp. You may have a point there. Perhaps it would be
better to leave the extension in here, because they might not take
effect at the same times at all, for instance. If this were delayed in

assage or took effect much later, then the people entitled to filo
ater claims under the other section might not be benefited very much,
unless you had a stated period here, as you have, within which claim-
ants under this law may file claims. Don’t you think so?

Mr. Smrruey. I am simply interested in getting your views on the
record, sir. I do not mean to usurp the functions of a witness here.

There was one further point with respect to language.

Mr., TownseNp, We want your views on it, too. We have to ad-
minister it. L

Mr. Surraey. I will be glad to give them to you, sir. .

With respect to the language on line 18, page 2, under (i), the
language is, “it will sell and dispose of and use the property or in-
terest returned to it * * *.” Do you know why the conjunctive was

used rather than the disjunctive in that respect; and also, would ‘
you deem it preferable to insert the word “or” instead of “and” at |

that point ¥

Mr. Townsexnp, It would seem so to ﬁm. I think it would be bet-

ter draftsmanship. -

Mr. Surreey. It would be difficult for them to sell and dispose ;;

and still use the property. : .

Mr. TowNsEND. 'Flaxe statute would have to be construed a little
bit. A little construction would handle that. I would not take
all those three things in the conjunctive if I were trying to administer
it. . : ‘
Mr. Surraey. Do you perceive it to be proper under this sentence
for an organization designated as a successor in interest to take a
given piece of property, say stocks, and hold that stock and only use
the income from the stock for the relief of suffering or persons whe
had been deprived of full rights of citizenship? '

Mr.. Townsenn. There, agnin, I think once you have turned it
over to the organization under the law, the organization has titls,
and that is theirs to do as they please with it.

Dr. Gray. I don’t think it could hold the stock. I think the man-
date is to dispose.

-. Mr. SmrTHEY. What does the word “use” mean there?.

Dr. Gray. To use the proceeds.

Mr. Smrraey. To use the proceeds, not the property{

Dr. Gray. That is what I would say, unless in some specific instancs |

the nature of the property might be such that it could be used directly
for rehabilitation. - ere might be some such property, conceivably.
It would have to be used directly for rehabilitation.

Mr. Crrieniron. Why
of’t Why wouldn’t 1t accomplish the purpose if you deleted the
words “sell and dispose of,” so it would read

it will use the property or interest returned to it or the proceeds of any such
property or interest for use dlrectly in * * + '

do you use the words “it will sell and disposs
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- Senator Dirksen. It could be some type of pro whi
not be used to advantage at a given time.ype L P : perty which could
. Dr. Grax. It might be a piece of real property to be converted to a
‘hospital or home.,

Mr. Townsenp. I want to comment on that. I think it would be
very unwise to pass a statute which would charge the Office of Alien
Property or any other agency with the job of enforcing a trust, so to
speak. I think when the money is properly paid over to the bene-

ficiary, the responsibility of the agency paying it over is finished. I
- would not want for a moment to be put in the position of having any

duty to see that it was spent wisely as you or I might think, or un-
w1se¥t};7 as somebody else might think. f think our %uty would be to
pay it over.
‘ fsuppose the probability or possibility of making unwise use of it
might be considered before you turned it over. You might look at
the record of the organization. But you would not be entitled to go
to the organization a year later, for example, and say, “Account for
the money we paid over to you. I want to attach that to my report.”
.That is beyond us. .

~ Senator DmxseN. It does, of course, provide for a report. I think
you are right, that great administrative difficulty would ensue if you
go behind the report and have to evaluate in every case whether or
not “X” dollars were used for a worthy cause. :
~ Mr, Townsenp. That is what I have in mind, sir. I can foresee
quite eamgr that people would be criticizing the use of the money, and
You would be getting letters from someone saying they didn't give

ohn something but they gave Tom something, and all that sort of
business. We want to steer away from that part of it.

Mr. Smrraey. Colonel, the t}uesti on was directed not so much to that
phase, but to the authority of the organization to use the property,
either to hold it or to dispose of it, when it succeeds to it.

Mr. Hrmax. I think it has that power under this provision, and it
should have that for the reason that Senator Dirksen points out : that
you may have the property in such form that it may not be profitable
fo dispose of it at a certain time, and this gives the organization the
blanket authority to use it pending the disposition, and then use the
proceeds after disposition. :

Mr. Creronron, Strike out “sell and dispose of and”. Wouldn't
that give you all the authority you want? It would then read—
it will use the proper 3
interest for usepdu%ctg fst?g;l e;_(ztfgbzltl&rﬂgl:ﬁfroceeds of any such property or
:ﬁxd so forth. It seems to me that the other words are redundant in

ere,

Mr. Hyaran. I think that is correct.

Senator DirrseN. Now, Mr. Hyman ¢

Mr. Hyman. Professor Gray would like to appear next.

Senator DirrsEN. Let me put in at this point a statement we re-
eeived from Mr. Whitney Gillilland, Chairman of the War Claims
Commission. They aver, of course, that they have no particular inter-
est in the matter, but since we circularized all who might be interested,

§ Ibelieve it would be appropriate to insert the statement at this point.
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(The statement referred to follows:)

STATEMENT oy WHITNEY Grruiriaxn, CiramMay, Wan Crarms C'oMMISSION

Mr. Chairman and members of the subconnulttee, fet me express my appreci-
ation for this opportunity to appear before you in connection with proposed
amenthuents to the Trading With the Bnemy Act now before yon, particularly the
bili, 8. 2420, 'This bill proposes to amend section 32 by authorizing the President
to designate certaln nonprofit, charltablie corporations as successors In interest
to deceased claimants who would otherwise be eligible to the return of property
under the provisions of subdlvision (C) or {D) of section 2 (a). It also limits
the total of returns to such successors to $3 mlillion and prescribes certaln other
conditions for their allowance,

The War Claims Commission, as a general rule, does not concern itself with
proposed amendments to the Trading With the Enemy Act unless the war clalms
fund would be affected therehy, or unless any propoxed amendment would con-
flict or interfere with provisions of the War Cialms Act which are administered
by the Cowmission. For that reason, My, Chairman, my remarka will be eon.

_ fined to such aspects of the bill. The war claims fund wns ertablished on the
books of the United States Treasury by section 18 of the War Claims Act, It
cousists of all sums covered {uto the Treausury pursnant to section 39 of the
Trading With the Enemy Act, as amended, It represeuts the net proceeds of
vested German or Japanese assets in the hands of the Alien I'roperty Custodian
and transferredl by him to the Treasury., It is the only source for payments to
claimnnts under the War Clalims Act,

This bili, 8. 2420, Insofar as it would tend to deplete Germinn or Japanese
assets that might otherwise be available for payment of war claling, s the
direct concern of the Commisslon. Although it would permit some additional
payments under section 32 of the Trading With the Enemy Act, it appears that
the effect on the war claims fund would probably be very negligible, In general,
the return of any property under section 82, for example, cannot be made if it
was owned by the former German or Japanese Governments, by German or

Japancse corporutions or assgelntions, or by cltizens or subjects of those coun-.

tries unless such vitlzens or subjects were mistrented, persecuted, or killed for
political, raclal, or religlous reasons. .

The Comumission is not in a position to estimate, with any degree of certainty,
how much property tnight be returnable to Japanese or Germnn owners which
in turn woulid becoine returnahle to designated organizations under 8. 2420, It
is belleved, however, that the restrictions placed upon such returns under exist.
ing law and under 8. 2420, would redunce the potential dralu on the war claims
fund virtually to zero. .

There appear to be sufficlent assets in the war clahns fund and fu the payment
of claims account, which {a derived from the war clalms fund, to permit the
Commission to meet ita presently assigned clalma obligations. As of April 1
this year, there was a balance In the fund of $52,704,397.83 which {8 currently
available for the payment of approximately that amount of remaining clals,
including those adjudicated and certified for payment out of the fund by the
Bureau of Employees Compensation in the Department of Labor under section
5 (£) of the War Claims Act of 1848, )

The War Clalus Commlission cannot properly comument on the merits of this
bill. However, it stands ready to provide any Infermatlon of a general nature
relnted to the dutles of the Commlssion or the effect of 8. 2420 ou itg operations,
which the committee may deem to be appropriate.

Senator DinkseN. Now we will hear from Dr. Herman A. Gray,
representing the American Jewish Committee,

STATEMENT OF DR. HERMAN A. GRAY,VRE?RESENTING THE
AMERICAN JEWISH COMMITTEE

Dr. Gray. Mr. Chairman, my name is Herman A. Gray. Iama
professor of public administration at New York University. T testify
on behalf of the American Jewish Committee in my capacity as chair-
man of its foreign affairs committee. :

b . 'HEIRLESS PROPERTY Lo

We strongly support passage of the longg)ending amendment to the
Trading With the Enemy Act proposed by S. 2420 which would permit
charitagle organizations to recover property that belonged to persons
who were persecuted by the Nazis and who died without heirs, the
funds so realized to be used for the relief and rehabilitation of the
victims of Nazi persecution who have survived. .

- Enactment of the proposed legislation has repeatedly been urged by
all interested Government departments, The Department of State
has stated that its passage “is highly desirable as an aid in carryin
out the foreign policy of the United States.” The Department o
Justice has also been consistent in its support (S. Rept. No. 784, on
S. 803, 81st Cong., 1st sess., pp. 7, 12, and 13). Throughout the 80th,
8lst, and 82d Congresses, the proposal had bipartisan sponsorship.
It enjoys bipartisan sponsorship in the 83d Congress as well,

In both the 80th and 81st Congresses, bills to the same effect were
passed by the Senate on the Consent Calendar. 1In the 81st Congress,
asimilar bill was approved by the House Interstate and Foreign Com-
merce Committee. It was, however, objected to on the Consent Cal-
endar of the House and no consent was granted by the House Rules
Committee. As a result, the bill expired with the 81st Congress. In
the 82d Congress, on the call of the calendar of unopposed bills, the

- bill was passéd over on the floor of the Senate. :

Essentially, the proposed legislation is based on, and carried -for-
ward to logical conclusion, a principle already translated into Federal
law. By legislative action faken in August 1946, the United States
declared that it would not assert ownership over property owned by
the victims of persecution, and would not use such property for the
satisfaction of its own claims agninst the governments responsible
for the persecution, On this basis, victims of persecution have been
able to obtain the return of their property or, if dead, their heirs have
been able to do so. Had the original owners or their heirs remained
alive, they would have reacquired their property under the 1946
amendment to the Trading With the Enemy Act, because of the dis-
tinction which Congress hus so justly made between property belong-
ing to persons who were truly nationals of enemy states and the prop-
erty of those who, though technically enemy nationals, were in frct
enemies of the enemy and treated as such by enemy governments with
wnparalleled brutality. . )

The properties to which S. 2420 addresses itself belong to a special
ategory. They are properties to which there are no claimants, be-
cause their owners were killed in mass extermination camps, together
with their entire families. These assets represent, by and large, the
small savings of persecuted persons who, still hoping to escape and
with faith in the American way of life, sent their last reserves while
they still could to the secuve haven of the United States. i
" The purpose of S. 2420 is to deal with this category of properties
_consistently with the letter and spirit of alrealy existing law and in
harmony with its underlying ethical principle. This principle Amer-
ican foreign policy has steadily enunciated and supported everywhere,
in international agreements, treaties of peace, military government
measures, and through diplomatic channels. ‘ i

The justice of the proposed amendment becomes particularly clear

- when it is remembered that had these properties remained in Western
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16 HEIRLESS PROPERTY

Germany, title would have been vested in a successor organization
established for the benefit of persecutees under United States Milita
Government Law No. 59, or under companion restitution laws enacted,

on.its model, in the British and French zones of occupation. Thess-

measures resulted from policies developed largely at the initiative and
with the support of the United States Government. Had these prop-
erties not been sent out of Germany, they would already have been
utilized for the relief and rehabilitation of those who had the good
fortune to survive the Nazi terror, Surely the fact that these prop-
erties are physically located in the United gt.ates should not keep them
from being used in the same way for the benefit of the chief victims
and first enemies of our enemies in World War II. Quite to the
-contrary, the fact that these Erogerties lie within the borders and
under the complete control of the United States should guarantee that
they will be dealt with in accordance with the policy which enlight-
ened and moral American leadership has appled to like properties
found within the confines of the occupied territories.

Americans will view these assets as a special and sacred bequest lsft
by those mercilessly slnughtered by our former enemies, to relieve the
needs of the handful who manuged to survive. The Federal Govern-
ment of Germany, in recognition of the basic morul issue involved, has
itself fully adopted this veiw and is doing its best to give it effect.
‘We who fought and won the war for ethical principles can do no less.

On these grounds, we respectfully submit that the action proposed

by S. 2420 has already been much too long delayed, and we urge the -

speedy enactment of this measure.
Senator Dmgsen, Thank you, Dr. Gray.
Now, what about you, Mr, Hyman?

STATEMENT OF ABRAHAM 8. HYMAN,’REPRESENTH‘!G THE
- AMERICAN JEWISH CONGRESS '

Mr. Hymaw: I am appearing in behalf of the American Jewish
Con , of which I am a member.

. The A;ntgrlfcxtxlr:'J ewish Congress hals agked me to appear on its behalf
in support of this measure, primarily because of my familiari i
the problem dealt with in t;h};l)s bill, v Y Hiarity with

I personally first encountered the problem involved in S. 2420 in
1946. Then in Germany with the Armed Forces of the United States,
I had an assignment which acquainted me with the progressive stages
leading up to the promulgation of a restitution law for the United
States Zone of Germany.

While the war was in.progress, the United States had joined 16
other nations in asserting the right to declare invalid all transfers of
property in enemy-controlled areas. In line with this declaration and
with a Joint Chiefs of Staff directive, Gen. Lucius D. Clay, promptly
upon his assumption of duties ns United States Military Governor,
devoted himself to the task of securing a restitution law for the United
Stit{tgs f?ozw fgi Germany.

is first effort was with the German Laender comprising the Uni
States Zone. He tried to induce them to enact nr;aw \\ghich woxtﬁg
restore to persons persecuted for racial, religious, or political reasons
the property in the zone of which they had either been wrongfully
deprived or which they had transferred under duress. He further

-~ 1 am proud to say that the

. the General Counsel of the Unite.
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Eroposed that property belonging to ecutees who had died heirless
e turned over to successor organizations representative of the groups
to which the former owners belonged, for the relief, rehabilitation,
and resettlement of the surviving members of the respective groups.
When, after a lapse of time, General Clay became convinced that
the German authorities would not enact a law embodying the mini-
mal provisions which he felt such a law should contain, he decided to
promulgate such a law in his cax&city as military governor.
denauer government has, since being
established, recognized the very principle for which this bill stands.
The reference in my statement to General Clay’s efforts relates to his
efforts with the individual Laender before the Federal Republic of
Germany was established, but the principle involved in S. 2420 is
actually” incorporated in the contractual agreement with Germany
which the Federal Republic of Germany voluntarily entered into.
Before promulgating a law in his capacity as military governor of
the United States Zone of Germany, General Clay approached his
counterparts in the other occupation zones with the view of getting
concurrence on a quadripartite restitution law applicable to the whole
of Germuny. Hud Clay been prepured to yield on the issue of heirless
roperty—had he, for examnple, been willing to accept the Russian

“formula, that such property shall escheat to (zermany, in which case

Germany would have profited by its own genocide, or the French and
British formula of limiting the expenditure of the proceeds on behalf
of the survivors living in Germany, in which case the provision would
have been an empty gesture since most of the ersecutees had emi-
grated from Germany—he could have achieved either a bizonal or

trizonal law.

However, General Clay quite properly felt that he could not recon-
cile either position with that asserted by the United States repre-
sentatives at the 1945 Paris Reparation Conference. There we had
successfully maintained that heirless property in neutral countries be-
longing to enemy nationals who ha«f been the object of persecutory
measures are distinguishable from other enemy assets in those coun-
tries, and that while the latter may enter the general reparations
pool, the former must be used exclusively in the rehabilitation of the
nonrepatriable victims of nazism. In any event, when he found that
the occupying powers refused to accept his formula on the use of
heirless assets of persecutees, he reluctantly sacrificed the advantanges
of a multizonal law and promulgated Military Government Law 59.
This law treats heirless pro[;?rty of persecutees, situated in the United
States Zone of Germany, the same way as S. 2420 proposes to deal
with similar property situated in the United States.

It is not necessary for me to extol the virtues of Military Govern-
ment Law 59. It is my earnest belief that there is no law which the
United States promulgated as an occupyin% power of which the Amer-
ican people can be more proud than that law, The best proof of its
quality is that eventually both the British and the French authorities
adopted replicas of it in their respective zones of occupation.

I next encountered the heirless property question while serving as

5 States War Cluims Commission.
T joined the staff of this Commission in November 1950 as General

~ Counsel and served from that time until May 1953. The War Claims

Cominission, ns you know, was established by the War Claims Act
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.of 1948, to administer the claims of prisoners of war, of civilian in-
ternees, and of certain religious organizations in the Philippines.
The source for the payment of these claims is the war claims fund,
established by the &ar Claims Act. The fund congists of the pro-
ceeds of the German and Japanese assets seized under the Trading
With the Enemy Act. For obvious reasons the War Claims Com-
mission 'eslou‘sl&guarde& the proceeds of the German and Japanese
assets. 'To my knowledge, the Commission gave its approvsl to only
- -one bill, the enactment of which would reduce the amount of the as-
sets available for the payment of war claims. That single exception
was in the case of a measure identical with 8. 2420, introduced in the
81st Congress. ~

I hasten to add that the Commission’s favorable report was not the
result of any persuasion on my part, for the Commission submitted its
report on that bill before I joined its staff. The Commission appar-
ently recognized that it would not be in accord with our sense of
justice to treat property belonging to families which had been com-
pletely annihilated by the enemy as “enemy Ipropertfv” and to use
the proceeds of this %roperty to pay the war claims of men who had
fought to arrest the Nazi complex of which the former owners were
the victims. : : L

I should like to add that while with the War Claims Commission,
I directed the Study on War Claims Arising Out of World War IIL

The Commission’s report, based on this study, is House Document 67, .

83d_Congress, 1st session. In connection with this assignment, I
made an analysis of the treaties of peace concluded with the satellite
countries in 1947, and found that principally as & result of the United
States’ initiative, the Hungarian and Rumanian treaties incorporated
rovisions with respect to heirless property of persecutees, situated
in these countries, virtually identical with the provisions of S. 2420.
- More currently, as a member of the American Jewish Congress, I
encountered the heirless property guestion in the negotiations be-
tween representative Jewish organizations and the Austrian Gov-
ernment with respect to the heirless property of Jews who lived in
Austria and who were the victims of nazism. These negotiations
are now in pro . The American Jewish Congress gratefully
acknowledges the fact that the Fisenhower administration, as the
preceding. administration, has, through the State Department, ac-
tively supported the effort to have Austria make available for the
surviving victims of nazism at least part of the value of the heirless
property of the victims of nazism situated in Austria. - _
1t is apparent, then, that the United States has had an unbroken
record on how to deal with the heirless property of the victims of
nazism. To its credit, the United States has been the first and the
chief grota onist of the })rinciple that such property must not be
merged with the funds of the state where the property is situated
but, rather, must be employed on behalf of the survivors of the
groups to which the persecutee owners belorged. o
I am certain that it is not the wish of the Congress to make the only
exception in the case of the heirless %roperty which happens to be
within the continental limits of the United States. To make that
exception, either by an affirmative act or by the failure to act, would
be an instance of ambivalence which would be very difficult to explain;

even harder to justify. :

HEIRLESS PROPERTY " , - 19

Experience with Military Government Law 59 reveals that the prob-

“lem of heirless property arises gﬁpcifpally with fespect to the roperty
18 To

of Jewish victims of Nazism. llows from the nature of Hitler’s.
merciless war against. the Jews who came under his control. While
he destroyed individual members of the Christian. faith, either because
they protested openly ulgamst his brand of nihilism or because they
held political beliefs which he regarded hostile to his regime, as a

' f'eneml rule he directed his attack against the specific individuals and
X 18 and

left the families of these Christian victims intact,

of the vested property under a 1946
amendment of the Trading With the Enem Agt, pBl;rt%ontrast, Hitler
regarded all Jews—men, women, and chilgren——as unworthy of life,.
and therefore exterminated them en masse. @ ‘

The tragic consequence of this: policy was that in countless cases.

- entire Jewish families were wiped out.

The American Jewish Congress shares the view of Jews everywhere
that the United States established an enviable record in pulx"s?;ng 8
Eost..war policy which has resulted in giving new hope to the surviving:

ewish victims of Nazism. These people, uprooted from their homes,
are trying to make » fresh start in their countries of adoption.- Many
are sick and disabled, while many more have the problem of adjusting-
themselves to their new environment. Indepen ently of the strong
moral argument in favor of S. 2420, it is clear that while the sum
which 8. 2420 will make available for the benefit of these people is an
insignificant sum in the Treasury of the United States, it will help sub-
stantially in bringing survivors of Hitlerism closer to their own goal—
thab} of becozrémgfse f-susustaining human beings,
oreover, the former owners of the property svould, if th

speak up, ask that their property be so gseg y o i Qould

We are confident that no Member of Congress, familiar with the
;mrpose of this measure, will raise his voice against it. We there-

ore urge this subcommittee to report the bill favorably, and thus give
the Senate the opportunity to approve it at this session of the Congress..

Senator DirgseN, Thank you, Mr. Hyman.

. Mr. Hyman. I would like to make one more statement.

Senator Dirrsexn. It must be brief, because I will be called to an-
other committee 1neeting directly.

Mr. Hyman. First, General &ay has asked me to deliver to you a
letter accompanied by & statement which he asked to be incorporated
m]t_ﬁe reoord% .

view of the pressure of time, I think the point I was going to
gl):er hst:)s alrﬁadghge;aé) cqﬁqred. II was going toprefer particflarl? to
reason w 6 33 million ceiling was im illing:
tolet the recorg stand ag it is. g posed, but T am willing

Senator DinkseN, Fine.

Then we will insert General Clay’s letter, dated April 13, 1954, and
the mémorandum which comes with it, a statement %y'General Clay
before the subcommittee of the Committee on Interstate and Foreign
Commerce of the House on S. 808, H. R. 1849, and H. R. 2780. T think:
that will speak for itself. o :

I direct your attention to the fact that survivors of these individuals. .
- who might have died as a result of aggressive act on the part of the
~ Nazis are eligible to recove
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7 ( The letter and statement referred to follow:) - ° | L

‘Hon, EvERETT DIRKSEN, o
: Ohairman, Subcommittes on Trading With the Enemy Act,
Committee on the Judiciary, , . - "
Unitod States Senate, Washington, D. O, . i
_. Dzan Sgraror DIRKSEN: I am advised that your subcommittee is to conduct 2
hearing on 8. 2420 on April 14. I understand that this blll is essentially the
.same a8 8. 608, passed by the United States Senate in August 1949, and as H. R,
1840 and H. R, 2780, Introduced in the House of Representatives during the 80th
session of the Congress. ) L
On May 15, 1050, I testified before the subcommittee of the House committee
on Interstate and Foreign Commerce in favor of 8. 603, H. R, 1849, and H. R,
"2780, presenting a formal statement of the reasons which led me to support these

ApmuL 13, 1054, |

bills. At the risk of belng presumptuous, I am enclosing a copy of this statement,

I do this because It seems to me that the allocation of heirless property of
persecuteesd to the rellef and rehabilitation of the surviving victims of persecution
is sound public policy. It is consistent with policy followed by our Government
ianelrrf,any with respect to heirless property. I do hope we will adhere to this

-principle. : .
Sincerely yours,
: i Luctus D, CLay.’:
STATEMENT oF Lucius D. CLaAy :

8. 608, which passed the Senate last August, and its companion bills, H. R.
1849 and H, R. 2780, are before s special subcommittee of the House Committee

-on Interstate and Forelgn Commerce. These bills amend the Trading With the |
Enemy Act so as to permit helrless property formerly owned by persecutees to be .3

turned over to relief organizrations approved by the President.

In 1848 Congress amended the Trading With the Enemy Act to permit victims
-of Nazi persecution as well as their helrs to recover property formerly belong
fug to such victims and vested ln the Allen Property Custodian. It is now
clear that some of the property of persecutees is heirless, as a result of entire

‘families belag. wiped out by the enemy. The proposed amendment provides that . !

relief organizations representing the group to which the deceased owner of the
proprty belonged may be deaignated as “successor in interest” in respect

to .
-such helrless property, the funds so recovered to be used for rehabilitation of

surviving members of the group.. .

Enactment of this legislation will promote the pollcy adopted by Congress In
1648. That policy is that property belonging to “enemles or our enemies” should
not be deemed enemy property and should not be used for reparations or to pay
American war claimants. It will also be in ald of United States policy in respect

"to heirless property of persecutees located in the American Zone of Germany.

The persecuteces and their need for assigtance

I take the liberty of recalling a few of the facts regarding the experiences of
the Jewish people under Hitler, who of course bore the brunt of the terrible
forces unleashed by the Naz{ government and dre the group most directly
-affected by the instant bill,

The pre-Hitler Jewish population In Europe cousisted of 7% million persons,
outside of the Soviet Union where the figures are not accurately known. In
Germany alone, from which most of the property which 18 here under consider
-ation originated, the Jewish population amounted to 800,000, The Jews of
Hurope comprised an old ‘and honored community which had rendered vast
contributions to the cultural, scientific, and economic upbullding of that con-
tinent. To this large and helpless population and to this cultural heritage

HEIRLAWSS FROrERILL - :" A

... resettle these survivors, but the task is far from completed and the need for
funds s great. -

1 can gssure you.of the high caliber of work ‘péffOxméd‘bjr these charitable:

’ organizations. I can assure you also that any funds made avallable by this.
3 lemuon to charitable organizations designated by the Pregldent can be put
" to good use for resettlement of peraecutees. 4

; E- Military government polioy toward heirless property

Apart from the efforts which were made in Germany and elsewhere to keep:

3 these survivors alive, it was the established policy of the Allied Powers to under-

take the restitutlon of the property which had been plundered by the Hitler

| regime. It was, In foct, an important objective of the vceupation forces, Mill-
‘B tary governmen

t law 59 in the United States Zone of Germany and similar laws.
in the British and French Zones were passed, which provided for restitution of
identifinble property which had been taken away from the owners on religious,.
raclal, or political grounds, ’

It was g%parent that special steps would also have.to be taken in the case

- of property found to be heirless-and unclaimed. This was accomplished in the:

United States Zone of Germany by part 1II, articles 10 and 18, of military govern-

Y. mentlaw 59, which provides that & successor organization appointed by milltary
& government shall, Insteal of the state, be entitied to the estate of any perse-

cuted person dylng without helrs. The British have taken similar steps for their-

wne, s?nd the Fy"rench also have recognized the need for speclal treatment of this. -
roblens.

y The United States occupation forces in Germany are plainly committed to the-

policy that heirless property of members of persecuted groups located in the;

American occupation\zone be used for the beneflit of the surviving members of

those groups. 'This policy, I submit, is eminently fair and just.

] Relationship of proposed amendment to United Btates policy in Germany

3B 5 The enddtment of 8. 608, which-permits;heirlesa nrojesty, of mrggev@mmted
‘S8 in'the Allen Property Custodian to be turned over {o rel tef zations,

organ would
be entirely consistent with the policy of our military government. Heirless.
property of persecutees, whether located in the American Zone of Germany or in -

the United States, would be treated in the same fashion.

On the other hand, if the United States were now to use heirless property of
persecutees located in the United States for its own purposes, to pay war claim-
ants, I believe it would subject our occupation forces to severe criticlsm from

| ‘the German people as well as from the other countries now occupying Germany.

On these grounds, as well as on those outilned earlier in this statement, I
advocate passage of 8. 608,

Senator DirsseN. Is there anybody else who wants to be heard this

morning f ]
Mr. Jgums A. Tawney. Mr. Chairman, I am Mr. Tawney, legisla-

tive attorney for the War Claims Commission, and I am here merely to
§ submit for the record the statement of the Chairman, which he was

invited to make, but-he was unable to appear. .
:8énator DirkseR. . Is that thetstatertient of Mr. Gillilland ¥
Mr. Tawney. That is correct. :
Senator DirgseN. I think he did send us a copy, and we have already
included it in the record, Mr. Tawneg.

Mr. Tawxey. That is fine. Thank you very much.

Senator Dirksen. Is this an elaborated statement of what he sent

~ usf :
Mr. Tawngy. It is the same statement. - I did not know that you

332722

-everywhere in Europe, Hitler directed his lnstruments of destruction. Bix
million of the seven and one-half milllon Jews were killed outright. "This was a
.program without parallel in history, =~ . o

The representatives of the United States Government in Germany have seen
‘at first hand some of the results of this program. They have seen the plighi
of the survivors, firat in the concentration camps and later in the displaced : &
persons camps. The needa of the survivors were and continue to be enormous— -

- ~physically, spiritually, and economically, o R

The work of the relief organizations

Private charitable organirations have worked with the United States occupe- -
“tlon forces in BEurope and the International Refugee Organization in caring for
-survivors of German persecution. Much has been done to rehabllitate and

B had inserted it. , ,
f - Senator Dmgsen. We will recognize your appearance before the
- committee, and we will insert it in the record. ) L
" Is there-anybody else! 'If not, the-subcgmmittee, being without a
worum, cannot act until we get a quorum to take further note of
%ze bill. . So we will be adjourned. . B

(Whereupon, at 11 a. m., the subcommittee adjourned.)

b




U.S. CONGRESS
| [ HEARINGS
‘ SENATE. 83d CONGRESS

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY

Volume ‘7

Government Printing Office

332723



s

JK
1029
834

Senate
Jud.iciar y
v. 1

CONTENTS

Trading with the Enemy Act, amendments to.
Trading with the Enemy Act of 1917:
Heirless property.
Return of confiscated property.
Un-American activities? -
Comminist propagandas Part 1, 2, and 3.
Communist underground printing facilitles
and illegal propaganda.
Interlocking subversion in government
departmeritss Part 1 through 9. -

332724


http:SeY'la.te

'ﬂ_, .
I .

4042

am glad to note since 1855. Two Hud-
Alastons 50 to speak in a single era ca-

le of such distinguished service to

1 time is a special kind of favor con-
1erred upon the Congress and the coun-
try. This Nation has an enormous
strength in its people and the image of
that strengih is dramatically presented
te us in the life and personality of such
men as my late dear friend, George
" RBuddleston.

AMENDING TRADING WITH THE
ENEMY ACT TO PROVIDE CER-~
TAIN PAYMENTS FOR RELIEF
AND REHABILITATION OF NEEDY
VICTIMS OF RAZI PERSECUTION
Mr. BOLLING. Mr. Speaker, by di-

rection of the Committee on Rules, I call

up House Resclution 457 and ask for
its immediate consideration. .

CALL OF THE HOUSE

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. Mr.
Speaker, I make a point of order that
a quorum is not present.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Evi-
dently. 2 quorum is not present,

Mr. BOLLING., Mr. Spezker, I move
a call of the House,

A call of the House was ordered.

The Clerk called the roll and the fol-
lowing Members failed to answer to
their names: .

[Roll No. 8]
Dawson O'Nell)
n Delnney Osmers
ahart Dent Passman
Buwch Forand Powell
Boykin Grant Preston
Brown, Mo, Hargis Reece, Tenn,
Buckley Holifleld - Reuss
Budge Huddieston Rivers, 8.C,
Burdick Irwin Sheppard
Burieson Jensen Sller
Byrnes, Wis. Riday Emith, Miss,
Cahill McGinley Spence
Canfield Rever Thompsern, La.,
Chiperfield Miller, ‘Williams
Cook George P, Willis
Cooley Mitchel) ‘Wilson
Davis, Oa. Morris, N. Mex. Zelenko
Davis, Tenn, Morrison

The SPEAKER pro tempore. On this
rollcall, 378 Members have answered to
their names, a guorum.,

By unanimous consent, further pro-
ceedings under the call were dispensed
with.

2gul\:’ll:',‘lﬂ'.DII\?G TRADING WITH THE EN-
EMY ACT TO PROVIDE CERTAIN
PAYMENTS FOR RELIEF AND RE-
HABILTTATION OF NEEDY VICTIMS
OF NAZI PERSECUTION

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The
Clerk will report the resolution.

The Clerk read the resolution (H. Res.
457), as follows:

Resolved, That upon the sdoption of this
resolution it thall be In order to move ihat
the House resolve itself Into the Committee
of the Whole House on the State of the
Union for the consideration of the bill (HR.
647" to amend the Trading With the En.

£t, 85 amended, so 85 to provide for
' i payments for the rellef and rebabllf-
taw.wn 0f needy victims of Nazl persecution,
and for other purposes, snd all polints of or-
der agalnst sald biil are hereby walved. Aft-
er general debate, which shall be confined

CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — HOUSE

to the bill and continue not to exceed one
bour, 10 be equally divided and controlled
by the chairman and ranking minority mem-
ber of the Committee on Interstate and For-
elgn. Commerce, the bill shall be resd for
amendment under the five-minute rule. At
the econclusfon of the consideration of the
bill for smendment, the Committee shall
rise and report the blll to the House with
such amendments &s may bave been adopted
and the previous question shall be consid-
ered as ordered on the bill and emendments
thereto to finsl passage without Intervening
motion except one motion to recommit.

Mr. BOLLING. Mr. Speaker, 1 yield
30 minutes to the gentleman from Ohio
[Mr, BrowRr] and pending that I yield
myself such time as I may consume.

Mr. Speaker, House Resolution 457
makes in order the consideration of H.R,
6462 to amend the Trading With the
Enemy Act, as amended, so as to pro-
vide for certain payments for the relief
and rehabilifation of needy victims of
Nazi persecution. The resolution pro-
vides for an open rule, walving points
of order, and 1 hour of general debate.

The principal purpose of the bil} is to
provide for s $500,000 Jump-sum settle-
ment of all claims of successor organi-
zations for return of helrless vested
property pursuant to section 32¢h) of
the Trading With the Enemy Act, which
was added by Public Law 626, 82d Con-
gress. That section today authorizes
the return to & designated successor or=
ganization-~the Jewish Restitution Suc~
cessor Organization—{or use in rehabili-
tetion of needy persecutees, of up to $3
milllon of vested property of individuals
who, {f allve, would be eligible for return
thereof, as persecutees of our former
enemies.

During World War II, pursuant to the
Trading With the Enemy Act, property
located in the United States which was
owned by enemy nations was vested by
the United States. Public Law 671, 75th
Congress, provided that vested property
could be returned to its former owner,
or his successcr in interest, under cer-
tain specified conditions.

In many cases, persons who otherwise
would have been entitled to return of
property under Public Law 671, together
with their familles, were exterminated by
our wartime enemles. In recognition
of this, on numerous occasions, the
United States has taken the position that
the assets of persecuted persons who have
died without heirs should be used for
rehabilitation and resettlement of sur-
viving persecutees, |

By Executive Order No. 10587, of Jan-
uary 13, 19855, the President designated
the Jewish Restitution Successor Organ-
ization, & charitable membership organ-
jzation incorporated under the laws of
New York, as successor in interest to such
deceased persons.

That organization presently has pend-
ing with the Alien Property Custodian a
total of 1,800 claims under section 32(h)

0! the Trading With the Enemy Act.

No payments have as yet been made
under section 32(h), primarily because of
the difficulties attendant upon proof of
ownership of specific assets.

HR. 6482 will settle the problems in-
volved in the administration of section
32(hJ, by the payment of $500,000 cut of
the proceeds of vested property to suc-
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cessor organizations designated by the
President under section 32(h). Accent-
anze of payment will discharge all clatins
of such organization under said section.

The enactment of the bill will permit
prompt settlement of claims, and re-

quires that the payments be used for the -

reiief and rehabilitation in the United
States of needy surviving persccutees,

1 urge the adoption of this resolution.
"' Mr. Speaker, I know of no controversy
over this rule, and, therefore, reserve the
balance of my time,

Mr. BROWN of Ohio. Mr. Speaker,
the gentleman from Missouri {Mr,

Bolrrne] has explained this rule, House .

Resclution 457, ably and well. It makes
in order the consideration of the bill,
H.R. 6462, a bill which would permit the
transfer of funds belonging to perse-
cutees of the Nazl regime who have
passed on without heirs and permit such
assets to be transferred, up to the
amount of £500,000, to a charitable or-
ganization for the benefit of other
persecutees.

Mr. Speaker, 1 know of no opposition
to this rule, and having no requests for
time, yield back the balance of my time,

Mr. BOLLING. Mr. Speaker, I move

the previous question.
The previous question was ordered.
The SPEAKER pro tempore. The
guestion is on agreeing to the resolution.
The resolution was agreed to.

A motion to reconsider was iaid on the
table,

TO AMEND THE WAR CLAIMS ACT

Mr. BOLLING. Mr, Speaker, by di-
rection of the Committee on Rules, 1
eall up House Resolution 458 and ask for
its immedliate consideration.

The Clerk read the resolution, as
follows: -

Resolved, That upon the adoption of this
resolution it shall be in order to move that
the House resolve itself Into the Committee
of the Whole House on the State of the
Union for the considerstion of the bill (H.R.
2485} to amend the War Clalms Act of 1948,
as amended, to provide compensation for
certain World War 1I losses, and all points

_of order agsinst sald bill are bereby walved,

After general debate, which shall be confined
to the bill and continue not to exceed two
hours, to be equally divided and controlled
by the chairman and ranking minority mem-
ber of the Committes on Interstate and
Foreign Commerce, the bill shall be read for
amendment under the five-minute rule. At
the concluslon of the comsideration of the
bill for amendment, the Committes shall
rise and report the bill to the House with
such amendments as may have been adopted,
and the previcus question shall be consid-
ered as ordered on the bill and amendments
thereto to final passage without intervening
motion except one motlon to recommit.

Mr. BOLLING. Mr. Speaker, 1 yield
30 minutes to the gentleman from Ohio
[Mr. Brown]; and, pending that, 1 yield
myself such time as I may consume,

Mr., Speaker, House Resolution 458
makes in order the consideration of HR.
2485 to amend the War Claims Act, as
amended, regarding compensation for
certaln World War IT losses. The reso-
lution provides for an open mle,fwsg;:
ing points of order, and 2 yours ¢l ©
eral debate. }g O Z‘ 73

€
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The purpose of the bill is to provide
for the payment of compensation to
American nationals who suffered injury
or death under specified circumstances,
or who suflered property losses as a result
of military operations during World War
11 in certain European countries and in
areas attacked by Japan.

Payments will be made to claimants
under the bill out of the War Claims
Fund, which consisis of proceeds result-
ing from the sale of vested property, and
not out of appropriations. The balance
presently available for transfer to the
War Claims Fund is approximately $100
million.

Losses must have been suffered orig-
inally by American nationals, and the
claims based thereon must have contin-
uously remained American-owned up to
the time they are filed.

Where a corporation does not qualify
for payment, its American national
stockholders may recelve payment pro-
portional to thelr ownership interest in
the corporation. Awards in excess of
$10,000 on corporate claims will be re-
duced by the Federal tax benefits
recetved by the corporation in prior
years arising out of the loss on account
of which the claim is filed.

Claims for disability or death will be
paid in full; gll other claims wil) be paid
in full up to $10,000, with pro rata reduc-
tion thereafter if the War Claims Fund
is not sufficient to pay all awards,

Other nations have long since paild
their own citizens for similar losses and
1, therefore, urge -the adoption of this
resolution.

There is some controversy, I under-
stand, over H.R. 2485. I know of no con-
troversy, however, over the adoption of
the rule, and I therefore reserve the bal«
ance of my time,

Mr. BROWN of Ohlo. Mr. Spesker,
the gentleman from Missouri has ex-
plained this bill and also therule. When
this mesasure came before the Rules
Committee we had called to our atten-
tion a minority report on the measure as
reported by the Committee on Interstate
and Foreign Commerce. ]

However, I know of no opposition to
the rule. 1 have had no requests for
time on the rule, and I yield back the
remainder of my time.

Mr. BOLLING. Mr, Spezker, 1 move
the previous question.

The previous question was ordered.

The SPEAXKER pro tempore. The
question is on the resolution.

The resolution was agreed to.

A motion to reconsider was laid on the
table,

SETTLEMENT OF CLAIMS OF SUC-
CESSOR ORGANIZATIONS FOR RE-
TURN OF VESTED HEIRLESS
PROPERTY
Mr. HARRIS. Mr, Speaker, 1 move

that the House resolve itself into the

Committee of the Whole House on the

State of the Union for the consideration

of the bill (HR. 6462) to amend the

Trading With the Enemy Act, as amend-

ed, 50 as to provide for certain payments .

for the relief and rehabilitation of
needy vietiris of Nazi persecution, and
for other purposes.
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The Clerk read the title of the bill.

The SPEAKER. The question is on
the motion offered by the gentleman
from Arkansas [Mr, Harris],

The motion was agreed to.

Accordingly, the House resolved itself
into the Committee of the Whole House
on the State of the Union for the con-
sideration of the bill H.R. 6462, with Mr.
THonxPsoN of Texas in the chair,

The Clerk read the title of the bill.

By unanimous consent, the first read-
ing of the bill was dispensed with.

The CHAIRMAN. Under the rule, the
gentleman from Arkansas [Mr. Harris)
will be recognized for 30 minutes, and
the gentleman from Michigan [Mr. BEN-
NETT] will be recognized for 30 minutes.

The Chaijr recognizes the gentleman
from Arkansas {Mr. Harris).

Mr. HARRIS. Mr. Chairman, let me
attempt to give you a brief explanation
of the bill H.R. 6462 which was intro-
duced by our esteemed former member of
the Interstate and Foreign Commerce
Committee, Representative Dollinger,
and which was reported unanimously by
the committee.

The purpose of the legislation is to pro-
vide a $500,000 lump sum settlement of
all claims of syccessor organizations for
return of heirless vested property pur-
suant to section 32(h) of the Trading
With the Enemy Act. Now, 1 realize that

this explanation still requires a lot of ex--

plaining and I shall ask you to bear with
me while I shall attempt to do my best
to explain the explanztion,

In the first place let me explain what
“heirless vested property” is. Under the
provisions of the Trading WwWith the
Enemy Act, property located in the
United States which was owned by enemy
nationals was vested by the United States
at the beginning of World War I1. After
the vesting it was recognized by the Con-
gress in Public Law 671, 79th Congress,
that certain enemy nationals whose
property was vested were only technically
enemlies. Therefore, the Congress au-
thorized that property taken from such
persons should be returned to them upon
8 showing that they belonged to political,
racial, or religious groups which, under
the law of the enemy nation in which
they resided, did not enjoy full rights of
citizenship.

Some property vested by the Allen
Property Custodian was returned to per-
sons qualified under Public Law 671.
However, in some cases persons who were
entitled to return of property were ex-
terminated by our wartime enemies to-
gether with their entire families. The
claimants and their heirs having per-
ished, no claimants are left to claim re-
turn of property owned by such persons.
Therefore this property is still in the
hands of the Alien Property Custodian
and is referred to as “heirless property.”

Thus I think you can see what is meant
by the term “heirless property.”

Now let me explain the term “succes-
sor organizations.” After Worlé War I
the United States and our allies followed
the poiicy that the assets of persecuted
persons who died without heirs should
be used for the rehabilitation and re-
settlement of surviving persecuted per-

sons belonging to the same political, ra-
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cial, or religious groups as the persons
who died without heirs.

This policy was embodied in the final
act of the Paris Conference on Repara-
tions of January 1946 and in other agree-
ments and treaties to which the United
Statesis a party. These agreements and
treaties are set out in appendix A of the
committee report beginning on page 7.

Pursuant to this national policy, the
83d Congress enacted Public Law 626,
which added the present subsection ¢h)
to section 32 of The Trading With the
Enemy Act. That subsection provides
that vested enemy property which was
taken from persecuted persons who died
without heirs may be returned to one or
more organizations designated by the
President. Since the organizations des~
ignated by the President are succeeding
to the interests of the heirless perse-
cuted persons, they are referred to as
successor organizations,

Public Law 626, 83d Congress, provided
that these successor organizations must
use vested property returned to them for
the rehabilitation and settlement of
persoens in the United States who came

-to the United States as persecuted per-

sons and who suffered deprivation of lib~
erty in their original homelands.

By Executive Order No. 10787, dated
June 13, 1955, the President designated
the Jewish Restitution Successor Or-
ganization, a charitable member organi-
zation Incorporated under the laws of
the State of New York, as a successor
organization which would be entitled to
claim the return of vested enemy prop-
erty of deceased pérsecuted persons who
died without heirs.

If other organizations apply and qual-
ify, they would be designated as succes-
sor organizations of persons belonging
to other raclal, political, or religious
groups. Thus far, however, no other
organizations have sought to apply and
qusalify.

The Jewish Restitution Successor
Organization has pending with the Alien
Property Custodian a total of 1,800 claims
but no payments have been made by the
Cusicdian because of the difficulties en-
countered in bringing adequate proof of
the ownership of specific assets,

The purpose of the legislation s to
avold the necessity of protracted pro-
ceedings before the Allen Property
Custodian which would tie up substantial
manpower in the Office of the Allen
Property Custodian and which would be
costly to the claimant organization as
well as the Government. The lump sum
settlement of $500,000 would wipe out
the 1,800 pending claims under Public
Law 626, 83d Congress.

In a report submitted by the Depart-
ment of Justice, the Department esti-
mates that in the case of spproximately
500 claims out of the total of 1,800 claims
filed. the successor organization might

be successful in obtaining a return under -

section 32¢(h) and that the value of such
returns would total $500,000. Under
these circumstances, the committee felt
that 14 would save the Government money
and would expedite the windup of the
affairs of the Office of Allen Property if
2 lump sum settlement of $500,000 was
providzd for, to close out the 1,800 claims

eSS,
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brought by the successor organization
under Public Law €26, £3d Congress.

1 believe this explanation will enable
the Members of the House to follow the
complex terminoclogy of this legislation
dealing with “heirless property” and
“successor organizations.”

1 hope that this explanation will
satisfy the Members of the House that
the lump sum settlement provided for in
this legislation is in the public interest
and that this legislation Is merely in-
tended to carry out more expeditiously
the program enacted into law by the 83d
Congress.

Let me say that the commitiee was
unanimous in reporting this legislation
and I trust that the House will follow
suit in approving this legislation.

The Subcommitiee on Commerce and
Finance has done a very fine job, It
conducted hearings on this legislation
which was Introduced by our former
colleague and distinguished friend from
New York, Mr. Dollinger, who s now
serving with great distinction in the ca-
pacity of a district attorney for his area.
He introduced and sponsored the bill in
the last Congress, and I believe in a pre-
ceding Congress;

The subcommittee under the chair-
manship of the gentleman from Illinois
[Mr., Mack] conducted hearings and
went into this problem thoroughly. 1
think it would be appropriate at this
+i~+& 10 recognize the gentléman from -

1 [Mr. Macx], chairman of the sub-
_nittee, for 15 minutes for a further
explanation of the bill.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman
from Illinois is recognized for 20 min-
utes.

Mr. MACK of Illinois. Mr. Chairman,
although the bill now before the House,
HR. 6462, has a Jong history, it is in
fact a simple mesasure. It proposes a
bulk settlement of many thousands of
individual claims which are now pending
before the Office of Alien Property of the
Department of Justice. These claims
were authorized to be filed pursuant to
section 32(h) of the Trading With the
Enemy Act, as amended. That section
yvas added to the Trading With the

+Enemy Act in 1954, pursuant to bills
which were sponsored in this House by
Representatives Crosser and Wolverton,
ranking members of the Committee on
Interstate and Forelgn Commerce, and
in the other body by Senators Taft, Dirk~-
sen, and Hennings. Both this pro-
cedural bill, HR. 6462, and the ante-
cedent Jegislation, have been bipartisan
in nature, have had administration and
widespread popular support, and have
sought to deal with a tragic problem
arising out of the course of the last war.

Briefly stated, the history of this leg~
islation is as follows: The Trading With
the Enemy Act authorized the vesting
by the Allen Property Custodian of all
“enemy” property. Thus, vesting orders
took title in the United States to all
property found here of so-called enemy
* “nonals, even if those persons had been

ved of their nationality by their
. governments. It was apparent
that, whatever might be done in the
United States with respect to other prop-
erties, the United States was not pre-
pared to keep title to property belonzing

to those persons who had been the first
victims of nazism, and who had in many
instances fought and dled in our cause.
Thus, immediately after the war, section
«32 was added to the Trading With the
Enemy Act. That section, in general,
provided that the Custodian should re«
turn, on the filing of claims, the prop-
erty of persons who had been subjected
to persecution on grounds of race,
religion or political belief,

In the years that followed, it became
clear that a8 number of these eligible
claimants—persecutees—would never
appear to file their claims. The reason
was that they, together with their entire
families, had perished in the infamous
concentration camps. The surviving
persecutee, or the persecutee who left a
son or daughter, could file his claim and
regain his property. But a substantial
amount of property remained vested,
which had been owned by persecutees,
but as to which there was in fact no
claimant—because the claimant and his
family had been exterminated.

In these circumstances, and with the
distinguished and bipartisan sponsorship
I have mentioned, subsection -(h} was
.added to section 32 of the act. The ef-
fect of subsection (h) was to make it
possible for 8 “successor organization”
to file claims to the property of persecu-
tees who had died without known hefrs—
or what has come to be known as “heir-
less property.” It was declared to be the
policy of the United States, as reflected
in this subsection, that such heirless
property should be returned to a suce
cessor organization. Its proceeds were
to be used by that organization—or ore
ganizations—for the relief and rehabjli-
tation of needy surviving persecutees
who were in the United States. A suc-
cessor organization was to be designated
by the President. . .

I should point out that many safe-
guards surrounded this legislation, re-
flecting the clear decision of the Con-
gress both that the proceeds of helrless
property should be used for rellef and
rehabilitation, and that the proper ap-
plication of these proceeds should be ine
sured, The purposes were defined, and
vere limited to needy persons, and to

persons in the United States. The or-

ganization which applied for designation
as a successor organization had to under-
take to make periodic reports of its use
of the funds, and it had to be screened

and named only by Presidential designa-

tion. No part of the proceeds could be
used by the organization for legal or
similar expenses, so that all of these pro-
ceeds are to be devoted to the intended
purposes.

It is appropriate at this point to men-
tion that the domestic action of the
United States, in allocaiing helrless as-
‘sets for relief and reconstruction of sur-
viving persecutees, follows a consistent
+line of American foreign policy. Thus,
the Inter-Allied Reparation Agreement
of 1946, signed at Paris, in which the
United States played a leading role, pro-
vided for utilization of heirless assets
found in the European neutrsl countries
in a similar way. And various postwar
.agreements to which the United States
was a party—with the Europeanh neu-
trals—aisc contained language looking

reh 1

toward use of heirless assets for this
same purpose. Moreover, heirless assets
found in the Western Zones of Germany
have been used for these purposes, first
under military government law, and
then under statutes of West Germany,

Because of the nature of Nazl perse-
cution, it is of course clear that the great
bulk of the persecutees, and of the heir-

-less property, was of Jewish origin.

Thus, the organization which applied
for Presidential designation was a New
York membership corporation known as
the Jewish Restitution Successor Organi-
zation. This organization had previous«
ly been designated in the American Zone
of Germany, and had performed there
in & manner which earned the com-
mendation of General Clay and others
connected with military government., It
undertook the obligations required by
the statute; and in January 1955 it was
designated by President Eisenhower.

The JRSO, as this organization is
known, then began the task of filing
claims pursuant to the statute, Obvi-
ously, this was a task of enormous diffi-
culty, since by definition no one was ex-
tant who could make information or
documentation available to the succes-
sor organization. Nevertheless, with the
assistance and cooperation of the Office
of Alien Property, such information as
could be gleaned from vesting orders and
similar documents, and {rom surveys,
was obtained, and some thousands of
claims were filed with the Office of Alien
Property.

From the outset, it was apparent that
to process each of these claims would
be an impossible administrative task,
The very nature of the problem made
that clear. Therefore, a solution which
had been adopted elsewhere—as, for ex-
ample, with the active support of the
United States, in the American Zone of
Western Germany—was suggested; this
solution was to make a reasonable &p-

praisal of the propertles claimed and
then to arrange a bulk settiement of the

claims.

- A bulk settlement of these clalms ap=
pears to be in the interest of all con-
cerned. The principle of a bulk settle«
ment has been supported by the admin«
istration, and testimony in favor of such
& settlement was adduced in testimony
before the Subcommittee on Commerce
and Finance of the Commiitee on Inter-
state and Foreign Commerce on March
13, 1058, and on July 24, 1959. State-
ments favoring a bulk settlement are in
the record from the Department of State
and from various charitable organiza-
tions—Catholic Relief Services, the
American Jewish Committee, Church
World Services, and the American
Jewish Congress. The only question
raised about the desirability of the bulk
settlement was raised by the Department
of Justice as to amount, when the sug-
gested amount of the settlement was $1
million: and by the Bureau of the Budget,
which has pointed out that the provable
claims, under present standards of law
which would be applicable to indlvidual
claimants, are in the maximum amount
of $500,000. Thus, it is entirely agreed
by all that & bulk settlement is necessary
to obviate long and tedious—and expen-
sive—administrative proceedings, which
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would burden both the sdminisiration
and the successor organization.

As to the question of amount, the com.
mittee considered the matter carefully
and has come 1o the conclusion that the
smount in the present bill, which is
$500,000, is & reasonable amount of such
a settlement. In this connection, the
committee has given due weight to a
communication of the Assistant Attor.
ney General in charge of the Office of
Allen Property, under date of April 19,
1958, stating that:

I favor the proposed bulk settlement of

helrless property clalms In the amount of
£500,000.

It has also considered the fact that, in
the nature of things, claims involving
“helrless property” ought not to be sub-
ject to the same standards of proof as
individual ¢laims. When an individual
presents a claim to his property, he
ordinarily has some proof—bank books,
documents, or the like. On the other
hand, the successor organization is ham.
pered by the fact that it Is proceeding in
a situation in which, by definition, the
original claimant and all of his rela.
tives—or those who had some knowl-
edge—were swept away, generally in the
dead of night, and bundled off to concen.
tration camps from which they have
never returned, In these circumstances,
to expect clear documentation is to de=
mand the impossible, .

Even so, however, it is clear that helr-
less property exists in amounts sub.
stantially larger.than the amount stated
in this bill. Thus, in the original en-
abling legislation-—section 32(h}—a cell.
ing amount of $3 million was set, after
hearings. In previous Conzresses, bulk
settlement legislation in the amount of
$1 million has been proposed. Here, it
seems o be the opinion of the Office of
Alien Property that $500,000 would be
the amount of claims provable under
present standards, applicable to individ.
ual claimants. But there exists sub-
stantial other claims, some of which in
fact are in the process of asdjudication
before the OAP, which add greatly to
this amount. Thus, one c¢laira involving
pllegedly looted diamonds amounts to
several hundreds of thousends of dol-
Jars: nand no final decision has been
handed down on the ¢laim of the suc~
cessor organization to that fund. In
addition, claimed amounts are involved
in so-called omnibus accounts—accounts
of Swiss banks, held in the United States,
where it is not known who were the own.
ers of the funds deposited in the names
of the Swiss banks. And if there were
access to all of the burned, destroyed
and unavailable records, it seems clear
that very large amounts indeed would be
discovered. .

One additional point remasains, which
is strongly in favor of the bulk settlement
technique embodied in this bill. In view
of the difficulties inherent In section
32¢h) of producing adequate proof to

-prosecute claims under this section and

in view of the cost involved In securing
such proof, only the JRSO had sufficient
interest to apply for and receive 8 desige
nation 85 a successor organization,
TUnder the proposed legislation, hewever,
there will be an opportunity fcr other
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successor organizations to apply'anq io
be designated. These orpanizations

would rehabilitate and settle in the .

United States persons belonging to racial
and religious groups other than the Jew-
ish group.

The bill provides that if there is more
than one designated successor organiza-
tion, the sum of $500,000 shall be allo-
cated among such organizations in the
proportion in which the proceeds of heir~
less property were distributed pursuant
to agreements to which the United States
was & party, by the International Com-
mittee for Refugees and successor or-
ganizations thereto, The proportional
formula used in these agreements is a
$0-10 formula which corresponds rough-
1y to the number of persons in the dif-
ferent groups who would benefit from
this legislation.

This formula has the acceptance of
the actual and potential successor or=-
ganizations which have been and may be
designated under this legislation.

As 1 have sald, this legislation has
the enthusiastic support of all interested
organizations and its adoption is defi~
nitely in the public interest in order to
save the Goverpment agency involved—
the Office of Alien Property—time and
rmoney and thus to expedite the windup
of the affairs of this office. *

As I said when I started my presenta-
tion today, I hesitated to bore you with
all of the details of this matter. How-
ever, I felt that I should discuss the
background of the legislation so that the
House would be fully familiar with the
problems with which they are con-
fronted today.

Actually, I feel that this legislation
would carry out the intent of Congress
that was provided previously in Jegls-
lation passed in the 83d Congress. This
bulk settlement seems to be agreeable to
all parties. The only argument that
has arisen at any time is not whether
we should make the bulk settlement but
as to how much. Iu fairness, I should
state that the Buresu of the Budget has
offered to compromise at $250,000. The
subcommittce feels that $500,000 is the
proper amount, and that the Office of
Alien Property has acquired twice that
amount from heirless persecutees.

Mr. BAILEY. Mr. Chairman, will the*
gentleman yield? .

Mr. MACK of Ilinois. I yield to the
gentleman from West Virginia,

Mr. BAILEY. May 1 inquire of the
gentleman i there was a protest filed by
the American Legion against this legis-
lation?

Mr. MACK of Illlinols. Not to my
knowledge.

‘Mr. BATLEY, I seein the hearingson
page 538 & letter addressed to the gen-
tleman &s chairman of the subcommittee
and signed by Miles D. Kennedy, director
of the American Legion of Washington,
D.C., on June 30, 1959. Let me readit.

Mr. MACK of Nlinols. I am familiar
with the letter. I do not think it refers
to this legislation, As I recall, it re-
ferred {o general return legislation.

Mr. BAILEY. Thatistrue. Neverthe.
Iess, they sve oppesed to the Jegislation
contained in this bill.

332728 o

Mr. MACK of lllincis. -I do not have
the Jetter before me.

Mr. BAILEY. 1 have it right here in
front of me, and I should like the privie
lege of reading it into the Recorp.

Mr. HARRIS. Mr. Chairman, will the
gentleman yield?

Mr. MACK of Ilinois. I yield to the
gentleman {rom Arkansas.

Mr. HARRIS. 1, of course, would be
glad to have the gentleman read the let~
ter into the Recorp, I think probably we
should explain, however, that this is only
one of many bills that was included dur-
ing the course of the hezrings when the
matter was scheduled. I think the gen-
tleman will find that the letter to which
he refers, in which the American Legion
expressed interest, did not relate to this
bill but to a bill before the committee
which deals with the return of vested
property to the German Government and
German nationals,

Mr. MACK of Illinois. That was my
understanding, as I recall the contents
of the letter.

Mr. BAILEY. This bill does not pro-
pose the return of any property?

Mr. HARRIS. No, it does not provide
any return to the German Government
or to German nationals, or to any enemy
government or enemy nationals.

Mr. BAILEY. 1 thank the gentlemnan
for his partial explanation.

Mr. BENNETT of Michigan. Mr,
Chairman, I yield 5 minutes to the gen-
tleman from Texas [Mr. AvLcerl.

Mr. ALGER. Mr. Chairman, I take
this time more in bewilderment than in
trying to enlighten my colleagues, As
a member of the subcommitiee earlier
when we held these hearings I did not
get to ask all these questions. Y want
to share some of them with you, It is
possible that some may have been re-
solved earlier here and to your satis-
faction.

I would not feel right without explain.
ing to you my own uncertainty, shared
with you for what it is worth,

My first observation, before I get to
my questions, Is simply why this heirless
property? There Is nobody to get this
property. It is to be turned over to one
organization or more, if others come for-
ward, and that makes it more equitable,
of course, to do what? There are no
rules, no guidelines such as we in Con-
gress normally lay down. ‘Why does not
the United States keep this money? This
is a welfare program. I am not sgainst

it necessarily, but at least I have to find

out what we are going to do. Let us call
it what it is. As s member - of that sub-
committee, I want it understood I did
my best ai that time to help, While 1
have a high regard and friendship for
the gentleman from New York, Mr.
Dollinger, 1 think there was possibly
& prejudice to a degree for this legisla-
tion. At least I felt we hurried through
it. T must contest the statement the
gentleman from Arkansas mede earlier
when he complimented the gentleman
from Illinois for the thoroughness of our
work unless that work was done since
the tafl end of the last Congress because
at that time we had not had sufficient
executive study and executive sessions
to resolve rome of the questions. S0 1
would like to ask several guestions now.
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vested assets be returned to themn or, if
they were no longer living, to their sur-
vivors. However, in some czses whole
families were wiped out as the result of
the Nazi persecutions so that no one was
left to claim the vested property. In

. 1854 Congress provided that the un-

claimed property of persecutees in such
cases, in a total amount of not more
than $3 million, be transferred to Amer~
fjcan charitable organizations specifi~

* cally designated by the President as
* successors in interest. The designated

organizations are required to use such
“heirless” property for the relief of per-
sons now in the United States who are
survivors of persecuted groups.

One organization, the Jewish Restitu-
tion Successor Organization—JRSO—of
New ¥York City, has been designated by
the President under this legislation. It
has filed several thousand claims but has
found that proof of prevesting owner-
ship of specific vested properties is an
almost impossible burden under the
standards of existing law and has not as
yet received any payments,

H.R. 6462 would msake a tulk settle-
ment of the heirless property claims by
providing an outright payment of $500,-
000 of vested funds to be divided among
the JRSO and any other organization
which may be designated by the Presi-
dent upon application within 3 months.
Acceptance of payment under the bill
would discharge all claims filed by the
JRSO.

The investigations of the claims filed
by the JRSO (o date indicate that $500,-
000 is a reasonable figure for a bulk set-
tlement. The single payment of this
sum under H.R. 6462 will provide funds
promptly for the relief of the Nazi vic-
tims whom Congress intended to aid in
the 1954 legislation. At the same time
the bill will remove the burden of ad-
ministration imposed on the Govern-
ment by that legislation. In short, the
bill is fair and its enactment will be ad-
vantageous to the Government as well
as to its beneficiaries.

1 ask unanimous consent, Mr. Chair-
man, to revise and exiend my remarks.

Mr., BENNETT of ichigan. Mr.,

- Chairman, I have no further requests for

time, and I yield back the remainder of
my time.

Mr. HARRIS. Mr, Chairman, I have
no further requests for time, and 1 sug-
gest the Clerk read.

The Clerk read, as follows:

Be {t enacted by the Scnote and House of
Representatives of the United Stotes of
America in Congress assembled, That section
32¢h} of the Trading With the Enemy Act
is amended by striking out all that follows
the first sentence in the first paragraph down
through the third paragreph, end Inszerting
in lieu thereof the following: “In the case
of any organization not so designated before
the date of enactment of this amendment,
such organization may be 50 designated only
if it applies for such destgnation within
three months after such date of enactiment.

“The President, or such officer 85 he may
designate, shail, before the expiration of the
one-year period which begins on the date of
enacuinent of this emcendment, pay out of
the War Claims Fund to organizations desig.
nated before or after the daic of enacimont

'
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of this smendment pursuant to this sub-
section the sum of $500,000. 1f there Is more
than one such designated organization, sush
sum shell be allocated among such organiza-
tions In the proportions in which the pro.
ceeds of heirless property were distributed,
pursuant 1o agreements to which the United
States was a party, by the Intergovernmentasl
Committee for Refugees and successor or-
ganizations thereto. Acceptance of payment
pursuant W this subsection by any such or-
ganization shall constitute a full and com-
plete discharge of all clalms filed by such
organization pursuant to this section. es it
existed ‘berore the date of enactment of this
amendment. .

“Ho payment may be made to any organiza.
tion designated under this section unless It
has given firm and responsible assurances ap-
proved by the President that (1) the pay-
ment will be used on the basis of need in the
rehabilitation and settlement of persons in
the United States who suffered substantial
deprivation of liberty or falled to enjoy the
full rights of citizenship within the mesning
of subdivisions (C) and (D) of subsection
(a) (2) of this section; (2} It wiil make to
the President, with 8 copy to be furnished
to the Congress, such reports {including a
detafled annual report on the use of the pay-
ment made 10 it) and permit such exsmina~
tion of its books &3 the President, or such
officer or agency as he may designate, may
from time 1o time Pequire; and (3) it will not
use any part of such payment for legal fees,
salaries, or other administrative expenses
connected with the fiMing of claims for such
payment or for the recovery of any property
or interest under this section.”

Sec. 2. The first sentence of section 33 of
such Act is amended by striking out all that
follows “whichever is later” and inserting
& period. :

Sxc. 3. Section 39 of such Act is amended
by adding at the end of subsection (b} the
following new sentence: “Immedintely upon
the enaciment of this sentence, the Attorney
Gencra) shall cover into the Treasury of the
United States, for deposit into the War
Claims Fund, from property vested in or
transferred 1o him under this Act, the sum of
$500.000 to make payments authorized under
section 32(h) of this Act.” :

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. Mr,
Chairman, I move to strike out the last
word. .

Mr. Chairman, the only purpose of my
taking the floor at this time is to get
information. May I ask the chairman
te whom the money that we are dealing
with in this bill belonged, what nation-
ality?

Mr. HARRIS. 1 will say to the gen-
tleman that the fund originally was
property that was confiscated by our
Government from enemy nations, Ger-
many and Jeapan, primarily.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan., Then
the Government took charge of that fund
because there was no one who needed it
was entitled to it legally,

Mr. HARRIS. No; not at all. When
we went to war with these nations, their
nationals had certain property within
the United States. The Government
took title to that property as being prop-
erty belonging to citizens of an enemy
country,

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. We took
it over, .

Mr. HARRIS. We took it over. It so0
happened that they did the same thing
o us.

332729 4047

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. Inother
countries they ook over property that
belonged to our citizens.

Mr. HARRIS. Thst Is true.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. And
there is no one now who is legally en-~
titled to the property our Government
took over; is that right? .

Mr. HARRIS. Yes. The Congress
has taken action on numerous occasions,
stating how this property should be dis~
posed of.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. Perhaps
1 did not make myself clear. This prop-
erty, generally speaking, was taken over
from the Japanese and German nationals
during the war.

Mr. HARRIS. That is true.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. ‘That
was common practice in-warring coun-
tries, but there were likewise citizens of
our country in Germany and Japan, for
example, whose property was confiscated
by those governments; is that right?

Mr.HARRIS. Thatls true,

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. Now we
are giving this property represented by
this fund to these Germans and Japs to
distribute as they wish.

Mr. HARRIS. No, we do not. We
would glve it to one or more sUccessor or-
ganizations to help settle persecutees who
sought refuge in this country.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. Should
we not give it to our citizens whoe lost
property In Germsany and Japan to pay
them for their losses?

Mr. HARRIS. No, not in this bill.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. Why
not?

Mr, HARRIS. Because that comesun-
der a different program which we are
dealing with in the next bill,

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. But if
the United States has this property
which was taken from citizens of our
enemies, and if we have citizens who lost
their property in other countries by the
ection of the governments of those
countries why should we not use this fund
to pay them for their losses?

Mr. HARRIS. That is precisely what
we are doing, not in this bill but in our
other biil which will come up next.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. But
why could we not use this? Why do you
give this money not to anyone who has
a legal clajm but to an organization to
distribute?

Mr, HARRIS. Primarily because the
83d Congress passd a bill which added
subsection th) to the present law pro-
viding for the distribution of property
vested as enemy property that was taken
from the persecuted persons who died
without heirs.

Mr, HOFFMAN of Michigan. Why
should not our people who lose their
property in Germany, for instance, be
paid out of this fund?

Mr. HARRIS. We provide in the bill
that is to be called up right after this one
how this should be déalt with and how
they should be reimbursed for thelr
Josses.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. Where is

.the money coming from?

Mr, HARRIS. It comes from the same
source.
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Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. You
mean this fund?

Mr. HARRIS, Yes.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. This is
only $500,000.

Mr. HARRIS. This is only$500,000 out
of a total of about $165 million or more,
which is in the hands of the Allen Prop-
erty Custodian at the present time, We
had several hundreds of millions of dol-
lars in this fund to start with following
World War II. We paid out beginning
in 1948 over $100 million from the war
claims fund to our prisoners of war and
clvilian internces. We have paid out
several million dollars to groups in the
Philippines out of this fund because of
their losses. Therefore this fund has
been partly disposed of by the direction of
the Congress to pay compensation for
dnmages and injuries resulting from the
war.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan, This
creates, then, a priority?

Mr. HARRIS. Just as there has been
for others.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan, This
creates s priority over our own citizens?
You are doing this first. You will dothe
other at another time?

Mr. HARRIS, We are going to get to
that other bill just as soon as we get
through with this one.

The CHAIRMAN, The time of the
gentleman from Michigan (Mr, Horr-
M) has expired.

. GROSS. Mr. Chairman, I ask

.mous consent that the gentleman

11uun Michigan IMr. HoFFrMAN] may pro-
ceed for 5 additional minutes,

The CHAIRMAN. Is there objection
{0 the request of the gentlemar from
Jowa?

There was no objectlon

Mr. McCORMACK. Mr. Chairman,
will the gentleman yield?

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan., 1 yield
to the gentleman from Massachusetts.

Mr. McCORMACK. I think the point
might better be understood if we realize
that this bill is in connection with per-
sens who were not enemles but who
were persecuted by the Naz! regime be-~
cause of racial and religious background.
This bill is in that direction, not paying
back those who were enemies.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigen. 1 un-
derstand that.

Mr. McCORMACK. We ryecognized
that back in 1954 and put through legis-
lation in the sum of not more than $3
million, but they are unable to ascertain
who some of the individuasls were. So
this bill is 10 bring relief in the direction
of those who were persecuted, such as
those of Jewish faith, some Catholics,
and some others, becruse of racial or
religious reasons.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. In
Germany?

Mr. McCORMACK. In Germany.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. 1 have
understood that the people who were
?ersbcuted. or many of them, had been

g ted.

McCORMACK. Thsat iIs one of
the uifficulties involved here. Many of
them they are unable to locate, For

example, they found a million dollars, as
I understand it, our forces did, in Amer-
ican currency that the Gestapo had, and
while they cannot trace it they are satise
fied that money belonged to unfortunate
persons who were liguidated by the Hit-
ler regime.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Mic}ugan Did
they leave heirs?

Mr. McCORMACK. ‘There is the dif-
ficulty. This organization here is &
conduit through which the $500 million
will be utilized.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. But
that does not go to the heirs of the fel-
lows who were persecuted,

Mr. McCORMACK. 1If they can lo-
cate them.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. If you
cannot locate them, who do you give it
t0? Whodoyourepay?

Mr. HARRIS. I would say first that
this bill is to provide for the solution of
an administration.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. Saying
that the admirnistretion approves it does
not make it perfect to me. It Is the
best we can do, I suppose.

Mr. HARRIS. 1 am saying it involves
the solution of an administration prob-
lem relating to people who were in the
same class as those who died without
heirs, and who were persecutees. It is
property left by those who were perse»
cuted and exterminated and who have no
heirs who might claim this property.

Mr, HOFFMAN of Michigan. That s,
to someone who has been persecuted?

Mr. HARRIS. Yes.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. You are
getting around to benefit by association
instead of guilt by association.

- Mr. HARRIS, Maybe so,

Mr. GROSS. Mr. Chairman, will the
gentieman yield?

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. I yield
to the gentleman from lows.

Mr. GROSS. I would like to 25k the
chairman this question: 1s 'there & pre-
cedent for this kind of legislation, where
there may be no heirs?

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michizan. Let me
Interrupt. ‘It goes, according to his
statement, to someone else who has been
persecuted. If you have been persecuted,
youcangetinonit.

Mr. GROSS. I sometimes think Y em
being persecuted, but I guess not. I
would like to get an answer.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michizan. Why

does the gentleman not move to strike.

out the last word. The gentleman is in
my party.

Mr. GROSS. Mr, Chairman, I move
to strike the last word. Does tnis legis~
Iation create a precedent?

Mr. MACK of Illinois. No: this does
not establish any precedent 2t all.

Mr. GROSS. Will the gentleman cite
other legislation for the same purpose?

Mr. MACK of lilinois, Yes; I would
be glad to cite one.

Immediately after World War I1 there
were quite a few persecutess in West
Germany,

At that time the Allied Forces had
& similar program for the purpose of
providing benefits for these persecutees,

and they had a similar program for the
helrless property, and they provided a
bulk settlement in that instance just as
we are providing at this time. That was
some 12 years ago, I believe.

Mr. GROSS, So this deals with liv-
ing helrs—

Mr. MACK of Llinols. This thing we
are talking about at this particular
time————

Mr. GROSS. The example you are
using.

Mr. MACK of Illinols. That is the
reason I went through all of the detajl
of the background and the history of
this legislation. But, the thing we are
dealing with gt this time is nothing more
than a group settlement procedure for
the heirless property, and it is for prop-
erty which was lelt by the persecutees
who were exterminated by the Nazis.

Mr. GROSS. 1 still am not convinced .

that there is any real precedent for spe-~
cifically doing what we are asked to do
here today.

Mr. MACK of Illinois. It follows ex- '

actly the same pattern that was estab-
lished immedistely after World War 11
in the occupied areas.

Mr. GROSS. Does the gentleman
think that this could in any way start
s chain of events by which support
might be given to those refugees, living
refugees, over in the Middle East? 1
understand there are about a million of
them living in tents, filth, and squalor
over there.

Mr. MACK of Illinois. 1 think the
gentleman is overconcerned. This only
applies 1o persecutees, and this will wind
up the program enacted in legislation
which was adopted by the 83d Congress.
The President has designated a successor
organization, and this bill today is a
group settlement to wind up this entire
program,

Mr. GROSS, Then, there is no money
in this bill for those refugees and per-
secutees, the millions of them that are
presently eking out a bare existence in
the Middle East; Is that right?

Mr, MACK of lilinois. The people are
the persecutees residing in the United
States.

Mr. GROSS. No one is going to take
any better care of them than has been
taken in the past, which is a bare ex-
istence, is that not right—those home-
less, half-starved people who are living
in camps in the Middle East? There is
nothing being done for them by virtue
of this bill?

Mr. HOFTMAN of Michigan. Mr.
Chairman, will the gentleman yield?

Mr. GROSS. Yes. Gladly.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. If this
is Government money, as apparently it
is, and we have trouble getting rid of
it. why not apply it on the national
debt?

Mr. GROSS. That is an excellent sug-
gestion.

Mr. HOFFMAN of Michigan. Ithank

you

Mr. HARRIS. Mr. Chalrman, will the
gentleman yield?

Mr. GROSS. 1yield to the genileman
from Arkansas.
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Mr. BEARRIS., 1 would like to try to
clear this up and explain to the House
just why we bring this legislation here.
Following World War II the United
States and its allies adopted a policy
providing that the assets of persecuted
persons who died without heirs should
be used for the rehabilitation and the
settlement of surviving persecuted per-
sons belonging to the same political,
racizl, or religious group as the person
who died without helrs. Now that is the
policy that was foliowed. This was em-
bodied in a final act at the Paris Confer-
ence in 1946, together with other agree-
ments and treaties which were included,
which this country became a party to.

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the
gentleman from Jowa has expired.

Mr. GROSS. Mr. Chairman, I ask
unanimous consent to proceed for 2 min-
utes additional.

The CHAIRMAN. 1s there objection
to the request of the gentleman from
Towa?

There was no objection.

Mr. HARRIS. Mr. Chairman, will the
gentleman yjeld?

Mr. GROSS. I yleld to the gentle-
man.

Mr. HARRIS. Pursuant to this policy
that was embodied in the Paris Confer-
ence on Reparations in January 1946, the
83d Congress added subsection (h) to
section 32 of the Trading With the
Enemy Act. At that time this Congress
implemented the treaty agreement
which we entered into at the Paris Con~
ference in 1946. In trying to administer
the law that this Congress adopted
when it implemented the Conference it
ran into some administrative difficulties.
Now this bill would provide the ma-
chinery to clear up those difficulties in
order to carry out the policies which
were adopted at that time, That is as
clear an explanation as I can give the
gentleman.

Mr. GRCSS. 1 do not understand
why Japanese property is involved in
this matter since 80 percent or more of
those to be benefited are of one nation-
ality that 1 never understood had been
persecuted by the Japanese. Why is
Japanese property being thrown into this
pot?

Mr. HARRIS. 1 would say to my dis-
tinguished friend that there is Japanese
property involved in this bill,

Mr. GROSS. An earlier speaker said
there was German and Japanese prop-
erty. .

Mr. HARRIS. Yes, we vested the
property in the United States that was
Japanese .and Germsan property. How-
ever, no Japanese property is involved in
the bill. The property involved is pri~
marily property which formerly be-
longed to Jewish persons who were ex-
terminated by the Nazis.

The CHAIRMAN. The time of the
gentleman from Jowa {Mr., Grossl has
again expired.

Under the rule, the Committee rises.

Accordingly, the Committee rose; and
the Speaker pro tempore having resumed
the chair, Mr. TuomrsoN of Texas,

Chairman of the Committee of the-
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‘Whole House on the State of the Union,
reporied that that Committee, having
had under consideration the bill (HR.
6462) to amend the Trading With the
Enemy Act, as amended, so as to provide
for certain payments for the relief and
rehabilitation of needy victims of Nazi
persecution, and for other purposes pur-
suant to House Resolution 457, he re-
ported the bill back to the House.

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Under
the rule, the previous question is ordered.

The question is on engrossment and
third reading of the bill, .

The bill was ordered to be engrossed

-and read a third time. and was read the

third time,

The SPEAKER pro tempore. The
question is on passage of the bill,

The bill was passed.

A motion to reconsider was laid on the
table.

WAR CLAIMS ACT OF 1948

Mr. HARRIS., Mr. Speaker, 1 move
that the House resolve itself into the
Committee of the Whole House on the
State of the Union for the consideration
of the bill (H.R, 2485) to amend the
War Claims Act of 1948, as amended, to
provide compensation for certain World
War II losses.

The motion was sgreed to.

Accordingly, the House resolved itself
into the Committee of the Whole House
on the State of the Union for the con-
sideration of the bill H.R. 2485, with Mr.
Tronrson of Texas in the chair.

"The Clerk read the title of the bill.

By unanimous consent. the first read-
ing of the bill was dispensed with.

.Mr. HARRIS. ,Mr. Chairman, 1 yield
myself 3 minutes, .

Mr. Chairman, 1 feel 1 should advise
the House at this time that this bill, HR.
2485, deals with legislation providing for
the payvment of our own American na-
tionals for damages they received from
the cnemy 8s 8 result of the war, [
think 1 should also advise the House
thsat this is not a unanimous report. The
Committee on Interstate and Foreign
Commerce brings it to the attention of
the House after hearings have been held
by the subcommittee whose chairman is
the distinguished gentleman f rom Tlinois
{Mr. Mackl.

Some 14 years have now passed since
the end of World War II. Still Ameri~
can nationsls who sufiered injury or
death under the circumstances speci-

fied in this legislation or who suffered

property damage or loss 2s the result of
military operations, have been waiting
for compensation for the losses they have
suflered.

The bill, HR. 2485, whick the Com-
mittee on Interstate and Foreign Com.
merce has brought before the House
today, is the result of many years of ef-
forts of writing comprehensive legisla~
tion in the field of World War II claims
of American nationals.

More than 14 years have passed since
the end of World War II and still Ameri-
czn nationals who suffered injury or
death under circumstances specified in
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the legislation or who suffered property
losses as a result of military operations
during World War 1I are awaiting com-
pensation for the losses they have
suffered.

I Congress does not act soon many of
the persons who suffered these losses will
have died and thus only the heirs will ¢
secure benefits from this legislation. .

Other nations have long ‘since paid
their own citizens for similar losses and

" it is high time that our own citizens be

similarly compensated.

What is responsible for the fact that
comprehensive war claims legisiation has
not been enacted almost 15 years after
the close of World War I1?

The explanation lies in the circum-
stances that war claims legislation has
been tied in closely with enemy property .-
legislation. The writing of adequate and
comprehensive war claims legislation is
difficult enough a task but the tie-in of
this legislation with the highly contro-
versial problem of return of enemy prop-
erty has proven an almost insuperable
stumbling block to prompt and eflective
legislative action on the subject of war
claims.

Let me attempt to give you a brief and
very sketchy outline of thé history of
this legisiation up to the present time.

At the beginning of World War I1
assets located in the United States be-
longing to the German Government and
German nationals snd to the govern-
ments of other enemy countries and
thelir nationals were vested by the Alien
Property Custodian by virtue of the au-
thority granted to the President under
the Trading With the Enemy Act as
amended by the First War Powers Act
of 1941,

At that time the United States seized
an estimated $54 million of Japanese-
owned assets and $541 million of Ger-
man-owned assets,

The Trading With the Enemy Act pro-
vides that after the end of the war such
property shall be disposed of “as Con-
gress shall direct.”

Already during World War I1 Cong1 esS -
gave consideration to the problem of the
ultimate use and disposition of these
assets,

In so doing, the Menibers of the Con-
gress concerned with the problem of
ultimate disposal of enemy property
were mindful of the history of the World
War I alien property program.

I do not want to go into detall of that
history, which s outlined briefly on
pages 3 and 4 of our committee report.
I want to state only that during World
War I, ss during World War II, the
United States placed under the control
of the Allen Property Custodian assets
of the German Government and of Ger~
man natlonals. These assets were to be:
reizined as security for Germany’s obli- .
gation to pay war damage claims of the
United Siates and of its nationals,

In 1923 Congress passed the Winslow
Act, which authorizéd the return of
vested property up 1o $10,000 in value to
all former owners of such property. It
was assumed at the time of the passage
of thislaw that the remaining enemy as-
scts would be sufficient -to pay the war
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Mr. O’Conor, from the Committee on the Judiciary, submitted the
following -

REPORT

{To accompany S. 1748|

The Committee on the Judiciary, to which was referred the bill
{8. 1748) to amend section 32 of the Trading With the Enemy Act, as
amended, with reference to the designation of organizations as suc-
cessors in interest to deceased persons, having considered the same,
“reports favorably thereon without amendment and recommends that
the bill do pass. :
PURPOSE

The purpose of the proposed legislation is to authorize the President
to turn over certain property to organizations designated by the Presi-
dent, which will use such property for the rehabilitation and resettle-
ment of persecuted persons. .'I‘ie property to be turned over is
property which, prior to vesting, was owned by persecuted persons
who died without heirs. Such persons or their heirs. if alive, would
have been able to claim return of this property under the provisions
of seitéon 32 (n) (2) of the Trading Witﬁ the Enemy Act, as amended
in 1946, ‘ A

“There is provided an outside limit of $3,000,000 with respect to the
total value of property which may be turned over to the afore-men-
tioned organizations under the provisions of the proposed legislation.

STATEMENT

A similar bill, S. 803, was introduced in the Eighty-first Congress.
After public hearings, the bill was amended in the committee, reported
to the Senate favorably, and passed the Senate on August 8, 1949,

334732




¢ . AMEND SECTION 32 OF TRADING WITH THE ENEMY ACT

On June 26, 1950, after the legislation had been referred to the House

Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committes, the bill was reported

- to the House of Representatives with further amendments, and no

action was taken thereon. The amendments by the House of Repre-

sentatives were, in the main, perfecting amendments and a limit of

$3,000,000 was put on the returns provided for in the bill. .

~ The present bill, S. 1748, as introduced in the Senate, is identical
to 8. 803 as reported by the House Interstate and Foreign Commerce
Committee to- the House of Representatives in the Eighty-first
Congress, . ‘

The bill has the approval of the Department of Justice and the
Department of State. .

: n August 8, 1946, the Congress of the United States, by enactment
of an amendment to section 32 (a; (2) of the Trading With the Enemy
Act, sought to provide for the release of property vested in the Alien
Property Custodian, where it was apparent that the former owner

of the assets was an individual who “was deprived of life or sub- .

stantially deprived of liberty pursuant to any law, decree or regula-
tion * * * discriminating against political, racial, or religious
groups * * *' in an enemy country. L _
By this amendment a necessary and clear-cut distinction was affected
between the property of those individuals who were in fact our enemies
in the last war, and those who by their extreme persecution at the
hands of their governments were the ‘‘enemics of our enemies’’ and
our own allies,  Although making clear the intention that the United
States Government should not profit in MK way from the assets of
the latter class of individuals, and although setting forth a definite
procedure for the release of property by the Alien Property Custodian
whero porsecuted owners or their heirs are still alive, the amendment
- did not and probably could not at that time prpx{lcie specifically for
the extremo situation in which the persecuted individual and his entire
family had been wiped out by the enemy regime, thus leaving the
property heirless. It is therefore now proposed, after the enactment
of the above amendment and at a time when it bas become clear that
certain of the owners or heirs of this property will never appear, that
a new amendment to section 32 (a) (2) be enacted whereby successor
organizations representing the persecuted group to which the deceased
“owner belonged will be designated as the “‘successor in interest” to
such assets in the United States and whereby these successor organiza-
tions will be enabled to expend the assets for the rehabilitation and
resettlement of surviving members of the persecuted groups.

The amount of money affected will not exceed $3,000,000. The
amendment now proposed will support and find support in the policy
consistently followed by the United States Government in various
international accords on the subject of heirless persecutee assets in
Europe. It will also provide needed support to representatives of
the United States Government in negotiations with the Swiss Govern-
ment regarding heirless assets in that country.

A bill embodying this proposal (S. 2764) passed the Senate in the
Eightieth Congress; a similar bill (H. R. 6817) was not reported out
of committee by the House Interstate and Foreign Commerce Com-
mittee. . )

The legislation here proposed sets up a simplé and efficient procedure
under which the heirless persecutee assets shall be turned over directly
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fo representative successor organizations, subject to adequate safe-
guards, It provides that the President shall designate one or more
organizations as successors in interest to individuals shown to have:
been members of groups persecuted by the enemy regimes and whose
assets in the hands of the Alien Property Custodian m?y be presumed
ownerless and heirless by virtue of the nonappearance of any claimants-
during the period allowed them under the law for the filing of their.
claims. . Where a notice of claim is filed by the successor organization
before the expiration of the latter period, the bill requires an affirma-
tive showing to support a finding that the owner is deceased and is-
not survived by any eligible claimants, : o
- The bill also sets up a procedure whereby, before assets are turned
over to the successor. organizations, the President, or an officer or.
agency designated by him, shall determine that the successor organiza-
tion to which it will be returned will use the property in-behalf of:
surviving persecutees of the same groups as the former owner, that’
the successor organization has given adequate guaranties of repayment
to owners or claimants who may appear in the future and that it will
file required reports and permit examination of its books. Finally,
the proposal includes suggested technical, conforming changes in. .
section 33 of the Trading With the Enemy Act which will be necessi-.
tated in the event of successful passage of the principal proposal for.
section 32. , ,

A treatise on this suléecb is contained in Senate Report 784 on 8.’
603 of the Eighty-first Congress, which is herewith set forth in part,.
and the matter s further discussed in House Report 2338 on S. 603"
of the Eighty-first Congress, which is herewith incorporated by ref--
erence. : A

Excerpts and appendixes contained in Senate Report 784, Eighty-.
firgt Congress, are as follows: .

ExerANATION OF Provisions

A. General basis of proposal :
._The origins of both the August 8, 1946, amendment to section 32 of the Trading
With the Enemy Act and the present Pro sal are found in the persecution by
the Nazi and other enemy regimes of minority groups, principally the Jews,
beginning in the early 1930°s. Aithough the actual taking of life on a large scale
did not commence until several years Iater, the minority groups began from the
onset of the persecution program io search for avenues of escape. Simuitaneocusly,
of course, theﬂ sought aliso to transfer part of their pro'ig:rty to forelgn countries
from which they might later be ahle to reclaim it. agically, in the case of
indreds of thousands of these individuals, it was never possible to leave Europe
and the sometimes successful transfer of their wealth abroad was often followed
by the murder of the owners either in Germany or in Polish extermination camps.
hen the waves of war had subsided, the property of these groups was found
on deposit in all parts of the world, anci the problem immedlately presented itself
of returning assets to those owners or their heirs who had survived, or otherwise
disposing of the assets where it was discovered that the owners had perished and
ware heirless,
. In the United States, the first step toward meeting this problem was taken by
the Congress in the afore-mentloned amendment of August 8. 1946, to section
32 (a) (2) of the Trading With the Enemy Aot (sce appendix A of this report setting
forth the pertinent provisions of this amendment). In this legisiative enactment,
the Congress clearl{)eaccepbed the J)rinciple that the property rights of the perse-
cuted groups must be reestablished, that the confiscation or “*vesting” which was
justified and nocessitated in the case of enemy property should not be extended
beyond the cessation of hostilities in the case of thd persecuted groups, and that
Jovernment should not seek in any way to profit from these assets, At the same
time, the amendment could only be considered a necessary first step designed to'
- 332733
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afford an opportunity for making olaims in tﬁe case of perseruted owners or
their heirs who were still alive; unless and until this first step had been taken,

there could obvlously be no sound legal basls either for postulating the existence .

of an heirless property questlon of for iaying down the necessary presumptions of-
desath and heiriessness which would be required in the subsequent machinery for
the handling of this question. In the 2 years that have eiapsed since the enact-
ment. of the above amendment, it has becone abundantly and tragically clear
that some of the persocuted-category property in the hands of the Alien Property
Custodian will In fact nover be claimed. The suggestion for the enatment of &
necessary, further amendment to section 32 is thereforo now completely timely.:
The proposed amendment, in providing that the assets be transferred to represen-
tative sucoessor organizations who will make use of them on hehalf of the pitifullg
impoverished survivors from tho same persecuted groups as the owners, sets forth’
a logical and humanitarian method for expending these lunds and follows a pattern:
which has already been accepted in other instances by the various allied govern
ments, including our owmn, . . ,
. ‘There can be no questioning the underlying logie and justification of such an
amendment. Clearly, in extending virtuai “allied” status to the persecuted-
oategory property under the smendment of August 8, 1946, the Congress dld not'

contemplate that a lessor treatment would be applied in the most extreme cases ’

of persecution, viz, the cases where the persecuted owner and his entire family
have been wiped out, leaving the propertv heirless and unclaimgad. A failure
to enact the legislation here propo: would have the ohviouslv unintended cffect
of mingling these assets of the completely destroyed families with those which are
- truly enemy in character, and exposin% them to the same ultimate disposition
which will be effected by the United 5t
property. . . ) _
he general approach incorporated In this proposed legislation represents also
the only humsnitarian one and the only realistic one possible In view of the:
extraordinary axperiences of these persecuted groups over the last ‘15 years and
the extraordinary present-day neceds of the survivors. Thesc vietims of persecu-
tlon, it should be remembered, wore treated as a group or “community” in being
subjected to fines, labor demands, furnishing of hostages, and outright confisca-"
tion and murder at the hands of our enemies. Indced, their property was taken
by the United States becsuse they were part of a large political group (1. e,, enemy.
nationals), To refuze to treat them ae A group or community when there is a
ossibility of their roceiving aid and to emphasize their individuality only when
it becornes s barrier t0 receiving a benefit is an injustice which the Government
of the United States should be avid to avoid. .
Finally, it should be remembered also that the Jews of Europe, who constituted
the overwhelming majority of the forcign depositors hercin considered, possessed
up to $9,000,000,000 of property before the commencement of their ersccutiop
at the hands of the enemy regimes, It has been recently estimated that their
poatwar assets, includinge%roperty recovered under the various restitution laws,
does not exceed $3,000,000,000. As against this loss of $6,000,000,000 of con-
fiscated and looted property, not to mention the toil of 6,000,000 lives destroyed:
in concentration camps, the few hundred thousands of dollars which will be

affected by this proposed amendment represent a welcome but tiny recomponse

indeed to the hungry and broken survivors in Europe.

B. National and international enactments dealing with the problem of heirless property.
of perseculed groups
Since the close of the war, there have been numerous instances in which the
allied governments, alone or in concert, have accepted and followed the principle
that tho heirless property of persccutod grotipa should be used for the benefit of

the surviving members of these grou[;’s. _For example, in_the inter-Allied agree-
ari

ment embodied in the final act of the s Conference on Reparations, December
1945, to which the United States was a signatory, it was provided not only that
a share of German assets in neutral countries should he turned over for the resettle~

ates Govermmnent for that category of.

.

ment. and rehabilitatlon of the persecuted groups in Furope, but it was also stated

specifically that heirless and unclalined assets of the persecuted groups which-

might be found in noutral countrics should be turned over for this rame purpose.

(8ee appendix B of this report, setting forth the pertinent provislons from the.

final sot of the Paria Conference on Reparations,)

Subsequently, in the Five-Power Agreement of June 1948, which was negotiated
for thoe purpose of implementing the Final Act of the Paris Reparations Conference
and which waa participated in and accepted by the United States Government,
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the specific program for the turning over of these assets to the minoi.., persecuted
survivors was set forth in detail, = (SBee Appendix C of this report, setting forth
the pertinent provisions of the Five Fower Agreement, June 1048).

Finally, in the treaties with the satellite countries, provision was again made
for the use of the heirless persecutee-category assets in behalf of surviving persecu-
tees. (See Appendix D of this report, which sets forth the appropriate provision
of the peace treatics with Rumania and Hungari'.)

In ratifying the peace treaties with the satellite countries, the United States
Congress has thus maintained with logical consistency its acceptance of the general

rinciple, a3 demonstrated in the August 8, 1946, amendment to section 32 of the
ading With the Enemy Act, that separate, equitable considerations must be
recognized In the oase of persecutee-category property; and in ratifying these peace
treaties, the Congress has also ady extended this principle to the point of
recognizing that heirless asssts should be used in behalf of the survivors of the
persecuted groups. Unilaterally, this policy of our Government has been further
demonstrated in the recently enacted Military Government Law No. 59, in-
stituted by our Military Government in the United States Zone of Germany, and

by the proposals on the heirless property question submitted from the United

States delegation in the negotiations for an Austrian peace treaty. (See Appendix
E of this report for the pertinent provisions of Military Government Law No. 59.

also Appendix F which sets forth excerpts from the draft proposal of the
United Btates, and also from the proposal of the I'rench, United Kingdom, and
U. 8. 8. R. delegations in the Austrian pesnce treaty negotiations.)

C. Relationship between prog:sed amendment and pending negotiations regarding
heirless assels i Switzerland

It is gonerally recognized that the la.riest. depositories for the assets of decessed
minority victims are Switzerland and the United States. As a-signatory to the
afore-mentioned Paris reparations accords, the United States has made repre-
sentations toward effective implementation of these agreements with respect to
the Swiss deposits. (The afore-mentioned Paris agreements, it will be noted,
contain reference to the deposita in “neutral countries.””) In response to such
representations, however, the Swiss and othor governmental representatives have
reportediy pointed to the inactivity of the United States with respect to those _
heirless nssets within fts borders, as a basis for their own continued inactivity.
Thus, the proposed amendment will lend needed support to the S8tate Department
in that oflice’s efforts to secure effcctive enforcement of international agreements.

D. Justification for the language of the proposed amendment

The starting point of the proposed amendment, it should be pointed out, s
the language in the present section 32 (a) (2) of the act which pennits persecutee
elaimants of vested property to petition the Alien Property Custodian for the
return of their property and which also provides that the ‘legal representative
or successor in Ianterest” of such owners may obtain return of the property.
{See afore-mentionod appendix A.) Bg providing that successor organizations
shall be deemed ‘‘successor in Interast by operation of law’ for purposes of the
above clauses, the 'I)ro osed amendment thus operates within the already-existing
framework of the Trading With the Enemy Act. ’

With respect to the problem of proof ard evidence, It is essential, of course,
that the amendment take Into consideration and refleet the extraordinary and
unprecedented circumstances which attended the mass exterminations in con-
centration camps and the mass burials of the victimized minorities of the enemy
regimes. According to all availablo information received from overseas sources
familiar with the problem, there are virtually no records to be had regarding the
proof of deatl, the dates of death or the.places of burial of the individua! deceased,

. and it has hecome clear that no new records will be revealed in the future. To

approach this jproplem, therefore, with the formal requirements of proof would
do & serious Injustice to the victims and would represent a virtusl ‘“closinz-of the
eyes” to the realities of their fate, In the light of these cireumstances, the pro-

osed amendment embodies the spproach used In the satellite peace treatics and
in various legisiative enactments in European countries, where it is presumed that,
if no owner or heirs ni)pear to olalm the property within a specified period of time,
the property is owneriess and heirloss and the prcg)ert is then turned over directly
to a successor organization., (See appendixes D, E),I F, and G, for appropriate
exampies of legisiation in Europe.) ere, however, a claim is made by the
successor organization prior to such a deadline date, it will be noted that the
amendment requires an affirmative showing to support a finding that the owner is
dead and that he is not survived by any eligibie ge!rs or successors.
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* Tt will be noted alao that the proposed amendment contains the following lan-
guage designed to safeguard the interest of the former legal owners under all
possible ciroumsta.n%’,;; and to save the United States Government harmless from
‘ ty: _

pnz‘wl‘x.ceizsbi?gi?&urg mey be made * * * unless it (the successor organl-
sation) glves assurances satisfactory to the President that * * * (i) it will
transfer, at any time within 2 years from the time that return is made, suck
property or interests or the equivalent value thereof to any person designated
as entitled theretc pursuant to this Act by the President or such officers or
agenoy, - A' E i . . §
o] ] roposed amendment. contalns the requirement, under (i), that the
Egaﬁyr"eleg:ag wpghe successor organization will be used for the benefit of survivors
within the same persecuted group as the former owner, . ]
The proposal regarding an accompanying amendment to section 33 of the

Tradi th the Enemy Aet simply incorporates technical conforming changes
inr%haligseotion which will be required If the prinsipal amendment to section 32 is
passed, ;

AxouNTs INVOLYVED

. For reasons hitherto diseussed, it would be extremely dlfﬁcult'to estimate
acourately what percentage of the enemy assets vested in the Alien Property
Custodian today would f&fl under the coverage of the proposed amendment. In
the absenoe of any official estimates and on the basis of only general knowledge
and information which is avallable regarding the property that has been ves

by the Alien Property Custodian (for example, the information that the over-
whelming share of that property consists of the assets of the large German and
Japanese corporations, such as I. G, Farben Co.), it has been suggested byjt
number of competent observers that the amount involved will range between'
$500,000 and $2,000,000. Although It must be emphasizad that this estimate is’
entirely tontative and that until an notual experience has been had with adminis.’
tration of the proposed amendment, no truly accurate estimates are possible, 1t is
nevertheless completely clear that the total amount of money which will be affected
by this legislation is relstively inconsequential.

Tive Facron

The enactment of the amendment to seotion 82 hereln proposed is a matter of.
urgency. There will be a tremendous amount of work invoived in gathering the
minimum information and evidenoce required under the proposed amendment, and
there is relatively little time for preparation of claims, ‘ x

Ruronrs From DrEpARTMENTS

. Favorable reports from the Depsartment of State and the Department of Justice
on this proposal, as embodied In the proposal which paased the Benate last year
(8. 27645’, are set forth, in full, in appendix H of this report. .

APPENDIXES
APPENDIX A

Pertinent excerpts from Seotion 32 of the Trading with the Enemy Aot.) .

:tio:eaz (a) (’:5 of thge Trading ng the Enemy Aot of October 6, 1917, pro-
turned where:

vi?&;ﬁha&pr&per}y ?h?ownem;', and legal representative or successor {n interest, if .

any, are not
: . » . ™ . - * o4t "

"¢, An individual voluntarily restdent at any time since Decomber 7, 1041,
withicn the territory of such natigns, other than a citizen of the United Statesora’
diplomatic or consular officer of Italy or of any nation with which the United
States has not at any time since December 7, 1941, been at war: Provided, That '
an individual who, while in the territory of a nation with which the United States
bag at any time since December 7, 1041, been at war, was deprived of life or sub-
stantially deprived of liberty pursuant to a:Iy law decres or regulation of sueh
nation disoriminating again;t‘rolitiosl, racial, or religious groups, shall not be’
deemed to bave voluntarily resided in such territory; or
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- ¥D, An individual who was at any time after December .7, 1941, a citizon or
subject of Germany, Japan, Bulgaria, Hungary, or Rumanis, and who on or.after
December 7, 1941, and prior to the date of the enactment of this section, was pres,
ent, (other than in the sorvice of the Uuited States) in the territory of such nation
or in any territory occupied by the military or naval forces thereof or engaged in,
any tgqsinesg in any such territory: Provided, That notwithstonding the provisions
ot.this subdivision (D) return may he made to.an individual who, 83 a consequence
of any law, decree or regulation of the nation of which He was thén a eitizen -or
subject, discriminating agafnst political, raclal, or religious groups, has at-no
time between December 7, 1941, and the time when such law, decree or regula<
gi:gowaa ;abx;ogs.tﬁd, enjoyed full rights of citizenship under the law of such:

n; . ) . R oL . 3

Ce
ArppEnpiIx B -
Reparations) .

] - ” . LW . S . . -«

(Pertinent Excerpts from the Final Aot and Annex of the Paris Conference on’

ABTICLE 8. ALLOCATION OF A REPARATION SHARE TO NONREPATRIABLE VICTIMS OF
: ,GBRMAN ACTION . & . .

In recognition of the fact that large number of persons have suffered heavily
st the 'hands of the Nazis and now stand in dire need of ald to promote their re-
habilitation but will be unable to claim the nssistance of any government receiving
reparation from Germany, the Qovernments of the United States.of Ameriea, ’
France, the United ng&om, Czechoslovakis and Yugoslavis, in consultation
with the Inter-Governmental Committes on Refugees, shall as soon as possible
work out in common agresment & pisn on- the following genoral lines: .

A. A ghare or reparation consisting of all the nonmonetary gold found by the
Allied Armed Forces in Germany and in sddition a sum not exceeding 25 million,
dollars shall be allocated for the rehabilitation and resettlement of nonrepstriable
victims of German action. ST ..

B. The sum of 25 million dollars shall be met froim & part of the prooeeds of
German assets in neutral countries which are svailable for reparation. .

C. Governments of neutral countries shall be requested to make available for
this purpose “‘in addition to the sum of 26 miltion dollars” assete tn such countries
of vietima of Naz action who have since died and left no heirs. (Italics supplied.).

D. The persons eligible for aid under the plan in question shall be restricted
to true viotims of Nazi persecution and to their immediate {amilies and dependents,
in the following clagses; : ‘ : S

1. Refugees from Nas! Germany or Austria who require aid and cannot be
rettar'r;?d to their countries within a reasonable time because of prevailing
eonditions; . : o

2. German and Austrian nationsls now resident in Germany or Austria in,
exceptional cases in which it is reasonable on grounds of humanity to assist such
persons to emigrate and providing they emigrate to other countries within 8,
reasonable period. . : .

3. Nationals of countries formerly ogcupied by the Germans who csnnot be
repatriated or are not in a position to be repatriated within a reasonable time,
In order to concentrate aid on the most needy and degerving refugees and to
exclude persons whose loyalty to the United Nations is or was doubtful, aid
shall be restricted to nationals or former nationals of previously occupied coun-
tries who were victins of Nasi concentration camps or of concentration camps
established el:{ regimes under Nazi influence but not including persons who have
beéen confined only in prisoners of war camps, - .

\

. Arpanpix C .
(Pertinent Excerpts from the Flve Power Agreement of June 19486)

ANNEX 11} AGREEMENT ON A PLAN POR ALLOCATION OF A REPARATION SHARE TO
P NONREPATRIABLE VICTIMS OF GERMAN ACTION . - \

In accordance with the provisions of Article 8 of the Final Act of the Parls’
nference on Reparation, the Governments of the United States of Ameries,
France, the United Kingdom, Czechoslovakia, and Yugoslavia ,in consultation
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with the Intergovernmental Committee on Refu , have worked out, in com-
mon agreement, the following plan to ald in the rehabilitation and resettiqment of
nonrepatriable victims of German action. In working out this plan the signatory
Powers have been guided by the intent of Article 8, and the procedures outlined
below are based on its terms: .

- . . - - * -
- A, It is the unanimous and considered opinion of the Five Powers that in light
of Paragraph H of Article 8 of the Paris Agreement on Reparation, the assets
besoming available should be used not for the compensation of individual victima
but for the rehabilitation and ressttlement of perdons in eligible classes, and that
expenditures on rehabilitation shall be considered as essential preparatory out-
lays to resettlement, Bince all available statistics indioate beyond any reasonable
doubt that the overwhelming majority of eligible persons under the provisiona
of Article 8 are Jewish, all assets except as specified in Paragraph B below are
allogated for the rehabilitation and resettlement of eligible Jowish victims of
Nazi action, among whom children should receive preferential assistanoce.
Eligible Jewish victims of Nasi action are either refugees from Germany or Austria
who do not desire to return to these countries, or German and Austrian Jews now
resident In Germany or Austria who desire to emigrate, or Jews who were nationals
or former ‘nationals of previously occupied countries and who were victims of
Nazi concentration camps or concentration camps established by regimes under
Naei influenoce. ) |

- . ™ - * . |

.-
E. Furthermore, pursuant to Par m C and E of Article 8, In the interest
of justice the French Government on of the Five Governments concludin,
this Afreement are mskin%mpreaentations to the neutral Powers to make svail-
able all assets of vietims of Nasi action who died without heirs, The Governments
of the United Btates of America, the United Kingdom, Crechoslovakia, and
YUgoslavia are assoclating themselves with the French Government in making
such representations to the neutral Powers. The concluslon that ninety-five
peroent, of the “heirless funds’’ thus made available should be allocated for the
rehabilitation and resettlement of Jewish victims takes cognisance of the faot
that these funds are overwhelmingly Jewish in origin, and the five peroentl
made avaliable for non-Jewish viotims is based upon a liberal presumption of
“heirless funds’” non-Jewish in origin. The ‘‘heirless funds” to be used for
the rehabilitation and resettlement of Jewlsh victims of Nazi action should be made
available to appropriate field organizations. The “heirless funds” to be used for
the rehabilitation and resettiement of non-Jewish victims of Nazi action should
be made avalilable to the Intergovernmental Committes on Refugees or its suc-
cessor organization for distribution to appropriate public and private field organ.
izations. In making these joint representsations, the signatorics are requesting
the neutral countries to take all nocessary action to facilitate the identification,.
collection, and distribution of these assets which have arisen out of & unique
condition in internationsl law and morality.

If further representations are indicated the Governments of the Unlted States
of America, France, and the United Kingdom will pursue the matter on behalf
of the Bignatory Powers, ) :

Arrpnpix D
{Excerpts from the Peace Tresaties Signed with Roumania and Hungary)

“All property, rights and interests in Roumanis of persons, organizations or
communities which, Individually or as members of ups, were the object of
racial, religious or other Fascist measures of persecution, and remaining heirless
or unclaimed for six montha after the coming into force of the present Treaty,
shall be transferred by the Roumanian Government to orgsnizations in Roumania
representative of such persons, organizations or communities. The propert
transferred shall be used by such organirations for purposes of relief and rehabili-
tation of surviving members of such groups, organisations and communities in
Roumania. Buch transfer shall be effecte thin twelve months from the
coming into force of the Treaty, and shall include pro?erty, rights and interests
required to be restored under paragraph 1 of this Article.”
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tExcerpta from Military Government Law No. 59. Restitution of Identifiabl
- Property, U, 8. Area of Control, Germany—Enacted Novex;xber {0, 13}1%0 ¢

PART III! GENERAL PROVISIONS ON RESTITUTION
L4 * - * « * L »

ARTICLE 10. BUCCESSOR ORGANIZATION A8 HEIR TO PERSECUTED PRERSONS

A successor organization to be appointed by Military Government, shall
Instead of the State, be entitled to th?e entire estate of an; rsecuted pe’mon in
the case provided for in Seotion 19368 of the Civil Code (Edheat of estate of
person dying without heirs). Neither the State nor any of its subdivisions nor a
political self-governing bedy will be appointed as successor orgsnization. The
same shall apply to other rights in the nature of escheat based on any other
provision of law, ) o )

ARTICLE 11. SPECIAL RIGHTS OF SUCCESBSOR ORGANIZATIONS

1. If within six months sfter the effective date of this law no petition for resti.
tution bas been filed with respect to confiscated property, a successor orgsnization
aggomted pursusant to Article 10 may file such a petition on or before 31 December
1948 and apply for all measures necessary to safeguard the property.

2. If the claimant himself has not filed a petition on or before 31 December
1048, the successor organization by virtue of flling the petition shall acquire the
legal position of the claimant. Only after that date, and not prior thereto, shall
it be entitled to prosecute the claim, .

* . * - ) » . -
ARTICLE 18, DESIGNATION OF SUCCESSOR ORGANIZATIONS

Regul_ations to be issued by Military Government will provide for the manner
of appointment of successor organisations, their obligations to their perse cutee
charges, and any further rights or obligations they may have under  Military
Government or German law . . ’

Arrenpix F

(Excerpts from the Proposed Drafts Submitted by the Four Allied Powers
) Participating in the Austrian Peace Treaty Negotiations)

Section IT

Article 44. Property, Rights, and I nieresis of Minority Groups in Austric
* » - » L L ] *
(Prxpots'a} of the UnitedkStates} :

ustris agrees to seek out and obtain control of all property, legal rights, and
interests in Austria of persons, organizations, or commu%itg; wy}u‘clg, ind?vid{mny
or as members of groups, were the object of raclal, religious, or other persecution
by the Axis powers if, in the case of persons such property, rights, and interests
remain heirless and unclaimed for six months after the coming into foree of the
present Treaty, or in the case of organizations and communities, such organiza-
yons or communities have ceased substantially to exist. Austria shali transfer
such property, rights, and interests to appropriate organizations to be designated
by the four Heads of Missions in Vienna in consultation with the Austrian Gov-
ernment to be used for the relief and rehabilitation of victims of persecution by
the Axis Powers. Such transfer shall be effected within twelve months from the
eoming into force of the Treaty, and shall include property, rights, and interests

ret%ulred to be restored under paragraph — of this Artic?e (2).

"(Proposal of the United Kingdom, France, and the U. S. 8. R}

2. All property, rights, and interests in Austria of persons, organizations, or
oommunities which, Individually or a8 members of groups were the object of racial,
religious, or other (national socialist) (Facist) messures of persecution, and re-
maining heirless or unclaimed for six months from the coming into force of the
&resent Treaty, shall be transferred by the Austrian Qovernment to organizations

Austria representative of such persons, organizations, or communities, The

332736



1U  AMEND SECTION 32 OF TRADING WITH THE ENEMY ACT

property transferred shall be used by such organisations for the purposes of relief
B.udl-)9 m{sbiliwtlon of surviving members of such graups, vorganrgations, ane
communities in Austria. Such transfer shall be effected within twelve mont
from the coming Into foroe of the Treaty and shall include property, rights, and
interests required (o be restored under paragraph 1 of this ,Articf: (1.

g -+

ArrexpIx G

(Pertinent Excerptd from Military Government Law No. §9. Resfitution
Identifiable Property, U, 8. Area of Control, Germany) ution of

PART VilI! GENBRAL RULES OF PROCEDURE
. . . . . B .

ARTICLE 81, PRESUMPTION OF DEATH

Any persecuted person, whose last known residence was In Germany or &
eountry under the miadlé!_;ion of or ocoupied by Germany or its aliles am}:'l as to
whose whereabouts or continued life after 8 May 1945 no Information is avallable,
:Iﬁ:ltlal‘)l% I{n:sr:;m%% tdoi téave dxgi tgn ?thé 19% M howeverhif it agpears probable
T8 ed on & other n ay, the Restitution Authori
may deem such other date to be the date of death.y - uthorities

. AepErox H
(Reports of Deparbmppﬁq) ‘

.. Dz%mz@xr' or SrATE, .
Hon. Jorx 8. Coornn, ‘ ashinglon, June 9, 1048, .
udiciary Commilles, United States Senate, . R
. bl{()‘; lst)mn_ f;:;uo:hco?mm ?:{firerbee i:;éwdetw your oc{:mmémioatfon of Jund
, . ng the views o s De ment conoerning 8. 2 :
amend threec‘i‘mdin With the Enemy Act.p - s 764, » bill to
The purpose of 8, 2764 is to enable the Government to return property which
was vested from persecuted persons (not known to be such at the time of vesting),
who have died without helrs, to organizations designated by the President which
will use the property for the rehabilitation and rescttlement of persecuted persons.
Persecuted persons who are alive, or their heirs if they are dead, may presently
recelve returns of vested pro % &ursuant to Public Laws 322 and 671, Seventy-
ninth Congress (seo. 32 of the EA). This policy was adopted because this
Government has no desire to use for its own purposes, i. e., as reparation, or to
pay American war claimants, the assets of persons who were themselves the victims

of our enemies in World War II. It ap?esrs to this Department that the most -
appropriate courss s to turn over the helrless assets of persecuted persons to or-
ganizations which will devote such assets to the rehabilitation and resettlement
of those persscuted persons who are still alive. "
Such action on the part of this Government would be consistent with, and in
aid of, the provisions of the Paris Reparations Agreement of 1046. Article 8 of
that agreement provides as follows: '

““ARTICLE 8, ALLOCATION OF A REPARATION BHARE TO NONREPATRIABLE V!CTIM#
OF GERMAN ACTION -

“In recognition of the fact that large numbers of persons have suffered heavily
&t the hands of the Nasis and now stand In dire need of aid to promote their roe
habilitation but will be unable to olaim the sssistance of any government recefv-
-ing reparation from Germany, the Governments of the United States of Ameriea,
.France, the United Kingdom, Czechoslovnkia, and Yugoslavis, In consultation
with the Inter-Governmental Committee on Refugees, shall as soon as possibile
.wo‘fk out in ecommon agresment a plan on the following general lines: .
A, A share of reparation consisting of all the nonmonetary gold found by thée
.Allied Armed Forces in Germany and in sddition & sum not exceeding 325.003,000
shall be allocated for the rehabilitation and resettlement of nonrepatriable vie
tima of German aotion, ‘
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*#B. The sum of $25,000,000 ghall be met from a portion of the proceeds of
German assets in neutral countries which are available for reparation, L

L #C, Governments of neutral countries shail be requested to make available .
for this purpose (in addition to the sum of $25,000,000) assets in such countries .
of victims of Nazi actlon who have since died and left no heirs. )

“D, The persons eligible for aid under the plan In question shall be restricted
to true vietims of Nasi persecution and to their immedinte families and dependents,
in the following classes: ) ) )

-%(i) Refugees from Nazl Germany or Austria who require ald and cannot be
r;,turned to their countries within a reagsonable time because of prevailing condi-
tions;

“#(i) German and Austrian nationals now resident in Germany or Ausiria in
exceptional cases in which it-is reasonable on grounds of humanity to assist such
38’{”“" r?o ciamigrate and providing they emigrate to other countries within a reason-

o period; .
- M(iil) Nationals of countries formerly occupled by the Germans who cannot
be repatriated or are not in a position to be repatriated within a reascnable time,
In order to concentrate aid on the most needy and deserving refugees and to
exclude persons whose loyalty to the United Nations {8 or was doubtful, aid shall.
be restricted to nationals or former nationals of previousiy occupied countries
who were viotims of Nazi concentration camps or of soneentration camps estab-
lished by regimes under Naszi influence but not including persons who have been
confined only in prisoners-of -war camps.

‘“BE. The sums made available under paragraphs A and B above shall be
administered by the Inter-Governmental Committee on Refugees or by a United
Nations Agency to which appropriate functions of the Inter-Governmental Com-

- mittee may in the future be transferred. The sums made available under para-

ﬁph C above shall be administered for the general purposes referred to in this
{ole under & program of administration to be formulated by the five Govern-

ments named above,

“F. The nonmonetary glold found in Germany shall be placed at the disposal
of the Inter-Governmental Committee on Refugees as soon as a plan has been
worked out as provided abova.

“Q3., The Inter-Governmenta! Committee on Refugees shall have power to
exarryioutI the purposes of the fund through appropriaste public and private field
organizations, . :

‘H. The fund shall be usad, not for the compensation of individual victims,
but to further the rehabilitation or ressttlement of persons in the eligible classes.

“], Nothing in this article shall be considered to prejudice the olaims which
individual refugees may have against & future (German Government, except to
the amount of the benefits that such refugees may have received from the sources
referred to in paragraphs A and C above.”

It 1s the opinion of this Department that the enactment of 8. 2764 is highly
desirable as an ald in carrying out the foreign poliey of the United States,

Because of the urgency of the matter this letter has not been cleared with the
Bureau of the Budget, to which a copy is being sent. ]

Sincerely yours,
Cuaswes E. BonLen, Counselor
(For the Becretary of State).

— qpp——

DEPARTMENT 0¥ JUSTICE, -
Washington, June 7, 1948,
Hon. Arexanper WiLEY, : .
Chairman, Senate Judicigry Commitlee, )
. United Stater Senate, Washington, D. C. ) N
My Dzar SenaTor: This is in response to your request for the views of this
Department concerning 8, 2764, a bili to amend the Trading With the Enemy
¢

Act.

Bection 1 of the bill would amend section 32 of the Tradlng With the Enemy
Act by permitting the President to designate organizations ns successors in interest
to deceased persons, who if alive would be sligible to recelve returns of property
which they formerly owned but which was vested by the Alicn Property Custodian.
The bill is limited In its a]:plicstion to the property of such deceased persons who
while alive were victims of political, racial, or rellgious persecution by the govern-~
ment of a couniry which was an enemy of the United States during World War I1.
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‘Adequate safeguards to protect the Interests of the United States are explicitiy
provided. First, the designated organization must give satisfactory assurances
that it will use the property returned for the rehabilitation and resettlement of
other victima of persecution who belons to the same group as the former owner,
Becond, the bill requires any designated organization to undertake to give back
any returned propertf' or the equivalent value thereof at any time within 2 years
if the unlikely possibility should occur that a living person entitled to the propert%r
should be discovered during that period. Third, the designated organization will
make re%grts as required and submit to examination of its books by the Govern-
ment. oreover, no returns may be made to such an organization before July 31,
1949 (or 2 years from the date of the vesting of the property in question, which~

_ever Is later) without a deterinination by the President or such officer or agency
as he may designate of the probable death of the former owner without surviving
eligible helr or next of kin, and even after that date no return may be made if
any other person has a pending ¢laim for the return of the property. Finally,
there is an explicit provision assuring that the amendment will not bar the pay-
ment of debt claims under section 34 of the Trading With the Enemy Act.

Section 2 of the bill appears to be based upon 8. 2431, a bill now pending in
the Senate which would extend for approximately a year the time within which

claims for return may be filled under the Trading With the Enemy Act. This,

Department has already transmitted a favorable report on 8. 2431.  The present
bill would add a proviso permitting successor organizations designated pursuant
to section 32 to file notices of claim until Januarv 1, 1852, This limited extension
of the peried for the narrow class of cases comprehended by S. 2764 seems entirel
appropriate. The very nature of heirless unclaimed property would make it
extremely diffioult for a successor organization to ascertain the existence of such
mperty. Indecd in the typical case it is only the circumstance that no claim
been filed prior to the regular expiration date that will give rise to a presump-
tion that the property is heirless and thereby afford an occasion for the successor
organization to file a olaim. - .
e groups who will benefit from the proposed amendment are the very groups
who were regarded as enemies by the countries against which this country went
to war. The extent to which inhuman treatment of all kinds was imposed upon
these peogse is notorious. In the imposition of persecution, they were treated as
?mups. his bill would treat them as groups in returning property of deceased

ellow victims for the rehablilitation and resettlement of survivors, Accordingly, _

this Department recommends the enastment of this bill,
The Director of the Bureau of the Budget has advised that there is no objection
to the submission of this report to the committee for its consideration.
ours sincerely, }
~ Peyron Forp,
The Assistant to the Altorney General,

Cranges v ExisTing Law

In compliance with subsection (4) of rule XXIX of the Standing
Rules of the Senate, changes in existing law made by the bill, as
reported, are shown as follows (existing %a.w proposed to be omitted
is enclosed in black brackets, new matter is printed in italics, existing
law in which no change is proposed is shown in roman):

TrapiNng Wita tag Enegmy Act
. . o . T » -

Sec. 32. (a) The President, or such officer or agency as he may designate, may
return any property or interest vested in or transferred to the Alien Property
Custodian ‘(gther than any property or interest acquired by the United States
prior to December 18, 1041), or the net procecds thereof, whenever the President
or such officer or agency shall determing—

(1) that the person who has filed a notice of ¢laim for return, In such form as
the President or such officer or agency may prescribe, was the owner of such

roperty or interest immediately prior to its vesting in or transfer to the Alien

operty Custodian, or is the legal representative (whether or not appointed by

a court in the United States), or successor in interest by inheritance, devise,
bequest, or operation of law, of such owner; and
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(2) that such owner, and legal representative or successor in interest, if any,
are not— . . : :

gA) the Government of Germany, Japan, Bulgaria, Hungary, or Rumania; or

B) s corporation or association organized under the laws of such nation:
Provided, That any gropert or interest or proceeds which, but for the provisions
of this subdivision (B}, might be returned under this section to any such corpora-
tion or association, may be returned to the owner or owners of all the stock of
such eorporation or of all the proprietary and beneficial interest in such associa-
tion, if their ownership of such stock or proprietary and beneficial interest existed
immediately prior to vesting in or transfer to the Allen Property Custodian and
continuously thereafter to the date of such return {without regard to purported
divestments or limitations of such ownership by any government referred to in
subdivision (A) hereof) and if such ownership was by one or more citizens of the
United States or by one or more corporations organized under the laws of the
United States or any State, Territory, or possession thereof, or the District of
Columbia: Provided further, That such owner or owners shall succeed to those
obligations imited in aggregate amount to the value of such property or interest
or proceeds, which are lawfully assertible against the corporation or association
by persons not ineligible to receive a return under this section; or

(E)) an individual voluntarily resident at any time since December 7, 1841,
within the territory of such nation, other than a citizen of the United Statesora
diplomatio or consular officer of ftaly or of any nation with which the United
States has not at any time since December 7, 1841, been at war: Provided, That
an individual who, while in the territory of a nation with which the United States

. has at any time since December 7, 1941, been at war, was deprived of life or sub-

stantially deprived of liberty pursuant to any law, decree, or regultion of such
nation discriminating against political, racial, or religious groups, shall not be

_deemed to have voluntarily resided in such territory; or

(D) an individual who was at any time after December 7, 1941, a citizen or
subject of Germany, Japan, Bulgaris, Hungary, or Rumanfa., and who on or
after December 7, 1b41, and prior to the date of the enactment of this section,
was present (other than in the service of the United Btates) in the territory of
such nation or in any territory ccoupled by the military or naval forees thereof or
engaged in any business in any such territory: Propided, That notwithstanding the
provisions of this subdivision (D) return may be mads to an individual who, as a
consequence of any law, decree, or regulation of the nation of which he was then .
a oitizen or subject, diseriminating against political, racial, or religous groups,
has at no time between December 7, 1941, and the time when such law, decree,
or regulation was sbrogated, enjoyed full rights of citizenship under the law of
such nation; or -

(E) a forelgn corporation or association which at any time after December 7,
1941, was controlled or 50 per centum or more of the stock of which was owned

person_or persons ineligible to recelve a return under subdivisions (A),

- by an
{g) )(5), or (D) hersof: Provided, That notwithstanding the provisions of this

*

subdivision (E), return may be made to a corporation or association so controlled
or owned, if such corporation or association was organized under the laws of a
nation any of whose territory was ocoupied by the military or naval forces of
any nation with which the United States has at any time since December 7,
1941, been at war, and Iif such control or ownership arose after March 1, 1938
a8 an incident to such. occupation and was terminated prior to the enactment of
this section; and :

(3) that the property or interest claimed, or the net proceeds of which are
claimed, was not at any time after September 1, 1939, held or used, by or with the
sssent of the person who was the owner thereof immediately prior to vesting in or
transfer to the Alien Property Custodian, pursuant to any arrangement to concesl
any property or interest within the United States of any person ineligible to receive
a return under subsection (a) (2) hereof: . .

{4) that the Alien Propérty Custodian has no actusl or potential liability under
the Renegntlation Act or the Act of October 31, 1842 (56 Btat. 1013; 35 U. 8. C.
89-96), in respect of the property or interest or proceeds to be returned and that
the claimant and his predecessor in interest, if any, have no actual or potential
liability of any kind under the Renogotiastion Act or the said Act of October 31,
1942; or in the alternative that the claimant has provided security or undertakings
adequate to assure satisfaction of all such Habilities or that property or interest
or proveeds to be retained by the Alien Property Custodian are adequate therefor;

an
(5) that such return is in the interest of the United States.
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gsuch attachment proceeding shall be subject to the provisions of law relating to
limitation of actions ap%licable to actions at law in the jurisdiction in which such
proceeding is brought, but the period during which the property or Interest or
proceeds were vested in the Alien Property Custodian shall not be included for
the purpose of determining the period of limitation. No officer of any court shall
take actual possession, without the consent of the Alien Property Custodian, of
sny property or interest or proceeds so attached, and publication of a notice of
revocation of intention to return shall invalidate any attachment with respect to
the specified property or interest or proceeds, but if there i3 no such revoeation,
the Fe'esident or such officer or agenoy as he may designate shall accord full effect
to any such attachment in returning any such property or interest or proceeds.

(g) Without limitation. by or upon any other existing provision of law with -
respect to the payment of expenses by the Alien Property Custodian, the Custo-
dian may retain or recover irom any property or.interest or proceeds returned
pursuant to this section or section 9 (a) of this Act an amount not exceeding that
expended or incurred by him for the conservation, preservation, or maintenance
of such J)roperty or interest or proceeds, or other property or interest or proceeds
returned to the same person.

(k) The President may designate one or more organizalions as successors in

 interest to deceased persons who, if alive, would be eligible to receive relurns under

the provisos of subdivision (C) or (D) of subsection (a) (2) thereof. An organizalion
8o designated shall be deemed a auccessor in interest by oneralion of law for the purposes
of subscetion (a) (1) hereof. Return may be made, fo an organization so designated,
{a) before the e.tg‘ratian of two years from lhe vesting of the properly or tnicresi in
question, if the Pregident or such officer or agmc% as he may designate determines
from all relcvant facts of which he is then adviged that there i no basie for regsonable
doubt that the former owner i3 dead and i survived by no pergon eligible under section
32 lo claim as 2uccessor in snlerest by inheritance, davise, or beouest; and (b) after
the expiration of such time, £f no claim for the return of the property or interest is
pending, Total relurns pursuant to thie subsection shall nol exceed $3,000,000,

No return may be made lo an organization so designated unless it files notice of -

. clatm on or before July 1, 1968, and unless it gives firm and responsible assurance

approved by the President that (i) it will sell and dispose of and use the properly or

- inlerest returned o it or the proceeds of any such properly or interesi for use direcily

sn the rehabilitation and setilement of persons who suffered substantial deprivation of
Liberty or failed lo enjoy the full T‘l‘ght& of eitizenship within the meaning of subdivisions
(C) and (D) of subsectron (a} (2) hereof, by reason of their membership in the particular
political, racial, or religious group of which the former owner was a member and by
reason of mcm{mahz‘p tn which such former oumer 8o suffered such deprivaiion of
liberty or so failed to enjoy such rights; (ii) it will transfer, ot any time within two
years from the time thal relurn {s made, such property or tnierest or the equivalent
value thereof (o any person whom the President or such officer or agency shall determine
to be eligible under section 32 lo clatm as owner or successor in inlcresl lo such owner, -
by inheritance, devige, or beguest; and (3i1) £t will make {o the President, with a copy

' Lo be furnished to the Congress, such reporls (including a detailed annual report on

the use of the property or interesl relurned fo il or the proceeds of any such properly of
tnterest) and permit such examination of its books as the President or such officer or
agency may from time to time require, )

The filing of notice of claim by an organization so designated shall not bar the
payment of debl claims under section 84 of thia Act.

As used in this subsection, ‘‘organization’” means only a nonprofil charitable cor-
poration incorperated under the laws of any State of the Unitcd Staics or of the District
of Columbia with the power to sue and be sued.

Sec. 33. No return may be made pursuant to sectfon % or 32 unless notice of
claim has been filed: (a) in the oase of any property or interest acquired by the
United States prior to December 18, 1041 by August 9, 1948; or (b) in the case
of any property or interest acquired by the United States on or after December 18,
1841, by April 30, 1949, or two years from the vesting of the property or interest
in respeet of which the claim is made, whichever is later.} ; except that return
may be made lo successor organizations designated pursuant lo seciion 32 (h) hereof
if notice of clatm is filed on or before July 1, 1963, No suit pursuant to scotion 9

. may be institutod after April 30, 1049, or after the expiration of two years from

the date of the seizure by or vesting in the Alien Property Custodian, as the case
may be, of the property or interest in respect of which relief is sought, whichever
Is later, but in computing such two years there shall be excluded any period durin

which there was pending a suit or claim for return pursuant to section 9 or 32 (ag'
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$1sr CoNarrss } SENATE Reporer
18t Session . No. 784

AMENDING THE TRADING WITH THE ENEMY ACT

Jury 25 (legislative day, JUnk 2), 1840.—~Ordered to be printed

Mr. MoGrata, from the Committee on the Judiciary, submitted the
following

REPORT
{To sccompany 8, 603}

 The Committes on the Judiciary, to whom was referred the bill
{S.603) to amend the Trading With the Enemy Act, having considered
the same, do now report the bill to the Senate favorably, with
amendments, and recommend that the bill do pass, .
¢ The committee amendments are designed to clarify the bill and
F provide ndditional safeguards in its administration.

PURPOSE

- Briefly stated, the purpose of the proposed legislation, as amended
is to enable the Government to turn over property which was vested
from porsecuted persons (not known to have been such at the time of
vesting) who died without heirs, to organizations designated by the
President which will use the property for the rehabilitation and re-
stilement of persecuted persons.

BACKGROUND AND S8UMMARY

On August 8, 1946, the Congress of the United States, by enactment
 of an amendment to section 32 (@) (2) of the Trading With the Enemy
" Aet, sought to provide for the release of property vested in the Alien
Property Custodian. where it was apparent that the former owner
- of the nssets wns an individual who “was deprived of life or sub-
lantially deprived of liberty pursunnt to any law, decree or regula-
tion * * * discriminating agoinst political. racial. or religious
ups * * *’ n an enemy country.’

By this amendment a necesaary and clear-cut distinction was effected
~ between the property of those individuals who were in fact our enemies
in the last war, and those who by their extreme persecution at the
~ hands.of their governments were the “‘enemies of our enemies” and
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our own allics. Although making clear the intention that tho United -

States Government should not profit in any way from the assets of
the latter class of individuals, and although setting forth a definite
procedure for the release of property by the Alien Property Custodian
where persccuted owners or their hieirs are still alive, the amendment
did not and probably could not at that time provide specifically for
the extreme situation in which the persccuted individual and his
entirc family had been wiped out by the enemy regime, thus leaving
the property theirless. It is thercfore now proposed, 2 years after
the enactment of the above amendment and at a time when it has
become clear that certain of the owners or heirs of this property will
never appear, that a new amendment to section 32 () (2) be cnacted
whereby successor organizations representing the persecuted group
to which the deceased owner belonged will be designnted ns the
“’successor in interest’ to such assets in the United States and whereby

-these ‘'successor organizations will be enabled to expend the asscts for

the rchabilitation and rescttlement of surviving members of the
persecuted groups. :
. The amount of money affected will not be large. The amendment
now proposed will support and find support in the policy consistently
followed by the United States Government in various internationnl
accords on the subject of heirless porsccutee assete in Europe. [t will
also provide needed support to ropresentatives of the United States
Government in negotintions with the Swiss Government regarding
heirless asscts in that country.

A bill embodying this proposal (S. 2764) passed the Senate 1 tho
Eighticth Congress; a similar bill (H. R. 6817) was not reported out

of committee by the House Interstate and Foreign Commerce Com--

mittec. ,

Thle legislation here proposed sets up a sunple and eflicient procedure
under which the heirless persecutee assets shall be turned over directly
to representative successor organizations, subject to adequate safe-
guards. It provides that the President shall designate one or more
organizations as successors in intercst to individuals shown to have
been members of groups persecuted by the enemy regines and whose
asscts in the hands of the.Alien Property Custodinn may be presumed
ownerless and heirless by virtue of the nonappearance of any claimants
d}uqing the périod allowed them under the law for the filing of their
claims,
before the expiration of the latter period, the bill requires an afirma-
tive showing to support a finding that the owner is deceased and ie
not survived by any cligible claimants.

The bill also sets up & procedure whereby, before assets arc turned
over to the successor organizations, the President, or an oflicer or
agency designated by him, shall determine that the successor orgnni-
zation to which it will be returned will use the property in behalf of

surviving persecutecs of the same groups as the former owner, that .

the sucecssor organization has given adequate guaranties of repay-
ment to owners or claimants who may appear in the future and that
it will file required reports and permit examination of its Dooks.
Finally, the proposal includes suggested technical, conforming changes
in section 33 of the Trading With the Enemy Act which will gbe

necessitated in the event of successful passage of the principal proposal -

for section 32.

-~AMENDING. THE- TRADING ‘WITH THE ENEMY ACT — - - . -~ -

Where a notire of claim is filed by the suctessor organization

1

.
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EXPLANATION OF PROVISIONE

A. General Basis of Proposal

The origins of both the August 8, 1946, amendment to section 32 of
the Trading With the Enemy Act and the present proposal are found
in the porsecution by the Nazi and othor enemy regimes of minority
groups, principally the Jews, beginning in the carly 1930’s.  Although
the actual taking of life on a large scale did not commence until several
years later, the minority groups began from the onset of the persecu-
tion program to search for avenues of esca{)e: Simultaneously, of
course, they sought also to transfer part of their property to foreign
countries from which they might later be able to reclaim it. Tragi-
cally, in tho case of hundrods of thousands of these individuals, it was
never possible to leave Europe and the sometimes successful transfer
of their wenlth abroad was often followed by the murder of the owners
either in Gormany or in Polish extermination camps. When the
waves of war had subsided, the pro(ferty of these groups was found
on deposit in all parts of the world, and the problem immedintcly

resented itself of returning sssets to those owners or their heirs who
Ea,d survived, or otherwise disposing of the assets where it was dis-
covered that the owners had perished and were heirless.

In the United States, the first step toward meeting this problem
was taken by the Congress in the aforc-mentioned amendment of
August 8, 1940, to section 32 () (2) of the Trading With the Encmy
Act (see appendix A of this report setting forth the pertinent provisions
of this amendment). In this legislative enactment, the Congress
clearly accepted the principle that the property righls of the perse-
cuted groups must be recstablished, that the confiscation or “vesting”
which was justified and necessitated in the ease of cnemy property
should not be extended beyond the cessation of hostilities in the case
of the perseculed groups, and that Government should not seck in
any way to prolit from thcse assets. At the same time, the amend-
menw could only be considered s nccessary first step designed to afford
an opportunity for making claims in the case of persecuted owners or
their lieirs who were still alive; unless and until this first atep had been
taken, there could obvicusly be no sound legal basis either for postulat-
ing the existence of an beirless property question or for laying down
the necessary presumptions of death and heirlessness which would
be required in the subsequent machinery for the handling of this

uestion. In the 2 years that have elapsed since the ennctment of
the above amendment, it has become abundantly and tragically clear
that some of the persecuted-category property in the hands of the
Alien Property Custodian will in fact never be claimed. The sugges-
tion for the endctment of & necessary, further amendment to section
32 is therefore now completely timely: The proposed amendment.
in providing that the assets be transferred to represcntative successor
organizations who will make use of them on behalf of the pitifully
impoverished survivors from the same persccuted groups as the
owners, sets forth a logical and humanitarinn method for expendin
these funds and follows a pattern which has already been nccepte
in other instances by the various allied governments. including our
own.

There can be no questioning the underlying logic and justification
of such an amendment. Clearly, in extending virtual “allied” status
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to the persecuted-category property under the asmendment of August
8, 1046, the Congress did not contcmplate that o lesser treatment
would be applied in the most extreme cases of persccution, viz, the
cases where the persecuted owner and his entire family have been
wiped out, leaving the property beirless and unclaimed. A failure
to enact the legislation here proposed would have the obviously unin-
tended effect of mingling these assets of the completely destroyed
families with those which are truly enemy in character, and exposing
them to the same ultimate disposition which will be effected by the
United States Government for that category of property.

.. The general approach incorporated in this proposed legislation repro-

sents also the only humanitarian one and the only realistic one possible

in view of the extraordinary expericnces of those persecuted groups

over the last 15 years and the extraordinary present-day needs of the
survivors. These victims of persecution, 1t should be remembered,
were treated 8s & group or “community” in being subjected to fines,
lnbor demands, furnishing of hostages, and outright ponﬁscamon and
inurder at the hands of our enemics. Indeed, their property was
taken by the United States because they were part of a large political
group (1. ¢., encmy nationals). To refuse to treat them as a group or
community when therc is a possibility of their receiving ai and to
emphasize their individuality only when it becomes a barrier Lo receiv-
ing 8 benefit is an injustice which the Government of the United
States should be avid to avoid. . i

Finally, it should be remembered also that the Jews ol ka_uropc, who
constituted the overwhelming majority of the foreign depositors herein
considered, possessed up to $9,000,000,000 of property before the
commencenient of their persecution at the hanc}s of the enemy
regimes. Lt has been recently estimated that their postwnr assets,
including property recovered under the various restitution laws, docs
Uot cxeced $3,000,000,000. As against this lpss of §6,000,000.000 of
confiscated and looted property, not to mention the toll of 6,000,000
lives destroyed in concentration camps, the few hundred thousands
of dollars which will be aflected by this proposed amendment rep-
resont & welcome but tiny recompense indeed to the hungry and
broken survivors in Europe.

B. National and inlernational enaclmenis dealing with the problem of
heirless property of perseciuted groups ' '

Since the close of the war, there have been numerous instances in
which the allicd governments, alonc or in concert, have accepted and
followed the principle that the heirless property of persecuted groups
should be used for-the benefit of the surviving members of these
groups. For example, in the inter-Allied agreement embodied in
the final act of the Paris Conference on Reparations, December 1845,
to which the United States was a signatory, it wus provided not only
that a share of German nssets in neutral countries should be turned
over for the resettlement and rehabilitation of the persecuted groups
in Europe, but it was also stated specifically that heirless and un-
claimed nssets of the persecuted groups which might be found in
neutral countrics should be turned over for this same purpose. (Seo
appendix B of this report, setting forth the pertinent provisions {from
the final act of the Paris Conference on Reparations.)

{ ovaits

. Paris

AMENDING THE TRADING WITH THE ENEMY ACT

" Subsequently, in the Five-Power Agreement of June 1948, which’

was ncfmtin.tc for the purpose of implementing the Final Act of the
teparations Conference and which was participated in and
accepted by the United States Government, the specific program for
the turning over of these nssets to the minority persccuted survivors
wag set forth in detail,  (See A{;pendix C of this report, setting forth
the pertinent provisions of the Five Power Agreement, June 1946).

Finally, in the troaties with the satellite countries, provision was
ngain made for the use of the heirless persccutee-catezory assets in
behnll of surviving persccutees.
which scts forth the appropriate provision of the peace treaties with
Rumania and Hungary.) -

In ratifying the peace treaties with the satellite countries, the
United States Congress has thus maintained with logical consistency
its acceptance of the general principle, as demonstrated in the August
8, 1946, amendment to section 32 of the Trading With the Enemy
Act, that separate, equitable considerations must be recognized in
the case of persccutee-category property; and in ratiiying these peace
treatics, the Congress has also already extended this principle to the
point of recognizing that heirless assats should be used in behalf of
the survivors of the persecuted groups. Unilaterally, this policy of
our Government has been further demonstrated in the recently
enacted Military Government Law No. 59, instituted by our Military
Government in the United States Zone of Germauy, and by the pro-

osals on the heirless property question submitted from the United
tates delegntion in the ncgotiations for an Austrian peace treaty.

"(Sce Appcngix E of this report for the pertinent provisions of Military

Government Law No. 59. Sce also Appendix F which sets forth

excerpts from the draft proposal of the United States, and also from-

the proposal of the French, United Kingdom and U. S. 8. R. dele-
gations in the Austrian peace treaty negotiations.)

C. Relationship between proposed amendment and pending negotiations
regarding heirless assets in Switzerland _

It is generally recognized that the largest depositories for the asseta

of deceased minority victims are Switzerland and the United States.

As a signatory to the afore-mentioned Paris reparations accords, the

;@

(See Appendix D of this report, |

LA
Y57

United States has made representations toward effective implementa- -

tion of these agreements with respect to the Swiss deposits. (The
alore-mentioned Paris agreements, it will be noted, contain reference
to the deposits in “neutral countries.”) In response to such repre-
sentations, however, the Swiss and other governmental representatives
have reportedly pointed to the inactivity of the United States with
respect to those heirless assets within its borders, as a basis for their
own continued inactivity. Thus, the proposed amendment will lend
needed support to the State Department in that office’s efforts to
secure effective enforcement of international agreements.
D. Justification for the language of the proposed amendment

The starting point of the proposcd amendment, it should be pointed
out, is the languago in the preseat scction 32 (a) (2) of the act which
permits parsecutee claimants of vested property to petition the Alien
Property Custodian for the return of their property and which also
provides that the “logal representative or successor in intcrest’” of
such owners may obtain return of the property. (See afore-mentioned
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L
~AE8HTed “successor in“interest by operation of law’” for purposes of
lie above clauses, the proposed amondment, thus operates within the
alrcady-existing framework of the Trading With the Enemy Act.
' With respect to the problem of proof and evidence, it is cssenlial,
** of course, that the amendment take into consideration- and reflect
the extraordinary and unprecedented circumstances which attended
~the mass exterminations in concentration camps and the inass burials
“of the victimized minorities of the encmy regimes. According to
ell available information received from overscas sources familiar with
tlie problem, there are virtually no records to be had regarding the
proof of death, the dates of death or the places of burial of the indi-
vidual deceased, and it has become clear that no now rocords will be
. revenled in the future. To approach this problem, thercfore, with
s the formal requircments of proof would do a serious injustice to the
victims and would represent a virtual “closing of the eyes” to the
T realitics of their fate. In the light of these circumstances. the pro-
o posed amendment embodies the approach used in the satellite peace
: treatics and in various legislative enactments in Iluropean countrics,
where it is presumed that, if no owner or heirs appear to claiin the
property within a specified poriod of time, the property is ownerless
and beirless and the property is then turned over directly Lo a suc-
cessor organization. (Sce appendixes D, E, ¥, and G, for appropriate
examples of legislation in Burope.) Where, however, a claim is made
by the successor organization prior to such a deadline date, it will be
noted that the amendment requires an affirmative showing to support
s finding that the owner is-dead and that he is not survived by any
eligible lieirs or successors. )

%b will be noted also that the proposed amendment contains the
following langunge designed to safeguard the interest of the former

- legal owners under all possible circummstances and to save the United
States Government harmless from any conceivable liability:

* * % Noreturn may be made * * * uniess it (the ruccessor organi-

zation) gives assurances satisfactory to the President that *  * Gy it will
transfer, at any thne within 2 yenrs from the time that return is made, such
property or intoreste or the cquivalent vnlue thereof to any person desig-
nated as eniftied thereto -pursuant to this Act by the President or such officers
or ageney ¢ Y *
Finally, the proposed amendment contains the requirement, under
(i), that the asscts relensed to the successor organization will be used
for the benefit of survivors within the same persccuted group as the
former owner. . o

The proposal regarding an accompanying amendment to section 33
of the Trading With the Enemy Aect s:mrly incorporates technical
conforming changes in that soction which will be required if the

principal amendment to seetion 32 is passed.

ﬁﬁ‘?ﬁwﬁy providing that succcssor organizations shall bo

AMOUNTS INVOLVED

For reasons hitherto discussed, it would be extremely difficult to
cstimate accurately what percentage of the enemny assets vested in
the Alien Property Custodian today would fall under the coverage of
the proposed amendment. In the absence of any official estimates
and on the basis of only general knowledge and information which is

svailable regarding the property

AMENDING THE TRADING WITH THE ENEMY AC. 7

that hias been vested by the Alien

Property Custodian (for example, the information that the overwhelm-
ing share of that property consiste of the assets of the large German
and Japanese corporations, such as I. G. Farben Co.), it has been
suggested by a number of competent observers that the amount in-
volved will range between $500,000 and $2,000,000. Although it
must be emphasized that this estimate is entirely tentative and that
until an_actual experience has been had with administration of the

.- proposed amendment, no truly nccurate cstimates nre possible, it is

neverthelcss completely clear that the.total amount of money which
will be affected by this legislation is relatively inconseq ucnbia{

TIME FACTOR

The onactment of the amendment to seetion 32 herein proposed is
a matter of urgency. There will be a tremeadous amount of work in-
volved in gathering the minimum inlormation and evidence required
under the pro osed amendment, and there is relatively little time for
preparation of claims.

REPORTS FROM DEPARTMENTS

Favorable reports from the Department. of State and the Depart-
ment of Justice on this proposal. as embodied in the proposal which
passcd the Scnate last year (S. 2764), are set forth, in full, in appendix
H of this report.

APPENDIXES

APPENDIX A

© (Pertinent excerpts from Section 32 of the Trading with the Enemy Act.)
Section 32 (a) (2) of the Trading with the Enemy Act of October 6, 1017, pro-

vides that property may be returned where:
“(2) * * * “the owner, and legn! representative or successor in interest, if

- M - -

any, are not
-

*C. An individual voluntarily resident at any time since December 7, 1941,

“within the territory of such nations, other than a'eitizen of the United States or a

diplomnatic or consulnr officer of Italy or of auy nation with whieh the United
States has not at any time since Decomber 7, 1041, been at war: Provided, That
an individual who, while in the territory of & nation with which the United States
has at any time since December 7, 1041, been at war, was deprived of life or sub-
stantially deprived of liberty pursuant to any law decree or regulation of such
nation discriminating against political, racial, or religious groups, shall not be
deemed to have voluntarily resided in such territory; or

*D. An individual who was at any time after Dceember 7, 1941, a citizen or
subject of Germany, Japan, Bulgaris, Hungary, or Rumania, and who on or after
December 7, 1941, and prior to the date of the enactment of this section, was pres-
ent (other than in thae service of the United States) in the territory of such nation
or in any territory occupicd by the military or naval forces thereof or engoged in
any business in any such territory: Provided, That notwithstanding the provisions
of this subdivision (D) return may be made to an individunl who, as a consequence
of any law, decree or regtiintion of the nation of which he was then a citizen or
subject, discriminating against politieal, racial, or religious groups, has at no
time between December 7, 1041, and the time when such Inw, decree or regula-
tion was *ubr‘oga.fﬁd, cnjoyed full rights of ecitizenship under the law of such
nation;
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i i i izntion, Tho
itical sclf-poverning. body will he appointed as successor organia
Lj:r]r;tgc;hn?f nygmly to gthcr rights in the pature of eschieat based on any other

provision of law, .
ARTICLE 1l. SPECIAL RIGHTS OF SUCCESSOR ORGANIZATIONS

ithin si ‘ i Jis law no petition for resti-
. thin six months after the effoctive date of this T res
t,u:ior{ fh:: l;cl::n filed with respeet to a%r;ﬁscab:d pr(;ptqrt;‘ybg 31;(;;::1§:$ ;}r%:é::i;g)e:
; intcd pursuant to Articie 10 moy file such a petitio
TER g oy o o, o et f st 0 LU pecmte
] Inimant himse!f has not filed & pedl .or | >
192'8 I:.‘l\:hs(ilgcc‘qsor organization by virtue of filing tho petition P"lmltl.haigigr% tf;lﬁ
legal' position of the claimant. Only after that date, and not prior thereto,
it be cntitled to prosccute the claim.
L ] * - -
ARTICLE 13. DESIGNATION OF SUCCESSOR ONGANIZATIONS
o be issned by Military Government will provide for the mannor

ir obligalions to their persecutoeo
b % have undor Military

- - » -

Reguintions t b M
{ appointment of successor org oS,
211:\:-?@, and any further rights. or obligations thoy may

Government or German law.

ArpeNpix F

i ied Powera
sed Drafts Submitted by the Four Allied
(Excorpts frPoaf?tigihpeatr:; ?2 the Austrian Peace Treaty Negotiations)

Section I ‘
Article 44. Property, Rights, and Interests of Minoﬂty Groupg in Amtna..
- - - ‘ -

-
ited States) .
éprxt:g::illotfg?(‘:?m%glscck out and ohtain control of all property, legal rights, and

izt iti hich, individually
i i .ri f persons, organizations, or con1|13|1§11t.1cs w! x
mrtg;csn;ir:ﬂ)ggs;{‘grgu;}15. were thg object of ;'ucu\l, religious, or other persccution
by ‘the Axis powars if, in the <aso of person SR PLCCCTLin g inlo Torco of o
cmain hei clnimed for six mont ng o of tho
s'cm:unt ]'11(‘:::;3; a:rdir‘x";,hc case of organizations and commuuitics, su{:h”o;'pig::ns)}?r
p.rcscnor coml'm.mit,ies have ceased substantiaily to exist. Austr:a f‘nclcqi na.tc;:l
;lt;’cr;\s property, rights, and intcrcst.svto apl)roprugf;% l:;,é?t;:z;"'il%“:h;:OA)St:t.ri'm’\; abed
} { Missions in Vicnna in const wi s 1
o :f;‘;’nioi‘,‘; glcc?:g:dofor the relief and rehabilitation of victims of pc{;icgtgxxtgi
21’;2 Axis Powers. Such transfer shtgl geﬁzﬂ;ec%ecé Wégt(\,;xe :::el;; }x;nt:nma (rom the
ing into foree of tho Treaty, and shall incluce v, N
::r!‘x‘xir:’gd to be restored under parugraﬁh w—of sglzhAr%clg (2).
?Proposnl of the United Kingdom, France and the L. ©. 9,  exanizations, or
3. All property, rights, and interests in Austria of pcmon:. regthc object: or
corr;munitics which, mdivédually ?r ns P&t)uh(%’:aggtﬁiﬁur:s o tions
i igi other (national sociahd [ per
;‘:\%ax‘-’t:rr:;!i?x‘inr\‘;;'h(éirrlcss or unclaimed fm{' alxdmgz;tlg‘ efnln;a ﬁxig ;og;r‘\'gér;:\r;%nfgrgg
Treaty. shall be transferre o o
Sreanzions In Ausirin soprestative of sheh prsore, OTERCIALEIS, %, TG
munitics. The property transferred shatl Ve, b O e
1 i titation of surviving members of 8 , organ
Rur;{m::gs K;gczgg‘nﬂt‘:\lﬁn’l?n:‘;b:t: Austrin. Sueh transfer shall be ofircéztcd 4"Wnt;!:'m
’t,@cllgc months from the coming into foree of the Treaty and Shl;“ lfnt?h‘i’ %xr"trioilr’: (13)/:
rights, and interests required to be restored under paragraph 1o 3
* .

rights, and interests -

'
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Arrenorx G

(Pertinent Fxcerpts from Military Government Law No. 59, Restitution of
Identifiable Property, 1. 8. Ares of Control, Germany)

PART VIII} GENERAL RULES OF PROCEDURE
LJ » » .o L L4 L

ARTICLE 81. PRESUMPTION OF DBATH

Any persccuted person, whose last known residence was in Germany or a
country under the jurisdiction of or occupicd by Germany or its allies and as to
whose whereabouts or continued life after 8 May 1045 no information is available,
shall be presumed to have died on 8 May 1945; however, if it appears probable
that such a person died on a date other than 8 May, the Restitution Authorities
may deem such other date to be the date of death. .

Areenpix H
(Reports of Departments)

DEPARTMENT OF STATE, .
Washsngton, June 8, 1948.
Hon. Joun S. Cooren,
Judiciary Commitlee, Uniled Stales Senate,

My Dear S8enaron Coorer: Reference is made to your communication of June
4, 1948, reguesting the views of this Department concerning S. 2764, a bill to
amend the Trading With the Enemy Act. '

The purpose of S. 2784 is to enable the Government to return property which
was vested from persecuted persons (not known to be such at the time of vesting),
who have died without hoeirs, to organizalions designated by the President which
will usc the property for the rchabilitation and resciticinent of persecuted persons.
Persccuted pereons who are alive, or their heirs if they arc dead, may presently
receive returns of vested property pursuant to Public Laws 322 and 671, Seventy-
ninth Congress (sce. 32 of the TWEA). This policy was adopted beeause this
Govaernment has no desire to use for its own purposes, i. e., a9 reparation, or to
pay Amcrican war clnimants, the asscts of persons who were themselves the victims
of our encmics in World War 11. It appears to this Department that the most
approprinte course is to turn over the licirless nssets of persecuted persons to or-
gonizations which will devote such nsscta to the rehabilitation and resettlement
of those persecuted persons who are still alive,

Such action on the part of this Government would be consistent with, and in
aid of, the provisions of the Paris Reparations Agreement of 1946. Article 8 of
that agreement provides as follows:

YARTICLY 8. ALLOCATION OF A REPARATION SHARE 10 NONREPATRIABLE VICTIMS
- OF GERMAN ACTION

“In recognition of the fact that large numbers of persons have suflered heavily
at the hands of the Nazis and now stand in dire need of aid to promote their re
habilitation but will bo unable to claiin the assistance of nny government receive
ing reparation from Germany, the Governments of tha United States of Amncriea,
France, the United Kingdom, Czechioslovakin, and Yugosiavia, in consultation
with the Inter-Governmental Committee on IRRefugees, shall as soon ss possible
work out in common agreement a plan on the following general lines: :

“A. A share of reparation consisting of all the nonmonetary gold found by the
Allied Armod Forces in Germany and in addition a sum not exceeding $25,000,000
shall be allocated for the rehabilitation and resettlement of nonrepatriable vie-
tims of German action,

“B. The sum of $25,000,000 shall be met from a portion of the proceeds of
Germnan assets in neulral countrics which are-available for reparation,

“C. Governments of neutral countries shall be requested to make available
for this purpose (in nddition to the sum of $25,000,0C0) assets in such countries
of victlms of Nazi action who have since died and left no heira,
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“D. The persons eligible for aid under the plan in question shall be restrieted
to true victims of Nazi persecution and to their immediate families and dependcentas,
in the following classecs:

(i) Refugees from Nazi Germany or Austria who require aid and cannot be
returned to their countries within a reasonable time because of prevailing condi-
tions; i
(it} German and Austrian nationals now resident in Germany or Austria in
exceptional cases in which it is rcasonable on grounds of humanity to assist such
persons to cmigrate and providing they emigrate to other countries within a reason-

able period;

*(iii) Nationals of countries formerly occupicd by the Germans who cannot
be repatrinted or are not in o position to bo repatriated within arensonable timo.
In order to concentrate nid on tho most necdy and deserving refugees and to
exclude persons whose loyalty to the United Nations is or was doubtlul, aid shall
be restricted to nationals or [ormer nationals of previously occupied countrics
who were victima of Nazi concentration camps or of concentration camps estab-
lished by rezimes under Nazi influcnce but not including persons who have been
confined only in prisoners of svar camps. )

“E. The sums made available under paragraphs A and B above shall be
administered by the Inter-Governmental Committee on Refugees or by a United
Nations Agency to which npproprinte functions of the Inter-Governmental Com-
mittee may in the future be transferred., The sums made availnble under parn-
graph C above shall be administered for the %;aenera! purposes referred to in this
Article under a program of administration to be formulated by the five Govern-
ments named abave.

“F. The nonmonetary gold found in Germany shall be placed at the dlsposal
of the Inter-Governmental Committee on Refugees 83 soon as a plan has n
worlted out as provided above. . :

“G. The Inter-Governmental Committee on Relugees shall have power to
carry out the purposes of the fund through appropriate public and private field
organizations. . ’

‘I1. The fupd shall be used, not for the compensation of individual victims,
but to further the rehabilitation or resettlement of persons in the eligible classes,

“I. Nothing in this article shall be considered 1o prejudice the clnima which
individual refugees may have against a future German Government, except to
the amount of the benelits that such refugees may have received from the sources
referred to in paragraphs A nnd C above.”

It is the opinion of this Department that the enactment of S, 2764 ig highly
desirable as an nid in enrrying out the foreign poliey of the United States.

- Because of the urgency of the matter this lctter has pot been cleared with the
Bureau of the Budget, to which a copy is being sent.

Sincerely yours,
Cranves E. Bonven, Counselor
(For the Secretary of State).

DeranTMENT OF JUSTICB,
Washington, June 7, 1948.

Hon. Avexanoenr Winey,
Chatrman, Senafe Judiciary Commillce,
United States Senate, Washington, D, C.
My Dgar SenaTor: This is in rcsiaonse to your request for the viers of this
Dcpartment concerning S, 2764, a bill to amend the Trading With the Enemy

Act.

Act by permitting the Presidont to designate organizations as successors in interest
to decensed persons, who if alive would be eligible to receive returns of property
which they formerly owned but which was vested by the Alien Property Custodian.
The bill is limited in its application to the property of such deceased persons who
while alive were victims of political, racinl, or religious perseeution by the govern-
ment of n country which was an enemy of the United States during World War 11,

Adequate safegunrds to protect the interests of the United States sre explicitly
provided. Tirst, the designated organization must give satisfactory assurances
that it will use thie property returned for the rehabilitation and resettiement of
other victima of persccution who belong to the same group as the former owner.
Sceond, the bill requires any designated organization to undertake to give back

Section 1 -of the bill would amend section 32 of the Trading With the Encemy

any returned property or the equivalent value thereof at any time within 2 ycnt;s

if the unlikely possibility should occur that a living person entitled to the property

roperty. Indeed in the typical case it is onl i
€ y the circumst i
gge; ’ieheant, %Leg ;;r;g: rt:; t%l;eb;e;fﬁ:r exglrgtion date that wil] give,-a 3&3 :2 ? pﬁgsﬁl;xg
A be P gle o i e and therebv afford an occasion for the BuceCessor
e groups who will benefit from the proposed amendm
ent,
:zhg;:are‘rrﬁga;:&% :swe?l:?clgsigg the ctzun tries against whichaﬁighgo:‘g‘t{'ﬂggg
. . uman treatment of all ki i
;;:ep é)eogggigs !;%m‘:;%lﬁ tr:ntt:.‘l? imposition of pcrsccutio'r?,dgh:;s v;gg ::ggt;;go u?;
cat Lthem as groups in returni
t.gl_lcw'f) victims for the rehabilitation andgres«cgtlemc:tu;? L?I%v?:gr::rtyA%f de(;:pascd
!’f‘h ciggxrt.ment recommends the enaciment of this bill. ) cordingly.
‘o oL ;,- wgg:zig‘;o%! g’ru; tg::-?% r%f g::hBudget. has advisgd that there is no objection
Yours sineoosl D e committee for its consideration,
R PryToN Fonrp
The Assistant to the Attorney Caneral,

O

g
3
o
ot

8. Repts,, 81-1, vol. p D s 11] 3 3

mgyx?mg THE TRADING WITH THE ENEMY ACT 13


http:Meerto.in
http:Adequo.te
http:ENEMY,}".CT

e

>

s

861a CoNGRESS } HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES (' ReporT
2d Session ' No. 1233

Serial Set 12243

SETTLEMENT OF CLAIMS OF SUCCESSOR ORGANIZATIONS®
FOR RETURN OF VESTED HEIRLESS PROPERTY '

FEBRUARY 1,V 1960.—Committeed to the Committee of the Whole House on the
State of the Union and ordered to be printed

Mr, Mack of Illinois, from the Committee on Interstate and Foreign
Commerce, submitted the following '

REPORT

[To accompany H.R. 6462]

The Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce, to whom was
referred the bill (H.R. 6462) to amend the Trading With the Enemy
Act, as amended, 80 as to provide for certain payments for the relief
and rehabilitation of needy victims of Nazl persecution, and for
other purposes, having considered the same, report favorably thercon

-without amendment and recommend that the bill do pass..

PRINCIPAL PURPOSE OF THE BILL

¥ The principal purpose of the bill is to provide for a $500,000 lump-
sum settlement of all claims of successor organizations for return of
heirless vested proxerby ursuant to section 32(h) of the Trading
With the Enemy Act, which was added by Public Law 626, 83
Congress. That section today authorizes the return to a designated
successor organization (the Jewish Restitution Successor Organiza-
tion), for use in rehabilitation of needy persecutees, of up to $3 million
of vested proFerty of individuals who, if alive, would be eligible for
return thereof, as persecutees of our former enemies.

HIBTORY OF PROPOBAL

During World War II, pursuant to the Trading With the Enemy
Act, property located in the United States which was owned b
enemy nationals was vested by the United States. Public Law 671,
79th Congress, provided that vested property could e returned to-
its former owner, or his successor in interest, if such former owner was
“an individual who, as a consequence of any law, decree, or regulation
of the nation of which he was then a citizen or subject, discriminating
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1 itical, racial, or religious groups, has at no time between
%geag:;tb&? 17, 1941 , and "the tim%lwhegr such law, decree, or regulation
was abrogated, enjoyed full rights of citizenship under the law of such

M ” _
na,i;go leﬁany cases, persons who otherwise would have been entitled to
return of property under Public Law 671, together with their families,
were exterminated by our wartime enemies. In recognition of this,
on numerous occasions, the United States has taken the position that
the assets of persecuted persons who have died without heirs should be
used for rehabilitation and resettlement of surviving persecutees,

. : Y ok h ¢
For example, the interallied agreement embodied in the final act o ’
thoer ?i;{arisp Conference on Re arations, January 1948, specifically

ided that heirless assets found in neutral countries should be
gzgg ?gf this purpose. Other agreements and treaties to which the
United States was a party also provided similar treatment for heirless
property. Extracts from these agreements and treaties are set out in
appendix A of this report. ) .
P n pursuance of thri)s national policy, the Congress enacted P};lbhc
Law 626, 83d Congress, which added the present subsection (h) to
section 32 of the Trading With the Enemy Act. That subsecmog
provides that up to $3 million in vested property may be returne
to one or more organizations designated by the President. as succesiqr
in interest to deceased persecutees. Amounts returned undeﬁ‘ {;.1‘.3
subsection are required to be ‘“used on the basis of need in the rehabi g
tation and scttlemont of persons in ‘the United States who §1ifferef
substantial deprivation o? liberty or failed to enjoy full rights o
itizenship.” ' L
¢ By Exeﬁzutive Order No. 10587, of January 13, 1955, the Pregld%r;t
designated the Jewish Restitution Successor Organization, a cha.r%a. ke
membership organization incorporated under the laws of N ewB ork,
as successor in interest to such deceased persons. (See app. B.)
That organization presently has pending with the Alien Propgg*ty
Custodian a total of 1,800 claims under section 32¢(h) of the Trading

upon proof of ownership of specific assets,

-

PROVISIONS OF THE BILL

rr‘("With the Enemy Act. _.No payments have as yet been ma er
Noﬁ} such section 32(h), primeariy bécau & dilliculties attendant

- ' ) - » . . ]ved
The bill reported by the committee will settle the problems invo
in thee a::lmingstratiory of such section 32(h). Under .the bill, a total

—of $500,000 will be paid out of the proceeds of vested property to

rganizations designated by the President under section
ggc(:ﬁ%s.'soigcgpmnce of pa,yr%ent will discharge all claims og gucg
organizations under such section 32(h). The President is m{)t, oruae
to designate additional organizations to whom payment may e'xl')nat %.
In such case, the proportions in which such $500,000 will be gillstrl ute
among designated organizations shall be those in which heir esjs prop-
erty was distributed ursxcliagt to certain pos:war international agree-
' which the United States was a party. i
me’]r?)ktl,sa tof)na,ctment. of the bill will permit prompt settlement obf'fi&?s’
and requires that the payments be used for the relief and rehabilitation
in the United States of needy surviving persecutees. It will take into
account the fact that the claims already filed include many claims in

o

-
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which there is existing proof, under the usual standards, entitling the
successor organization to returns.
estimated that, of the claims filed, approximately 500, involving about
$500,000, are the maximum in which the Jewish Restitution Successor
Organization has a possibility of obtaining return under section 32(h).
Many of these claims involve substantial amounts in which hearings
would be necessary to determine the merit of the SUCCESSOTr organiza-
tion’s claim. A substantial number of other claims have been filed,
additional to the above categories, in which it is probable that the
property is heirless, but in which, because of the standards of proof
mmposed on individuals by the Trading With the Enemy Act, proof
that the specific item of property involved is actually heirless is likely
to be missinﬁz, due in many cases to the fact that the persons best
able to establish ownership were exterminated, ‘

AGENCY POSITIONS .

The report of the Department of State takes no position on the
proposed legislation, but indicates that similar arrangements made
10 the past have served to the advantage of all parties. The reports
of the Department of Justice and of the Bureau of the Budget state
that they would have no objection to a lump-sum settlement of these
claims in the amount of $250,000.

AGENCY REPORTS

DEeparTMENT OF JUSTICE,
: August 26, 1959,
Hon. Oren Harris,
Chairman, Commilttee on Fnterstate and Foreign Commerce,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DEar Mr. Cuairman: This is in response {0 your request for the
views of the Department of Justice concerning the bill (H.R. 6462) to
amend the Trading With the Enemy Act, as amended, so as to provide
for certain payments for the relief and rehabilitation of needy victims
of Nazi persecution, and for other purposes.

Subdivisions (C) and (D) of section 32(2)(2) of the Trading With -
the Enemy Act, as amended (50 U.S.C. App. 32(a) (C) an Dy
provide for the administrative returns of property vested under that
act to persons who, although having World War II enemy status,
belong to groups which were the victims of political, racial, or religious
persecution by enemy governments. In cases where such persons have
died, returns-are made to their legal representatives or successors by
inheritance or testament who qualify under section 32; However, in
some cases the vested property of such deceased persons is unclaimed
because there arc no surviving heirs or testamentary successors. Sec-
tion 32(h), enacted by Public f&w 626, 83d Congress, approved August
23, 1954, authorizes the transfer of such “heirless’ property, in a total
amount not to exceed $3 million, to American cbarita‘bfe organizations
designated by the President as successors in in terest to these decedents,
The designated organizations are required to devote the property
transferred to them to the rehabilitation and settlement, on the basis
of need, of persons in the United States who are survivors of persecuted

groups,
33274%
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The only organization the President has designated under section
32(hk) is the 5ewish Restitution Sueccessor Organization (JRSO).
That organization filed a total of 7,000 claims with the Office of Alien
Property. All but 1,800 of such claims have been withdrawn. An
examination of the records of the Office of Alien Property and investi-
gations conducted in Europe disclose that approximately 500 of these
remaining cases, involviniapproximately $500,000, are the maximum
in which JRSO has a possibility of obtaining return under section 32(h).

The bill would amend section 32(h) to (1) permit the designation of
organizations in addition to JRSO Fmvided such organization applies
for designation within 3 months alter date of enactment of the bill;
(2) dispense with the ?resent, requirement that designated organiza-
tions be put to proof of specific claims; and (3) direct the payment of
the sum of $500,000 to such organizations for the relief purposes set
forth in section 32(h). Acceptance of payment by an organization
would constitute a full and complete discharge of any and all elaims
it has otherwise filed under that section and would be in lieu of the
sllowance of any such claims. Immediately upon the enactment of

the bill, the Attorney General would be required to cover into the

Treasury for deposit into the War Claims Fund the sum of $500,000
from tho proceeds of property vested in or transferred to him under
the Trading With the Enemy Act. .

The bill 1s similar to H.R. 7830, 85th Congress, on which the De-
partment reported to your committce February 14, 1958. The Sub-
committee on Commerce and Finance held hearings on H.R. 7830 on
March 13, 1958. Subsequent to the hearings certain technical changes
in that bill were recommended by the House Legislative Counsel’s
staff. These recommendations were embodied in H.R., 12294, 85th
Congress. The bill H.R. 6462 is identical with H.R. 12294 except
that H.R. 12294 provides for settlement in thie amount of $1 million
whereas H.R. 6462 provides for settlement in the amount of $500,000.

The Bureau of the Budget has indicated that if Congress should
feel that any settlement of this matter was proper, the amount of such
settlement should not exceed $250,000. This Department would have

~ no objection to a settlement in that amount,.

Sincerely yours,
. Lawrence E. WaLss,
Deputy Attorney General,

Exzecurive OFrIcE or THE PRESIDENT,
Bureav or tae Bupcer,
Washington, D.C., May &, 1958.
How. OreNn Harrzs, : '
Chairman, Commattee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce,
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

My Dzar Mg. Cuairman: This is in reply to your request of
A%ril 21, 1959, for comments of this office with respect to H.R. 6462,
a bill to amend the Trading With the Enemy Act, as amended, so as
to provide for cartain payments for the relief and rehabilitation of
needy victims of Nazi persccution, and for other purposes.

The major purpose of this bill is to authorize the payment of
$15Q0,000 as & lump-sum settlement of the so-called heirless persecutee
claims.

om—
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We have previously reviewed similar bills introduced in the 85th
Congress. At that time our position was that we would have no
objection to & lump-sum settlement of these claims if the Congress
decided to approve such a solution, notwithstanding the difficulties of
fixing the amount of a ressonable award. In this latter connection,
however, we firmly believed that the amount of a reasonable mynr’d
ought not to exceed $250,000 in view of the Department of Justice’s
statement that $500,000 was the maximum possible amount that
could be established with respect to these claims under existing law.

Tollowing receipt of your letter we have carcfully reviewed our
position of %ast, year and, as a result, continue to beliave it is equally
applicable with respect to H.R. 6462. ' , o

In conclusion, there is one additional point which we should like
to add. This relates to the administration proposal, H.R. 2485, for
the payment of certain American claims arising out of German actions
during World War II.  Under that bill these chms would be financed
from the procceds of vested assets, the same source that would be
used to finance the lump-sum settlement proposed in H.R. 6462. The
diversion of a portion of these procecds for the proposed lump-sum
settlement could, therefore, reduce the amount of such proceeds avail-.
able for the payment of Amecrican claims under H.R. 2485, since
neither the aggregate amount of these claims nor the available pro-
coeds issdcﬁuitlcly known at this time.

incerely yours :
vy ’ Pramuie S. HucHes,
Assistant Director for Leyislative Reference.

ForeioN Cramus SETTLEMENT COMMISSION
or THE UNITED STATES, :
Washington, D.C., May 18, 1953,
Hon. Onen Harnis, )
Chairman, Commiltee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. '
Dear MR, Harris: This refers further to your request of April
21, 1959, for the views of the Foreign Claims Settlement Commission
on the bill, H.R. 6462, a bill to amend the Trading With the Enemy
Act, as amended, so as to provide for certain payments for the relief
and rehabilitation of needy victims of Nazi persecution and for other
urposes. ) )
ik he purpose of H.R. 6462 is clearly stated in the bill’s title. It is
identical with H.R. 12294, 85th Congress, except for the amount of
the lump-sum settlement therein provided, and closely similar to the
bill, H.R. 7820, also in the 85th Congress.: Both bills rovide for a
lump-sum payment of $1 million to any organization esignated by

“the President to be distributed in the United States to needy victims

of Nazi persccution. H.R. 6462 proposcs a $500,000 settlement.
The Attorney General would be directed to transfer this sum into the
Treasury for deposit into the war claims fund, out of balances on
hand derived from the liquidation of enciny vested assets.

Under date of August 22, 1957, this Cominission, at your request,
submitted its views on H.R. 7830, indicating its concern for preserving
the proceeds of enemy-vested assets for the satisfaction of presently
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unrecognized American war damage claims arising in Europe. In
this connection the Commission saig:

“The Commission’s only concern with legislation amending the
Trading With the Enemy Act, as amended, is the impact of such
measures on the war claims fund and particularly the extent to
which their enactment would divert the proceeds of liquidated enemy
assets from payment of present or future valid American war claims
to the financing of distress relief programs, educational benefits or
other related programs more closely associated with the general
purposes of government.”

. here is nothing in the present bill, H.R. 6462, to warrant any
change in the Commission’s position from the one it took on H.R. 7830.
The Bureau of the Budget has advised that there is no objection

- to the submission of this report,.
) Sincerely yours, :
Warrney GiorirLanp, Chairman,

DEPARTMENT OF STATE,
Washington, May 14, 1959,
Hon. Oren Hargis,
Chairman, Commiltee on Interstate and For¢ign Commerce,
House of Representaiives. :

Drar MRr. Hanris: Further reference is made to your letter of
April 21, 1959, request;in‘%t,he Department’s comments on H.R. 6462,
- to amend the Trading With the Enemy Act, as amended, so as to
provide for certain payments for the relief and rehabilitation of needy
vietims of Nazi persecution.

The purpose of this bill is to provide for a lump-sum settlement of
the claims to heirless property pursuant to the provisions of section
32(h) of the Trading With the Enemy Act, as amended. Section
32(h), which was enacted by the 83d Congress as Public Law 626,
authorizes tlie return of heir?;ss property which bad belonged to vic-
tims of Nazi persecution at the time of vesting to successor organiza-
tions designated pursuant to the act. Returns pursuant to section
32(h) shall not exceed $3 million. The amendment contained in
H.R. 6462 would provide instead for a lump-sum settlement of claims
in the total amount of $500,000 which would constitute a final settle-
ment of all claims pursuant to this section of the act. This amount
would be covered into the War Claims Fund from the proceeds of
enemy assets vested by the United States during World War II.

The proposed measure presents various problems of a fiscal and
technical nature which do not involve foreign policy considerations
and which fall within the purview-of other departments of the exccu-
tive branch. Particularly, the Department docs not consider that it
could appropriately comment on the monetary limits which would be
established in connection with this proposed lump-sum scttlement,
It might be pointed out, however, that a similar arrangement was
made in connection with the disposition of such heirless property in
the U.S. Zone of occupied Germany in 1947, Lump-sum settlements’
were worked out between the Jewish Restitution Successor Organiza-
tion (JRS0O) and the various states in the U.S. Zone of occupation
which relieved the JRSO of a tremendous administrative burden and

“expedited the gvailability of the funds f

7
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or the relief of t}l})e victims of
ange-

The Department has found that these arr
ments have been advantageous and it is the Department’s vieuv:ngﬁg
a lump-sum settlement in respggzt %fV .ilgxﬁlengggg;i)& fﬁight. sblo

tion 32 of the Trading W1 8 rht ¢

glfll;gi?*g\t)}?:ec‘lihe Department would therefore have no objections

i i 6462.
J t of legislation along the lines of H.R.
w {‘1}11% %2;;%%1@1 ha% been informed by the Bureau of the Budget

that there is.no objection to the submission of this report.
-Sincerely yours,

Nazi persecution.

11aM B. MACOMBER, Jr.,
W Asséstant, Secretary

(For the Acting Secretary of State).

APPENDIX A

: riin E: 5 m al A t 8,1[([ A 53 0! 1}118 I arls C()nfel ence on
‘ h Fln ¢ nnex f
(PQ tinen t xcerpt fro the I

*
* * L d * * *

ON OF A REPARATION SHARE TO N?NBEPATBIABLE

RTICLE 8. ALLOCATI
* VICTIMS OF GERMAN ACTION

k have suffered
: nition of the fact that large numbers of persons i
heir;ixisrcg% the hands of the Nazis a:ﬁdbnow Stt;?méc;r:ﬂgil;? ?l?:isf)sfis %:lnﬁz
i ilitation but will be unabie 1
promote their rehabilitatio be uf o el e A overn.
nment receiving reparation irom /s ( v
(r)ife%l{g ogfo&e; United States o{ Amcrica, Fmﬁf&&gﬁ [{vnixttﬁdtlhién%gg:;:
: kia, and Yugoslavia, in cons e
ggevcg;%s;lo;lamll Committeegon Refﬁgeesi shf,llllas soon :ﬁegglsslligle% }vork
out in common agreement & plan. on tie 10 1{)ng g  old
i the nonmonetary go
A. A share or reparation consistin of a Jommonetary &m
Allied Armed Forces in Germany and in addifiof & .
&Z)ltne(}«}gd?tlleg 25 million dollars shall be gxlloca,ted for the rehabilitation
and resettlement of nonrepatriable victims of German acmon.t of the
B. The sum of 25 million dollars ghall be met from a par

proceeds of German assets in neutral countries which are available for

reparation.

] i i it f 25 million dollars)
iiable for this purpose (in addition to the sum o | |
g,:;tts in such couﬁtries of i}wt'b’li?:s g f Nazi action who have since died and
heirs. [Emphasis supplied. . .
leﬂD’,?oTiext: pcrs[aonsgeligible for aid under the plan in quhes_thn sha.élmbbg
restricted to true victims of I}:I a?l ers_ecution asrfd to their imme
ilies and dependents,.in the foilowing Classcs: o
fur{u lI%cfugees It?rom Nazi Germany or Austria who require ill)ld' ?d
cannot be returned to their countries within a reasonable time because
vailing conditions: . ) )
Of%) reGermtEn and Austrian nationals now resident in German ((:;1;
Austris in exceptional cases in which it is reasonable ((fp gigun :mi-
humanity to assist such persons to emigrate and providing they
grate to other countries within a reasonable period.
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3. Nationals of countrics formerly occupied by the Ger
cannot be repatriated or are not in a positign to 5’; repatria?(lz{cllnvsviz‘l’llilg
8 g-asannble time. In order to concentrate aid on the most needy
%rz 't,dc?SI?Vmg refugees and to exclude persons whose loyalty to tho

nfl ed Nations is or was doubtful, aid shall be restricted to nationals
o;" l\})rn}ar nationals of previously occupied countries who were victims
of Nazi concentration camps or of concentration camps established by
regimes under Nazi influence but not including persons who have been
confined only in prisoners-of-war camps, »

(Pertinent Excerpts from the Five Power Agrecment of June 1946) 7’6

ANNEX II! AGREEMENT ON' A PLAN FOR ALLOCATION OF A REPARATION
GHARE TO NONREPATRIABLE VICTIMS OF GERMAN ACTION

In accordance with the provisions of Article 8 of the Final Act of »

the Paris Conference on Reparation, the Gover i
€ L ) , ernments of the Ut
States of America, France, the United Kingdom, Czcchoslovu.kitaj, I;Lbl{:g
ugoslavia, in consultation with the Intergovernmental Committee
o? efugees, have worked out, in common agreement, the followine
Plan to aid in the rehabilitation and resettlement of nonrepatriablz
;l(;:‘f::;nr: }:)vagrgrmun g((l:tli)r};. tlIn _workingi:‘ out this plan the signatory
g een guided 1¢ inter b1 ¢ pr :
outlined below aregbasecl 01); its tct‘fnsl L of Article 8, and 'thc procedures
*I o * * - * . * * *
A. It is the unanimous and considered opinion of the Five Pow
ﬁmt in light of Paragraph H of Article 8 o? the Paris A recmc?lt, (:)rs
eparation, the assets becoming available should be used not for the
compensation of individual victims but for the rehiabilitation and re-
settlement of ﬁersons in eligible classes, and that expenditures on
rehabilitation s 1all be considered as essential preparatory outlays to
resettlement. Since all available statistics in icate beyond” any
reasonable doubt that the overwhelming muajority of eligible persons
under the provisions of Article 8 are J ewish, all assets except as speei-
fied in Pamgyuph“l} below are allocated for the rchabilitation and
resettlement of eligible Jewish victims of Nazi action, among whom
children should receive preferential assistance. Eligible ~Jewish
victims of Nazi action are cither refugees from Germany or Austria
3vho do not desire to return to these countries, or German and Austrian
ews now resident in Germany or Austria who desire to emigrate, or
Jews who were nationals or former nationals of previously occupied
contries and who were victims of Nazi conucentration. camps or con-
centration camps established by regimes under Nazi influence,
* . * L * * *

E. Furthermore, pursuant to Paragraphs ¢ and E o i i
the interest of justice the French Go%erlx)}ment ondbehaflf%bltﬁzi %’132
Governments concluding this Agreement arc making representations
to the ncutral Powers to make nvailable all assets of vietims of Nazi
action who died without heirs, The Governments of the United States
of America, the United Kingdom Crzechoslovakia, and Yugoslavia are
associating themselves with the French Government in making such
representations to the neutral Powers. The conclusion.that x;:inety-

SETTLEMENT OF CLAIMS OF HEIRLESS 1. .ERTY. 9

five percent of the “heirless funds” thus made available should be
allocated for the rchabilitation and resettlement of Jewish victims
takes cognisance of the fact that ‘these funds are overwhelmingl

Jewish in origin, and the five percent made available for non-Jewis

victims is based upon a liberal presumption of “heirless funds” non-
Jewish in origin.  The “heirless funds” to be used for the rehabilita-
tion and resettlement of Jewish victims of Nazi action should be made
available to appropriate field organizations. The ‘‘heirless funds” to
be used for the rehiabilitation and resettlenent of non-Jewish victims
of Nazi action should be made available to the Intergovernmental
Commiittee on Refugees or its successor organization. for distribution
to appropriate public and private field organizations. In making
these joint representations, the signatories are requesting the neutral
countries to take all necessary action to facilitate the identification,
collection, and distribution of these assets which have arisen out of &

unique condition in international law and morality.

If further representations are indicated the (Governments of the.
United States of America;, France, and the United Kingdom will
pursue the matter on behalf of the Signatory Powers.

. (Excerpts from the Peace Treaties Signed with Roumania and Hungary)

- “All property, rights, and interests in Roumania of persons, organ-
izations or communities which, individually or as members of groups,
were the object of racial, religious or other Fascist measures of persecu-
tion, and remaining heirless or unclaimed for six months after the
coming into force of tho present Treaty, shall be transferred by the
Roumeanian Government to organizations in Roumania representative
of such persons, organizations or communities. The property trans-
ferred shell be used by such organizations for purposes of relief and
rchabilitation of surviving members of such groups, organizations and
communities in Roumania. Such transfer shaﬁ be effected within
twelve months from the coming into force of the Treaty, and shall
include property, rights and interests required to be restored under
paragraph 1 of this Article.”

(Excerpts from the Proposed Drafis Submitted by the Four Allied Powers
Participating in the Austrian Peace Treaty Negotiations)

Secmion II

Article 44. Property, Rights, and Inlerests of Minority Groups in

Austria.
* * » * *

(Proposal of the United States) -

2. Austrin agrees to seek out and obtain control of all property, legal
rights, and interests in Austrin of persons, organizations, or com-
munities which, individunlly or as members of groups;-were-the-object
of racial, religious, or other persecution by the Axis Powersif, in the
case of persons such property, rights and interests remain heirless and
unclaiined for six months after the coming into force of the present
Treaty, or in the case of organizations and communities, such organ-
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izations or communities have ceased substantially to exist. Austria
shall transfer such property, rights, and interests to appropriate organ-
izations to be designated by the four Heads of Missions in Vienna in
consultation with the Austrian Government to be used for the relief
and rehabilitation of victims of persccution by the Axis Powérs. Such
transfer shall be effected within twelve months from the coming into
force of the Treaty, and shall include property, rights, and interests
required to be restored under paragraph ? of this Article (2).

(Proposal of the United Kingdom, France and the U.S.S.R.)

. 2. All property, rights, and interests in Austria of persons, organ-
* -izations, or communities which, individually or as members of groups -

were the object of racial, religious, or other (national socialist) (Iascist)
measures of persecution, and remaining heirless or unclaimed for six
months from the coming into force of the present Treaty, shall be
transferred by the Austrian Government to organizations in Austria
representative of such persons, organizations, or communities. The
property transferred shall be used by such organizations for the pur-
poses of relief and rehabilitation of surviving members of such groups,
organizations, and communities in Austrin. Such transfer shall be
effected within twelve months from the coming into force of the
Treaty and shall include property, rights, and interests required to be
restored under paragraph 1 of this Article (1).

(Excerpts from Military Government Law No. 59. Restituiion of Identifiable
Properly, U.8. Arca of Control, Germany—Enacted November 10, 1947)

PART III: GENERAL PROVISIONS ON RESTITUTION

* * *® * * * .

ARTICLE 10, S8UCCESSOR ORGANIZATION AS HEIR TO PERSECUTED PERSONS&%

A successor organization to be appointed by Military Government,
shall, instead of the State, be entitled to the entire estate of any perse-
cuted person in the case provided for in Section 1936 of the Civil Code
(Escheat of estate of person dying without heirs). Neither the State
nor any of its subdivisions nor a political self-governing body will be
appointed as successor organization. The same shall apply to other
rights in the nature of escheat based on any other provision of law.

ARTICLE 11. BPECIAL RIGHTS OF SUCCESSOR ORGANIZATIONS

1. If within six months after the effective date of this law no petition
for restitution has been filed with respect to confiscated property, s
successor orgainization appointed pursuant to Article 10 may file such
8 petition on or before 31 December 1948 and apply for sll measures
necessary to safeguard the property.

2. If the claimant himself has not filed a petition on or before 31
December 1948, the successor organization by virtue of filing the peti-
tion shall acquire the legal position of the claimant, Only after that
date, and not prior thereto, shall it be entitled to prosecute the claim.

*x » * * * * *
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ARTICLE 13. DESIGNATION OF SUCCESSOR ORUGANIZATIONS

i i it t will provide for
Reeulations to be issued by Military Governmen ¢ for
the (r}r%mmer of appointment of successor organizations, their obliga

‘tions to their persecutce charges, and any further rights or obligations

they may have under Military Government or German law.

PART VIII: GENERAL RULES OF PROCEDURE

* * * * * ) * . *

ARTICLE 51.- PRESUMPTION OF DEATH

; i in Germany
ersecuted person, whose last-known residence was In I
01‘j:.n(§>§ntry undeIP the jurisdiction of or occupied by Germﬁly olrggfg
allies and as to whose w ereaboutg or cont;metée(ti hge aftg;l'eg Onag Moy
o information is available, shall be presumea to have I

111945* however, it it appea,rs probable that such a person died nn }a.1
date other than 8 May, the Restitution Authorities may deem sucn
other date to be the date of death. _

<X} AppEnDIX B
EXECUTIVE ORDER NO. 10587, OF JANUARY 13, 1965

. . . ‘th the

By virtue of the authority vested in me by the Trading with the
Ene?ny Act, as amended (50 U.S.C. App. 1 et seq.), and dy S%§;2§
301 of title 3 of tthUnited StatestOSe (6{% 1?&32.7 13), and as

United States, it is ordered as : o

deg:ag'f‘xtg;«el. The Jewish Restitution Successor Orgamzat{on, a ?h&f;
itable membership organization incorporated under the laws o fhe
State of New York, is hereby designated as successor in mfterels;sec-
deceased persons in accordance wit and for the purpozes o Sudded
tion (h) of section 32 of the Trading with the Enemy ;:g%)as Y
by Public Law 626, approved August 23, 1954 (68 Stat. T80 the

Suc. 2. Exclusive of the function vested in the Presi entT ydin _
first sentence of the said subsection (h) of section 32 of theth wfun c%
with the Enemy Act, the Attorney General shall carry out % func
tions provided for in that subsection, includin the pt‘.w«ers},1 uties,
authority and discretion thereby vested in or con erred up%nlt 3 : 1('1 -
dent: and functions under the said subsection are.hereb% fii egate e
the Attorney General, and the Attorney General is hereby designa

: er, accordingly. :
thgrggng' The Attoxgn}éy Gencral may delegate to any oﬁit(:ler %l{;i
agency of the Department of Justice such of his functions under

order s he may deem necessary.

APPENDIX C
CHANGES IN EXISTING LAW

i i he House
liance with clause 3 of rule XIII of the Rules of the E °
of Illilei)(;l(:;gx;tutives, changes in existing law made by the bill, as intro
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duced, are shown as follows (existing law proposed to be omitted is ‘
enclosed in black brackets, new matter is printed in_italic, existing
law in which no change is proposed is shown in roman):

stantially deprived of liberty pursuant to any law, decrce, or
regulation of such nation discriminating against political,
rucial, or religious groups, shall not be deeme§ to have volun-
tarily resided in such territory; or

(D) an individual who was at any time alter December -
7, 1941, a citizen or subject of Germany, Japan, Bulgaria,
Hungary, or Rumania, and who on or after December 7, 1941,
and prior to the date of thie enactment of this section, was
present (other than in the service of the United States) in

Secrions 32, 33, AnD 39 oF THE Trabpine WirH THE ENEMY
Acr, A8 AMENDED

Sec. 32. (u) The President, or such officer or agency as he may
designate, niay return any property or intercst vested in or trans-
ferred to the Alien Property Custodian (other than any property or . E i | t
interest acquired by the United States prior to December "18, 1941), - the territory of such nation or in any territory occupied by
or the net proceeds thereof, whenever the President or such officer or the military or naval forces thereof or engaged in any busi-
agency shall determine— < ness in any such territory: Provided, That notwithstanding

"7 (1) that the person who has filed a notice of claim for return, the provisions of this subdivision (D) return may be made
in such form as the President or such officer or agency may pre- to an individual who, as & consequence of any law, decree, or
scribe, was the owner of such property or interest immediately regulation of the nation of which he was then a citizen or
prior to its vesting in or transfer to the Alien Property Custodian, ‘subject, discriminating against political, racial, or religious
or is the legal representative (whether or not appointed by a groups, has at no time between December 7, 1941, and the
court in the %nite(? States), or successor in interest gy inheritance, timo when such law, decree, or regulation was abrogated,
devise, bequest, or operation of law, of such owner; and enjoyed full rights of citizenship under the law of such nation:

(2) that such owner, and legal representative or successor in And provided further, That, notwithstanding the provisions of
interest, if any, are not-— subdivision (C) hereof and of this subdivision (D), return

(A) the Government of Germany, Japan, Bulgaria, Hun-
garﬁ, or Rumania; or ‘

(B) a corporation or association organized under the laws
of such nation: Provided, That any property or interest or
procecds which, but for the provisions of this subdivision
(B), might be returned under this section to any such cor-
poration or association, may be returned to the owner or
owners of all the stock of such corporation or of all the pro-
prietary and beneficial interest in such association, if their
ownership of such stock or proprietary and beneficial interest
existed immediately prior to vesting in or transfer to the
Alien Property Custodian and continuously thereafter to the

date of such return (without regard to purported divestments -

or limitations of such ownership by any government referred
to’in subdivision (A) hereof) and if such ownership was by
one or more citizens of the United States or by one or more

by persons not ineligible to receive a return under this
section; or

(C) an individual voluntarily resident at any time since
December 7, 1941, within the territory of such nation, other
than a citizen of the United States or a diplomatic or consular
officer of Italy or of any nation with which the United States
has not at any time since December 7, 1941, been at war:
Provided, That an individual who, while in the territory of
a nation with which the United States Lias at any time since
December 7, 1941, been at war, was deprived of life or sub-

and

may be made to an individual who at all times since Decermnber
7, 1941, was & citizen of the United States, or to an individual
who, having lost United States citizenship solely by reason
of marriage to a citizen or subject of a foreign country, re-
acquired such citizenship prior to the date of enactment of
this proviso if such individual would have been a citizen of
the United States at all times since December 7, 1941, but
for such marriage: And provided further, That the aggre-
gate book value of returns made pursuant to the foregoing
proviso shall not exceed $9,000,000; and any return under
suchi proviso may be made if the book value of any such re-
turn, taken together with the aggregate book value of returns -
already made under such proviso does not exceed $9,000,000;
and for the purposes of tﬁis proviso the term “book value”
means the value, as of the time of vesting, entered on the
books of the Alien Property Custodien for the purpose of
accounting for the property or interest involved; or

9 4 corporations organized under the laws of the United States 1 g for )
ige} or any State, Territory, or possession thereof, or the District _(E) a foreign corporation or association which at any
D~ of Columbia: Provided further, That such owner or owners time after December 7, 1941, was controlled or 50 per centum
~1 shall succeed to those obligations limited in aggregate amount or more of the stock of which was owiied by any person or
) to the value of such property or interest or proceeds, which persons incligible to receive a return under subdivisions (A),
o are lawfully assertible against the corporation or association (B), (C), or (D) hereol: I'rovided, That notwithstanding
the provisions of this subdivision (), return may be made

t0 & corporation or association so controlled or owned, if such
corporation or association was organized under the laws of
a nation any of whose territory was occupied by the military
or naval forces of any nation with which the United States
has at any time since December 7, 1941, been at war, and if
such control or ownership arose after March 1, 1938, as an
incident to snch occunation and was terminated prior to the
enactment of this section;

(3) that the property or interest claimed, or the net proceeds
of which are claimed, was not at any time after September 1, 1939,
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held or used, by or with the assent of the person who was the owner
thereof immediately prior to vesting in or transfer to the Alien
Property Custodian, pursuant to any arrangement to conceal an
property or interest within the United States of any person incli-
gible to receive a return under subsection (8} (2) hereof;

(4) that the Alien Property Custodian has no actual or poten-
tial liability under the Renegotiation Act or the Act of October 31,
1942 (56 Stat. 1013; 35 U.S.C. 89-96), in respect of tlie property
or interest or proceeds to be returned and that the claimant and his
predecessor in interest, if any, have no actual or potential liability
of any kind under the Renegotiation Act or the said Act of Octo-
ber 31, 1942; or in the alternative that the claimant has provided

security or undertakings adequate to assure satisfaction of all such-

liabilities or that property or intcrest or proceeds to be retained
by the Alien Property Custodian are adequate therefor; and
(5) that such return is in the interest of the United States.

{(b) Notwithstanding the limitation prescribed in the Renegcbiution
Act upon the time within which petitions may be filed in The Tax
Court of the United States, any person to whomn any property of in-
terest or proceeds are returncd hereunder shall, for a period of ninety
days (not counting Sunday or a legal holiday in the District of Colum-
bia as the last day) following return, have the right to file such a peti-
tion for a redetermination in respect of any final order of the War
Contracts Price Adjustment Board determining excessive profits,
made against the Alien Property Custodian, or of any determination,
not embodied in an agreement, of excessive profits, so made by or on
behalf of & Secretary.

{c) Any person to whom any invention, whether patented or un-
Ent-cnt,ed, or any right or mterest therein is returned hereunder shall

¢ bound by any notice or order issucd or agreement made pursuant
to the Act of October 31, 1942 (56 Slat. 1013; 35 U.8.C. 89-96), in
respeet of such invention or right or interest, and such person to whom
a heensor’s interest is returncd shall have all rights assertible by a
licensor pursunnt to section 2 of tie said Act.

(d) Except as otherwise provided herein, and except to the extent
that the President or such officer or agency as he may designato
may otherwise determine, any person to whom return is made here-
under shall have all rights, privileges, and obligations in respect

.to the property or interest returned or the proceeds of which are
returned which would have existed if the property or interest had
not vested in the Alien Property Custodian, but no cause of action
shall accrue to such person in respect of any deduction or retention
of any part of the property or interest or proceeds by the Alien
Property Custodian for the purposc of paying taxes, costs, or expenses
in connection with such property or iuterest or proceeds: Provided,
That cxcept as provided in subseclions gb) and {c) hercof, no person
to whom a return is made pursuant to this seclion, nor the successor
in interest of such person, shall acquire or have any claim or right
of action against the United States or anv departinent, establishment,
or ageney thereof, or corporation owned thereby, or agninst any
person authorized or licensed by the United Stutes, founded upon
the retention, sale, or other disposition, or use, during the period it
was vestedin the Alien Property Custodinn, of the returned property,-
interest, or proceeds,  Any notice to the Alien Property Custodian
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in respect of any property or interest or proceeds shall constitute
notice to the person to whom such property or mterest or proceeds
is returned and such person shall succeed to all burdens and obliga-
tions in respect of such property or interest or proceeds which accrued
during the time of retention by the Alien Property Custodian, but
the period during which the property or interest or proceeds returncd
were vested in the Alien Property Custodian shall not be included
for the purpose of determining the application of any statute of limi--
tations to the assertion of any rights by such person in respect of
such property or interest or proceeds. i . :
(e} No return hercunder shall bar the prosecution of any suit at
law or in equity against a person to whom return has been made, to
establish any right, title, or interest, which may exist or which may
have existed at the time of vesting, in or to the property or interest
returned, but no such suit may be prosecuted by any person ineligible

.to receive a return under subscction (a)(2) hereof. With respect to

any such suit, the period during which the property or interest or
proceeds returned were vested in the Alien Property Custodian shall
not be included for the purpose of determining the application of any
stalute of limiintions, )

(I) At least thirty days before meaking any return to any person
other than a resident of the United States or o corporation organized
under the laws of the United States, or any State, Territory, or pos-
session thereof, or the District of Columbia, the President or such
officer or agency as lie may designate shall publish in the Federal
Register a notice of intention to make such return, speexfym% therein
the person to whom return is to be made and the {)luce where the
property or interest or proceeds to be returned are located. Publi-
cation of a notice of intention to return shall confer no right of action
upon any person to compel the return of any such property ov interest .
or proceeds, and such notice of intention to return may be revoked
by approprinte notice in the Federal Register. After publication
of such notice of intention and prior to revocation thercof, the property
or interest or proceeds specified shall be subject to attachment’ at
the suit of any citizen or resident of the United States or any corpora-
tion organized under the laws of the United States, or any State,
Territory, or possession thercof, or the District of Columbia, in the
same manner as property of the person to whom return is to be made:
Provided, That notice of any writ of attachment which may issue
prior to return shall be served upon the Alien Property Custodian,
Any such attachment proceeding shall be subject to the provisions of
law relating to limitation of actions applicable to actions at law in
the jurisdiction in which such-proceeding is. brought, but the period
during which the property or interest or proceeds were vested in
tho Alien Property Custodian shall not be included for the purpose
of determining the period of limitation. No officer of any eourt shall
take actunl possession, without the consent of the Alien Property Cus-
todian, of any property or interest or proceeds so attached, and pub-
lication of a notice of revocution of intention to return shull invalidate
any attachment with respect to the specified property or intercst or
proceeds, but if there is no such revocation, the President or such of-
ficer or ngency as he may designate shall accord full effect to any such
attachinent in returning any such property or interest or proceeds,
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{g) Without limitation by or upon any other existing provision of
law with respect to the payment of expenses by the Alien Property
Custodian, tﬁe Custodian may retain or recover from any property or
interest or proceeds returned pursuant to this scction or section 9 (a)
of this Act an amount not exceediug that expended or incurred by him
for the conservation, H)l'eservabion, or maintenance of such property
or intcrest or procecds, or other property or interest or proceeds
returned to the same person.

(b) The President may designate one or more organizations as
guccessors in interest to deccased persons who, if alive, would be
eligible to receive returns under the provisos of subdivision (C) or
(D) of subsection (a){2) thereof. [An organization so designated
shall be deemed a successor in interest by operation of law for the
purpose of subsection (a)(1) hereof. Return may be made, to an
organization so designated, (a) before the expiration of two years
from the vesting of the property or interest in question, if the Presi-
dent or sueh officer or ageney as he may designate determines from
all relevant facts of which he is then advised that thero is no basis
for reasonable doubt that the former owner is dead and is survived
by no person eligible under section 32 1o claim as successor in interest
by inheritance, devise, or bequest; aud (b) after the expiration of
such time, if no claim for the return of the property or interest is
pending.  Total returns pursuant to this subsection shall not exceed
$3,000,000. o

[No return may be made to an organization so designated unless
it files notice of claim before the expiration of one year from the effec-
tive date of this Act and unless it gives firm and responsible assurance
approved by the President that (i) the property or interest returned
to it or the proceeds of any such property or interest will be used on
the basis of need in the rchabilitation and scttlement of persons in
the United States who sullered substantial deprivation of liberty or
failed to enjoy the full rights of citizenship within the meaning of
subdivisions (C) and (D) of subsection (a){2) hereof; (ii) it will
transfer, at any time within two ycars from the time that return is
made, sucli property or interest or the equivalent.value thereof to any
person whom the President or such oflicer or agency shall determine
to be eligible under section 32 to claim as owner or successor in interest
to such owner, by inheritance, devise, or bequest; (iii) it will make
to the President, with a copy to be furnished to the Congress, such
reports (including a detailed annual report on the use of the property
or interest returned to it or the procceds of any such property or
interest) and perinit such examination of its books as the President
or such officer or agency may from time to time require; and (iv) will
not usc such property or interest or the proceeds of such property or
interest for legal fees, salarics or any other adininistrative expenscs
connected with the filing of claims for or the recovery of such property
or interest. . ‘

[ The filing of notice of claim by an organization so designated shall
not bar the payment of debt claims under section 34 of this Act.J
In the case of any organization not so designated before the date of enact-
ment of this amendment, such organization may be so designated only if
it applies for such designation within three months after such date of
enactment.
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The President, or such officer as he may designate, shall, before the
expiration of the one-year period which bf(zgins on the dale of enactment
of this amendment, pay out of the War Claims Fund to organizalions
designated before or after the date of enactment of this amendment pur-
suant to this subsection the sum of $600,000. If there is more than one
such desiqnated organization, such sum shall be allocated among such
organizations in the proportions in which the proceeds of heirless property
were distributed, pursuant to agreements to which the United States was
a party, by the Intergovernmental Commitiee for Refugees and successor
organizations thereto. . Acceptance of payment pursuant to this subsec-
tion by any such organization shall constitute a full and complete dis-
charge of all claims filed by such organization pursuant to this section,
as it existed before the date of enactment of this amendment. .

No payment may be made to any organization designated under this
section unless it has given firm and responsible assurances approved by
the President that (1) the payment will be used on the basis of need in the
rehabilitation and seitlement of persons in the United States who suffered
substantiol deprivation of liberty or failed to enjoy the full rights of
citizenship within the meaning of subdivisions (C) and (D) of subsection
(a) (2) of this section; (2) it will make to the President, with a copy to be
Furnished to the Congress, such reports (including a detailed annual report
on the use of the payment made to i) and permat such examination of its
books as the President, or such officer or agency as he may designate, may
from “ime to lime require; and (3) it will not use any part of such pay-
ment for legal fees, salaries, or other administraiive expenses connected
with the filing of claims for such payment or for the recovery of any
property or inierest under this section.

As used in this subsection, *organization” means only a nonprofit
charifable corporation incorporated on or before January 1, 1950,
under the laws of any State of the United States or of the District of
Columbia with the power to sue and be sued.

Sec. 33. No return may be made pursuant to section 9 or 32 unless
notice of claim has been filed: (a) in the case of any property or
interest acquired by the United States prior.to December 18, 1941, by
August 9, 1948; or (b) in the case of any property or interest acquired
by the United States on or after December 18, 1941, not later than
one year from the enactment of this amendment, or two years from
the vesting of the property or interest in respect of which the claim
is made, whichever is later [ ; except that return may be made to a suc-
cessor organization designated pursuant to section 32{(h) hereof if
notice of claim is filed before the expiration of one year from the
effective date of this Act]. No suit pursuant to section 9 may be insti-
tuted after April 30, 1949, or after the expiration of two years from
the date of the seizure by or vesting in the Alien Property Custodian,
as the case may be, of the property or interest in respect of which
relief is sought, whichever is later, but in computing such two years
there shall be excluded any period during which there was pending a
suit or elaim for return pursuant to section 9 or 32(a) hereof.

* * = » * - =

Sec. 39. (a) No property or interest therein of Germany, Japan,
or any national of either such country vested in or transferred to any
officer or agency of the Government at any time after December 17,
1941, pursuant to the provisions of this Act, shall be returned to former
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owners thereof or their successors in interest, and the United States

shall not pay compensation for any such property or interest therein,
The net proceeds remaining upon the compretion of administration,
liquidation, and disposition pursuant to the provisions of this Act of
any such property or interest therein shall be covered into the Treasury
at the earliest ﬁﬁ)rzu:t,icable\ date. Nothing in this section shall be con-
strued to repeal or otherwise affect the operation of the provisions of
section 32 of this Act or of the Philippine Property Act of 1046.

(b) The Attorney General is authorized and directed, immediately

upon the enactment of this subsection, to cover into the Treasury of.

the United States, for deposit into the War Claims Fund, froin prop-

" erty vested in or transfered to him under this Act, such sums, not to

exceed $75,000,000 in the aggregate, as may be necessary to satisfy
unpaid awards heretofore or hereafter made under the War Claims

Act of 1948. There i3 hereby authorized to be appropristed to the’

Attorney General such sums as may be necessary to replace the sums
deposited by him pursuant to the foregoing sentence. Immediately
upon the enactment of this sentence, the Altorney General shall cover into
the Treasury of the United States, for deposit into the War Claims Fund,
from property vested in or transferred to him under this Act, the sum of
$600,000 to make payments authorized under section 32(h) of. this Act.
(c) The Attorney General is authorized and directed, immediately
upon the enactment of this subsection, to cover into the Treasury of
the United States, for deposit into the War Claims Fund, from prop-
erty vested in or transferred to him under this Act, such sums, not
to exceed $3,750,000 in the aggregate, as may be necessary to satisfy
unpaid awards heretofore or hereafter made under the War Claims
Act of 1948, as amended. There is hereby authorized to be appro-
priated to the Attorney General such sums as may be necessary to
replace the sums deposited by him pursuant to this subsection.

O
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Dr. kugene Hevesl .
A American Jewish Committee S
336 Fourth &venue . [
 New York 16, N, ‘

Dear Eugene: - -

‘ hnclosed is a revision of the memorandum on alien Jewish
‘propert" held by the Office of Alien Property Custodian. I have
taken the liberty of revising the original draft rather considerably -
.and hope that the result is satiqfactnry.

' The statistical revisionq,inclnded in the attached, have
. been checked and double-checked. I am frankly at a loss to under-
. stand how the authors of the original draft completely ignored the
results of the analysis of the sample of the 412 cases covering
properties which are parts of lerger estates. However, be this as
' it may, the final tabulation comes within the 1imits you indicated
are deairable.

sinéerely,
DLG/es » - David L. Glickman
Attached ‘ ' ' : ’

Colln - can you 1dent1fy this man - DAVID GLICK:AN

Why was he wrltlgn to ‘AJC on Port. of NY letterhead

i

‘GBT gene's PERMISION to call AJC 1F you cannot readlly fmnd hlm in ’

Who'! 8/Who was Who and Master Blog Index.)

-

(Also see 1950s hevarings[}ﬁ;walt for me RE"E:P%::.NECE ) B : 332756
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Merch 6th, 1950

BUBJEO&‘: Surny of OAP Yeatln,g Dr&ors ta Obtu.in Estimate of xairlms thh .
Accounte ‘

: In eonmection with the pondang mndnent o Sutinn 32 of the Trading wish
Eneny Aot destgned to turn over heirlees Jovish vested accounts for oharitable par-
posss, various eatimatee have been made regarding the total valus of sugh heirless
secounts, Moet vften, the valus has besn eutimated as dedwsen $500,000 and

- $2,000,000, Although no factual or statistiocal evidence was available at the time

. the latter eatimatec vere Rmads, it was the usual epinion that only the cmaller ao-
counts wuld remain heirless and unclaimed, - Osnernlly, and thie fact 4s known o
all Jewish charitable and refugee organieations working in the field, ths vealthier
monbors of the German Jewish commnity succecded fn esoaping from Oermany in a far
higher. ratio than the poorer mesbers.  Sven 4f the owner of the account in this ooun-
try was not himeelf adle to esoape, ono or mors hotrs of the wsalthy family were al-
most alvays able o make their way out. In the case of the typical small Jewish
shogicesper in Germany, hovever, who may have set up m emall sccount in the VU.8,,
escape was often & d.ltﬂeu.‘lt and expensive, vith the resnlt that he and his en=
tire family wers ¥iped out in mch highsr ratic than smong the more affluemd groups,

' Baged on this history of the Jewish expsrience in Germany, 4% has been muzgested
that there would mot dbe ARy largs noaounu which eould qualiq ‘u heirless m
unclaimed, .

In sn effort to obisin Y basis for estimte w}ueh,mld bo nore grmmd.od in
actual wtatistical faol, 4% was deolded ssveral weeks sgo to have a group of fairly
recont Uerman-Jowish emigres in this country eurvey ths some 14,500 vesting orders
which have tdus far deen iswusd by the OAP, Specificelly, the msmbers of the sur~
voy temm were inmstructed %o examine the nsmes of the former cwners of all ‘of the ,

_ ‘vested sooounts with a viev 0 picking out those names vhich appeared to te Jewieh,
| By caloulating the valunes of these "Jewiah" acoounts, 1t mu then be peadblo to
g : form an estimate of t:no total thh aemnhs.

The individuel. nﬁben of the survey team vers oarafnny‘ sslected oa the
basis of thesr activity and familiarity wvith Jewieh 1ife in pre-var Gemany, Heo-
ognising the aiffiocultles of ascertaining raligious or eultural tdentification from

. alome, it was felt that intelligent sorutinising efforts on the part of such a team

. would nsverthaless pz-o&aeo B moTe nln’elo mnn&va:h for nttnau than has hitherto
- sxiuted, :

b « © 0f the total mumber of the 18,400 vesting orders surveyed, it was found that
; - approximately 1,200 vesting ordere sppeared Lo bear names which were clearly Jedsh.
Although 1t my bde that s fev names were included which were mot &n fact Jowish,

thare seems to be enry nason for aamlng that thu 1ist of 1.200 is ssuntlany
correot,
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;'I.'ha 1?m name \m-a fm-thor brok:en dmm ne fouovu

. a) Namos which were 4igaarded beomuse the vesting order reveslsd

" the name %o de that of a Srustes or agent rather than the
ownsr, (Where the name of the owner appeared in the Yody of
the veating order, a new card was prepared for that name and
11301“40‘ in the cangortna b'lﬁ\f) I N R e R R Y B RN

b) Patent cases <= These names have eleo beon Al scarded for the -
rensons (1) that the OAP experience with patent asesunts gen-
erally, seeording %o our information, Ras shown the aceounts
%0 be of relatively little value, and (2) that ths Patents

-would £n many ocasts have belonged to weslthier groups of the
population who, for the remsons stated adove, would he likely
‘tohaﬂda!ndthoudroaéx..,..............

o Onu vhara ntm orders hc'n alroady been fesued . o . i v o

d) Gases which do ma§ fall in tho above uhgoriu and vhxch ww
. to contaln assets of valus, with the exoapiion of thoss where the
‘_.th"W'Of‘n..”“rooOIQOQ‘QQO‘OQOOQ.

o) Cases whers the vesting order indlcates that the account ig
W‘Of&ﬂ"t&“-boooio&tctouocolthibil

i

Based on the a'bovo. eategorisn o), b) and u) have mt been’ Gbalt vuh

further and instead attention liag been concentrated on categoriss &) and o),

s

. 198

1,232

for which a qualitative exsmination and breakdown has basn made, In the case
of categsry 4) 1t was discovered that of the 198 vesting orders 73 repressiuted

cases in vhich title elaims have bBesn filed, thug giving basls for ascuming
that the owners or their heirs are alive and that the aceounts are not hair.

less, VWith reference to the remaining 125, £t was found that the total value

canOtoa......ai.‘o.a*;.-...-......a-..ouJJ}s.ﬁO.*

In round figures; this shovg az aversge mno of $2,700 for esch wstlng
/order in the category.

' The above figure of ¢336.380 00 m« bs further mltfie& by the
faot that all title claims have not yet basn sent from the Washington of-
fies of the OAP 0 ¢ v York reglona) offioe (where the imstant survey
was conduoted), Binoce the information furnished is that spproximately 3/5

" of all olaims have besn ssnt to the New York office from Vashington, it

has been asmmed that the adove mumbey of 73 represents only a 3/5 figre
and that 50 wore title claims, or the remmining 2/5's, may therefors be an-
tiolpated as deductidle from the above figurs of 125 vesting orders. Cal-
eulating these at o §2,700 avernge, 4t i nsceesary to dsdnuot mnother
8135.000 £ rom tht $336,380. thns leaving a tom for this ewagory of o« »

‘ le.}ao.' .
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Boeauu of the feotor ofttime, and because of their more aonpuaaho.
character, 1t vas mot poseidle to make ths same qualitative exanination of
" the various mocounts in eategory (e), that s, the estates, Instead, &
sanple of 42 eutate veeting ordere was selected, of which 12 vere found to-
_.gontain titls elaima on file, Of the remainder, the average v..lm or sach
vesting ordsy wae found to be approxxmtolr $3,000. ‘ 2

Taking the total msbey or% tnnng orders far ntahu. 4 s falr
to aseuns that approximately 60f of the ‘ouses vill have title claims, (The
peroontage of cnsde under oategory d) $n which title claims were filed
vas 624%.) When the remaining 40f, o vesting ordsrs, is mltiplied by <o
- the. ammvﬂmot‘}.t}m. ateh.lhobtunodof. Fe 4 0 b e i s v u s ‘MZVDOO-

The onn‘bimd total of the efmngorin ) and 8) 18 thus found to be < §

: Ia adduloa to tbﬂ sboye walues, St Lo e gansary to reaognise that
there may be ay many as anothey 200-300 ®eligidle® nanmes conteined 4nm the
vosting orders which are mot Wevieh wounding” but vhich would meverths-
lese eventuslly be fosad, upen inmvestigntion, %o be heirless wnd Jewish,
Taking 200 as the figure for this parposs and multiplying 4V %y an average
value of $3,000 per socount, an additions) amownt of $600,000 Le odtained,
It is recognised further that there may be some patent orxders wvhich are
found to malify and that the sstate wvnlues, as satimated above, way b4
somevhat o nservative, - For all of thess reasnns, it ie¢ suggeeted nml tha
actual total figure may epproximate a value of 31.500.000.

t The value of those uoo\mu in the bands of tho OAP .

_ which will be mna to Ye am.h and muhu. ife. numea to be . . o £2.520,000,00

332759
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" JEWISH RESTITUTION SUCCES3OR ORGANIZATION
270 Madison Avenue
New York 16, N.Y,

October 5, 1955
MELOR ANDUM
To: JRSO Ex;acutive Comnmittee
From: "Saul Kagan
RE: JR30 Claims under Fublic Law 626
I amenclosing herewith a report on the background
and present status of the claims filed by the JRSO
under P,L. 626, This report wes nrepared by Mr, Seymour

J« Rubin, vho acts as Washington counsel of the JRSO,

Sm1 Kagan

332761
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T pcnmss:on rom tie “Uentral Archives tor the History ol the Jewish People’, Jerusalem
. ) e e

Renort to Execubtive Co .ittes ~ Teuish Restitution Successor Organization

Rat Heirless Assets 11 the United States

, Pnblic Law 626 vas passed in the closing days 09 the Second
Session of the 83rd Congress. . It cnlminated years, of effort on the part
of various Jewish orgﬂnizntions =~ gffort directed «t enactment of leglis-
lation vhich would out heirless assets.in the United States at the dlsposal
of the Jewish Restitution Successor Organization, for the henefit of-
surviving persecutees, £1lthough the law was enacted. in July 1954, and
signed by the President in August, the passage of the legislation itself -
was merely the first step in vhet is clearly to be the difficult nrogram of
obtaining these assets or thelr proceeds, end maklng them avallable for
the intended relief purposes,

The bill = now 3ection 32 (h) of the Tradinv With the Enemy Act, as
amended ~- provides for designation by the President of & successor organiza-
tion, or orcanizrtions, to heirless or unclaimed property in the United States.
This nroperty is defined by reference to the persecutee-return provisions of
the Trading '"ith the Bnemy ict -~ that is, it is property which would be
returned to & living ~ersecutee or his heirs, were he alive or had he heirs
to claim it, The designated successor organization has a number of obliga-
tions in regard to administration and use of the nroperty cr funds vhich it
may receive -- accounting regularly, the obligation to return to persecutees
vho turn up vithin two years, etc, The 1954 series of amendments restrict
use of the vroperty to use for persecutees (a) in the United States and
(b) who are needy, and they nrohibit use of eny of these funds for sdministra-
tive expenses,  The bill provides for a limitation of $3 million to*the amount
which can be made available to a successor oraanization. v

Immeﬂlately after enactment of the legislatlen, steps were taken
directed at the Presidential designation of the JRSO as the successor - -
organigation under the bill, Theoretically;*?ublic~Law*62&*allowed«#heitn
possibility_of-designation-of-more-than-one-successor-or ganization; —As=a
practical matter,_hovever, there waa never. . any_ interest«inwthis*matter ofx

uccessorship;tovhe1rlesswassets-on—t he-part—of-org: ‘nizattonsTother=thanm
Jevish-erganizations, n anplication for designation as the appropriate
successor organization to Jewish heirless assets (these being apparently 211
the helrless éssets) was prepared, together with a variety of sunporting
documents ranging from the certificate of incorvoration of the JRSO to a
memorandum on the history and responsihilities of that orgenization, = These
documents were filed almost im7ediately unon enactment of the legislation and,
in fact, vere discussed with govermmental officials hefore the legislation vas
actnally signed by the President. ilevertheless, for a variety of reasons,
designation of the JRSO was delayed until January 1955, 4+ that time, an-
Executive Order was issued by the President desipnating the IN30 as an
aprropriate successor orgnnization, and no other designations have been

or are likely to be made..

(over) 332762
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A varlety of other problems arose during the period hetween
Jantary 1955, when the JRSO vas designated by the President, » nd August
1955,the expiration of theé ons=year filing period contained in the statute,
A considerable amount of consultation with the OAP ondetnlleéd matters of
record wag obviously necessary, The work in Washington rose to such a
volume that it became apnarenb that & full-time re-resentative of the JRSO
there was required, and Mr. Werner M, 'Loewenthal, who had just completed
an assignment as Restitution Offiver with the Office of the United States High
Commissioner in Cermany, was sppointed to thi= position on June 20, 1955,
le hag worked in close coordination with the undersigned, who has acted
during the period as Washington counsel for the JRSO, tr, Loeventhal
has had a staff of frem two to three clerk-typlsts working with him.

The volume of work in the ”ashingtbn office.is apparert from the
fact that hetween July 1 and August 23, the filing deadline under Public -
Law 626, the Yashingion office filed 3,094 out of a total of over 8, OOO JRSO
claims whlch had been fileds

A great many of the claims filed by “he "‘ashington office arose
in cases involving estates and trusts, In meny of these sitimtions, the
check of the OAP lists hed produced claims 7iled by the JRSO in the name -
of one or another of the persons named in the vesting order, hut not in the
name of the person who was the a ctual beneficiary of the estate or trust,
It was necessary to file in the nome of the lontter wersor; and claims in
this category formed & major nortion of L he claims filed directly by the
Washlnpton JRS0 offlce. : :

During this period also, one of the many problems concerned the
so-called "omnibus accounts" in the 0AP, These are accounts in the United
States, held inthe names of Swiss, ‘mtch or french banks, vhere the names
of the actual depositors in the accounts are not known, It is possible that a
major part of these accounts remresents the funds of persons vho vere enemy
nationals, On the other hand, there exists a substantial rossibility that soms
portion of these accounts may be the funds of persecutees vho were sesking
to avold the foreign exchange restrictions of Germany, 4 letter describing
this situation, and suggesting thet JRSO be considered informally to have
cleimed such portion of these accounts as might be found later to belong to
pereecutees, vas sent to the O&P, but the request was reiected. ‘

Thereupon, some 325 vesting orders in thxs<~6tegory yere located
by the “ashington %SO office and claims filed descrlbing ‘these orders in
terms vhich make it possible to ldentlfy the property in some- detail.

and-the=letheriands~uith=respect—to=eturn= oﬁmso~ca)ledﬁscheduled“qecuritles.
These=were=securities-held-in-ths—United—3tates-which—presnmetively | had_bee ad_been

‘]/”‘ Another— problem»arose—out~o£~negot1ationswbetween—thehﬂnlted States.

'(oyer)"
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looted*“~By—agreement—between*the’povetggggﬁgf~these securities—were—
to’be—returned tosthe—Nether]ands\Government fon_d1str1bution—towthe~»TWEFIB

originﬂl=owners=0r their—heirsT—It—is=clearj;=hovever;= -that=gome— portion=

" of=this=property is heirless, ad, in cooperation on with=the=Department—of

Statej=the=JRS0= has=£i&ed=a—claim=with=respect =to=that=portion=of=these=

qecurities identitied by the~Netherlands Government as heirless,. _Thig _
N e N e Rl

claim is~ina-gense protective, since=1t=is~posslblethat"théﬁeégzoﬁiitieiﬁ—J/

w111’ggentua11y—go‘to-th ~Jewish=community—ef=the=Notherlands=rather=than
/
to=the’JRS®§- S - o : .

' quiv;dual chses are on occasion of some narticular 1nterest
Sich a one-is-that which involvea a highly complicated nroceeding in the
OAP generally known as the von Clemm case, It has been sggested that
a portion of the property involved in this case, -several packets of diamonds,
amounting to sums estimated to be more than {200,000, may in fact be-

- heirless Jewish pronerty.- .These diamonds:were - brought into the United
‘States in asserted violation of customs regulations and, agide from the

problems involved in proving the heirless character of the property in a
situation in vhich few or no facts are available to the JR30, there is also
the problem of the claim of the Customs.Bureau that if the ﬂiamondq are

not Gérman property to be vested by "the:0AP, they are diamonds vhichwere
entered into the United States illegally and should therefore ha forfeited to
the Customs Bureau, Despite a considerable amount of work which has
already been done on this case, ‘much more detailed vork remains to be
done if e serious effort is Lo be made to obtain thia pronerty.

Dy August 23, 1955, something in excess of £,000 claims of
varying degrees of validity had been filed with the OAP,

Although'cohéiderabie work on the problems to be 5eé@ribad in .
this section has already been done, it seems apnropriate {o -deal with these
problems in this rather than the previous section of the rnport. .

Te JR30 nroblems, once the mass of claims has been filed, « -
resolve themselves into two major catepories. These concern the procedure
for "cleaning up" the'relatively undigested mass of claims which has .
been filed and putting these in some k1nd of workable shape; and secondly,
vorking out a procedure for thse processing of the claims and the recdvery,
as sneedily as possible, of the proceeds of heirless wnrovperty.,

ilith respect . to " he flrst nroblem, thab is. cleanlng up the claims,
a considerable amount of work obviously has to be done and, in fact, is
currently being done, Because of the method by which the claimn vere
filed, the JRSO has on file a great many of what are ohviously wvorthless
claims vhich merely clutter up the records., .The reason for this is
inherent in the method which the J3S0 was compelled to adopt in filing
the claims anll the materials made available to it for that purpose. Gs
has Leen nointed out, for example, the list of names furnished Ly the OAP,
vhich vas the fundwmental working document for the JRSO, contained names
of cnstodlane of pronerty and of persons heving somerelation to thet property,



permission from the “Central Archives for the History of the Jewish People”, Jerusalem Fue No.._

Assuming that the principle of a bulk settlement will be accepted
and that it cen be enacted at the next session of the Congress, in one form
or_another, t he main question will be that of the amount of such a settle-
ment, I* is too early to tell what amount will be involved, Our efforts
are Dresently directed tovcrds establishing a sufficient body of data for
estimates in support of a minimal bulk settlement figure, which we vould
like to introduce in the coursze of the efforts to obtain 1egiqlation
authorizing a bulk settlement,

_ The further program therefore includes continued work on the

processing of the claims, as above described, and continued work with

resnect to the leglslative nroposals and their accertance bcth by the
Administration and by the Congress, The problems dealt vith up to. now have
been of great complexity and have taken an enormous amount of time., It is
very likely that they will take even more time in the future, varticularly if
such matters as the von Clemm case should come to a head and if the pro-
nosals with respect to & bulk settlement should arrive at a point where
intensive work will have to he done on both the estimates and the legisla-
tive aspects of the matter, .

//mm
- RN
(_Somous 1. Rebln )

i —,
-

September 1955

—-—-—""‘/’ i
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JRSO -NY

1% \
Files relating to PL626 and heirless property in the US
950 PL 626 —~Amendments ' July-Sept. 55
949 Designation of JRSO under Public Law 626 — Jan. 17, 1955
Memorandum for Executive Committee
%1940 German assets in the USA Feb. — Apr. 1958
v 939 Heirless property in the United States Aug. 54 — Jan. 60
- %1938 Heirless Property — Miscellaneous March 50-Aug 66
x| 937 Heirless Property Bill Publicity U.S. Aug 54 — Sept 63
- *‘;916 a-f Trading with the Enemy Act (Heirless property 1946 1965
legislation)
Y| 914 Heirless Asset Bill — Memo to Executive Comm. July 31, 1958
901 ‘Designation of JRSO as Successor Organization under | Jan. 17, ‘55
, PL626 - Memorandum
900 Application of JRSO for designation as above Sept. 30, 1954
o899 JRSO ... Report by Seymor J. Rubin Oct. 55
541 Heirless Property Bill — JRSO a/c 1955-1963

s Iyt s i o)
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Dﬂl’&l‘l‘“lu" or Pon‘l‘ Dn\'llornﬂur
Walter P .;ﬁw/a’en .

DIRECTOR .

ALconaun B.1000

PLANNING BUREAD

; V V ' . A - Fard ?A{;%xn’ny May 5, 1950 .

CHIEF

‘Dr. bugene Hevesi
American Jewish Committee
384 Fourth Avenue

New York 16, N. Y.

. Dear Eugene:

hnclosed Ia a revision of the memo:andum on alien Jewish
propert; held by the Office of Alien Property Custodian. I have
taken the liberty of rev1sing the original draft rather conqlderably
- and hope fhat the result is satiqfactnry.

The s+atiat1cal revisionq included in the attached, have
been checked and double»checked. I am frankly at a loss to under-
stand how the authors of the original draft completely ignored the

results of the analysis of the sample of the 12 cases covering
properties which are parts of larger estates. However, be this as
it may, the final tabulation comes withln the 11mits you indicated
are desxrable. o : :

Sincerely;

DLG/es - ' " . ..David L. Glickman
Attached : S :

Colin - can.you idéntify this man - DAVID GLECKMAN
Why was he writign to AJC on Port of NY letter head

' GET gene's PERMISION to call AJC if you cannot readlly flnd hlm in
who! S/Who was Who and Master Blog Index.) 7 ?
| | 3327
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held bj the Office of Alien Property Custodian.

Jewish affairs in Hit.ler's Germa.ny. ‘I‘he lk,l;OO vesting orders examined were

"of Alien Property Custodian., ' These orders covered Jewish as well as non-

P

PE AL M

e L
oy

MEMORAN DUM

- 250 P
35"“ N ,:‘3335'3.,';,3

Subject* -E‘mrve,;r of Offlce of Alien Property Lustodlan Vestlng Orders to
' Obtain Bst.lmatas of Heirless Jewish Accounts.

¥

s
i

ood

Background o . - | ; ,‘ RS
A Subcoxmni’ctee of the House Committee on Irrberatate and Foreign
Commerce has before 1t a proposed amendment to Section 32 of the Trading ¢
with the hnenw Act. This amf:r}dment provides that the proceezs Ef heirleas .
accmmts mu’rently vested 1n’a4eq01ifice o Alien Plxl:o%erty Custodi J\be used "J/fa/y(;
for relief and rehabilitation of ‘victims oi‘ Nazi persecut.ion, and/for other ‘
charitable purposes relat.ed thereto. The amendment, also prov:l.des that successor
rganiza.tions be established to administer thesge proceeds. This memorandmn

presents an a.nalysis and estimate of the Jewish portion of the heirless property

T AT T AT XU T I i Ry g ekt )
LA SRR YNNG L SR L T s M RS

R AN

- Several mont.hs ago, a group of fairly recent Geman-Jewish emigres
was deoi@ated to examine; approm_mately 1&,1;00 vasting orders issued by the
Office of Al:ién Property‘éustodian. The obj.ecltiireuof. thi-‘s'exgr‘nination was to
segrogate those vesting ordéro-wixich » on the b’ésiso of the group's fmnil’iam‘.iy :
with Jews and Jewish life in pre-war Germany, ,cwer mﬂue-Jewish property. | o
The members of the examining group were carefully selected; they repreaent a IR

cross~section of Jewish persons with exbensive experience and l.nowledge of

not a sample; they ccmprised all of t.he vestlng orders iasued by the Office

332768
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Jewish pmpert,y and also property for whlch 1nd1vidual claims by remaining

, rva be
_helrs have been submltted as well as prOperty vhich heirless.

~N o

Resulte of Survey

The examinlng group 1ndicated that appronmately 1,200 of the 11;,2;00
vestmg orders covered property whlch in 1ts opinion, was clear] Jew:.sh in |

oo =—| S
ownershz_p. In addltlon, it belleved that -an addltionai -896-306 vesting order

' 4 probably also covered Jewmeh properby but wae not speelfically being deeignat.ed‘
t s such, pend:mg detailed 1xweet1gatlon. | | ,
’ Det.a.iled and crltical examination of the 1, 200 orders which were -
clearly Jewish in ongin revealed the following.
(a) 97 orders represented cases where orders t.o return t.he properties in-_

B TV O v W
volved to’\legltmately establlshed heirs had already been :Lssued' -

[( (b) , 150 orders covered propertn.es lleted in the names of trustees and agents

(e) 375 orders cmmd—elm patent. r:ights and royalties, Mﬁ m -
w < 412 orders covered propertles which are .aoem&iy part.e of }n-ger

tates.. 'v ‘ ’ o »
(% 198 oiiers covered caees which do not fall into any oi' t,he above
O.n\&
- categoriee bap which contain assets of value M"‘

The vesting ordere falling within category (e) do not eomprise

property which is heirless; they were, therefore, automatlcally excluded

from' further consideration.. -The 150 cate ory (b) orders (agen and t,r'ustee 0"!4;,\
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The 375 category (c)° orders, (patent cases) requlre further studv befor '

their value can be determined. No e-.“-u potential value is, There-

/0% Ty OAAS T /ﬁOvaxg «2;{%442f§4a,x5* /»M4L¢£Q,
/Tﬁé_hlZ cef'

, gony (d) orderq (parts j}!ggzztbe\sasee) consiaﬂfofA
//k ‘ To“jrav i

. cases“which are extrema y compllcated imrr character. pavevex&nl ed each
. cas in detail would have requlred far morg

t efefore to arrive at g

time thah was, availabje. In order,

reasonable;appr«xjnntlon of their valu 3 a 10 percent

ample, 42 cases, was sublected to intensive analysis, h;s an .ys;s reye&led

hat 12 of the az cases, 336 percent, irfvolved propert’es.fovswzich claims

by remaining heirs have bden submitted t-ethe Office of Alien Prdpertyr Custd- _’
ATA. Mo, ALl A d] T - 4 t»««e.wma,./\m
The. remaining 30 qases, 7l.4 perc¢gnt of the sghple, were Iflound to haye

" jdian

LN , ,
o8 — mxd"'e'"

All of the vestlng orders in category Q(’ the non—classified proup,
were examined in detaml It was found that. 73 1nvolved propertles for which
individual title claims by heirs hav; been flled. It is assumed here that all
of these indiv1dual clalms will prove to be valid and that the propertiee in-

| volved are not, therefore, heirless, The remaining 125 orders were found to ‘
have a total value of m336,380, an average of approximately ;2,700 for each

‘ order. However, the Office of Alien Property Custodian has indicated that

some additional individual claims for properties in this category of orders

332770


http:indicat.ed

T M b R e e s e R - i e o e £ i el i i s

-7+ Amission from the ‘Lcntral Archives for lhc History of thc Jewish People Jcmsalcm Krle No.:
A R

‘
t

- must’ be taken into account in any tabulation of values., It has sublmitted .

| . information to the effect that the 73 s.nd.w;dual claims already examned
| actﬁalljr répresént only about 60 percent of the total Yolume of such claims.
Accordingly, it is assumed that an additional 50.inéiws ‘ ‘claims will be
fodhd to be vali;l, and .iﬁat‘ their value should be deducteddfrom the $336,380
. total. At an average of $2,700 pef order,Atfxe total value"of this deductible .

pori jon is 1"»135 ,000, legv;irig a net value of category w orders of $201 ,380.

1. “I‘he’ data presented above indiCatéS'thét it is reasonable to assume that.

the value of specnfica.llj identifiable heirless Jewish property is W ‘

95,000
consristing of the following-: ‘\i\‘or orders ccvering propert.ies which

aré parts of lagmar estates » and $201, OOO for orders covering properties ‘whi ch

are ~not'raadily classififab]’.e as to type of assets,

1,000 -wa

24 It is believed that a substantial portion of the 290-90@ orders whi ch
were not specifica.llv identified as Jewish in origin by the examin;.ng gruup

pending detailed imrest.igatmn will, in fact , prove to be Jewish. , Asaumi:xg
(AR + -7 'y
i i Al 4

that, only.’i&& 0 the e wiw atoly bo found to befy P ;
’-’:._::: : \' ’ MWM ﬂﬂ A' ﬂ iz « ;. L Ty
/'\ asshgring e Afelue~e only 0 U} egefl)order 5 ' S a w‘-‘";‘;“' | IR W),
Vpu,'l Do 5;0 ,ooo 2% i&@;,
The J»2 700 . average value s it should be ‘noted, is the ower of £he ‘two averages A 1 ‘
found in detailed examination’ of the e,st-ate and non—-lassified groups.

e - 3. Although the 375 patent case orders were not. exgmined in det.a’il on the
“1 ﬁﬁ‘a basis of past experlence it is beheved to be enH ¢ly reasonahle that they

4 200 000]. | |
b’AM Wlll be found,tg kave a minimun valug c% e:*z: 0P5Q06 i&wm{ld"*M ‘
oo 25 iy T Tnd 0 o 150 m *“’Z

: 55 ,EZ ) be equlva.lent to an averagé value of $800=4 anside
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ably below the avefages_of $3,000,for orders covefing properties which are

parts of estates, and $2,700 for_brdpfé covering properties which afe-nona

‘classifiable as to assets,

L. On this basis, the‘totél volue of heirléss Jewish property held under

vesting orders of the Offlce of Alien Property Custo
L
Wm%

[ 3

dianiswagﬁom"

Value of Heirless Jewish Property Held Under Vesting =~

ustodian

Orders of Office of Alien Property C

Orders covering propertles for which individual
claims have “been suhuitted

Orders covering propertias 1isted in names - of
‘agents and trustees’

Orders covering patent rights and royaltiesV

 Orders covering properties whi ch are parta of
larger estates. .

Ordersvcovening properties hdt immediately
' classifiable as to type of assets.

‘Orders covering properties not immediately
‘classifiable as of Jewish origin.

'Z&f Faor/a

—540,000—

$1,921,000-2,021,000
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I feel most strongly that any legislation proposed by the committee should
contain safeguards which would absolutely insure that the corporation cannot—
under any future circumstances—be again subject to foreign management or
domination, As the Alien Property Custodian has pointed out, this need not
necessarily preclude the ownership of American securities by aliens.

In addition to compelling reasons of national security which gpeak against a -

return of the company to foreign domination, such a return would affect most

 unfairly and adversely the well-being and security of several tens of thousands

of American citizens made up by the corporation’s employees and their families.
The onerous policies and treatment which the present employees can expect in
the event of a transfer of ownership to foreign interests have been recounted in
the earlier proceedings hefore this committee. .

It should be noted that especially at the technical and management level,
employees have joined the eorporation under the positive assurance that as a

Government policy the corporation would never be permitted torevert to foreign

ownership. Tt is further true that especially at the technical and management
levél, few persons would have joined the corporation (in its present status)
without such assurances and it is equally true that few are likely to remain if
the promises made to them by their Government are broken,

In the course of 14 years, the corporation has been Americanized both in its
personnel and in its policies. Under trying circumstances, the corporation has
been sustained by the dedicated efforts of American people engaged in research,
production, and sales, In effect, a practical statute of limitations has been
erected which bars a return of the company. : - .

. It has been argued that on the basis of promoting international good will and
upholding American historie tradition and morality, the corporation or its money
equivalent should be returned to its former owners regardless of whether or not
they were former enemies, Insofar as the matter of international good will is
concerned, over $3 billion have been expended by this country in aiding the West

Germans. This sum is many times larger than the aggregate value of all the . g

foreign assets held by our Government ; the relative sums would appear to vindi-

"cate both our good will and our morals. It would certainly seem to be true

that if the friepdship of the West Germans has not been securely purchased by
the sum of $3 billion it is unlikely to be further affected one way or the other
by the relatively small sum involved in the foreign assets account.

With regard to any injustice which may conceivably have been done to the
Swiss, it should be pointed out that since their laws permit and indeed foster
shady dealing that in litigating in this country, they must ‘expect to be caught
occasionally in their own net. I feel they merit little sympathy or consideration.
. With. regard to the issues which have been raised involving morality and
the “traditional” American policy of returning vested assets, it seems worth
noting that a continuing adherence to any traditional historic policy is necessarily
of merit only if the policy as originally conceived was a wise one, and then only,
if the context of circumstances surrounding its present application is congruent
with the circumstances under which the policy was originally developed. Cer-
tainly a blind adherence to a4 past policy which for various reasons has become
a bad or unworkable policy cannot be justified by an appeal to tradition. These
considerations underlie the procedure followed by our Government during the
past two World Wars in the matter of war claims. After the First World War,
seized properties were returned to Germany with the proviseo that in exchange
of these seized properties, reparations were to be paid. These reparations were,
defaulted. 'With this in mind, German properties after the Second World War
were held in lHeu of Any reparations. In the Bonn Convention, it was agreed
that German private citizens were to be compensated by their own government.
‘There is no question here of the (amoral) uncompensated seizure (confiscation)
of alien private property. The war claims burden was not placed solely on those
aliens unlucky. enough to be possessed of assets in the United. States -but, by.
virtue of the compensation proviso of the Bonn agreement, was to have been
distributed as a just burden on all the citizens of the aggressor nation. If im-
morality exists, it appears to reside with the Germans for their failure to com-

pensate their citizens whose property was condemned in accordance with.the,

*

‘Bonn-agreement.. , . R
It is the professed purpose of the committee to suggest legislation which will,

be to the -best interests of the United States as a whole without regard to, :

any particular.group or segment of our people.. It is my strong conviction that;

adherence to the principles of the Bonn agreement will be to the best interests of,
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the people of the United States as a whole as well as to that sizable particular
group or segment of our people made up by the employees of my corporation.
I must observe in this connection that the type of proposal embodied in S. 3423,
if enacted, will rebound not even to the benefit of the German people as a whole
{)qt Fiél benefit, primarily, speculators together with a handful of German indus-
rialists.

’ Currrorp E. HERRICK, Jr.

Mr. Hrerrick. Sir, may I just'say one more thing. It seems to me

_ that if, as you suggest, control of any major American company were

to revert to foreign ownership such as General Motors, the Du Pont
Co., Eastman Kodak Co., or any of the large companies you can
name, it seems to me it"would be a matter of very serious concern to
the Defense Department, for instance, if they could dominate and
select its management and board of directors, '

Mr. Incoupsey. It might véry well be a matter of serious concern.
I was only inquiring as to whether there is anything that as of today
stops anyone from buying into any company that they want?

- Mr. Herrick. 1 don’t know, ‘ ' ,

Senator LancEr. You are acquainted, sir, are you not, with the fact
that the Shell Oil Co. is owned 51 percent by London and Amsterdam,
t%u.e s@econd largest oil company in this country under foreign owner-
ship? ‘ : :

Mr. Herrick. Yes,sir. There are-others and I think that is a matter
for some concern. - : C : :

Mr. IncorpsBy. Lever Bros. is also foreign owned.

Senator. Jomnston. Mr. Abraham S. Hyman.

STATEMENT OF ABRAHAM S. HYMAN, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY OF
THE WORLD JEWISH CONGRESS, NEW YORK, N. Y. .

"Mr. Hyaan. My name is Abraham S. Hyman. T am the executive

secretary of the World Jewish Congress-and reside at 600 West End-

Avenue, New York City. From November 1950 to May 1953, T served
as the General-Counsel of the United States War Claims Commission,
the agency which has been merged into the Foreign Claims Settlement

" Commission,

In my capacity as General Counsel of the War Claims Commission,
1 directed the study of war losses suffered by Americans during World
War II. Understandably this study was directed under the super-
vision of the War Claims Commission, but I had the responsibility
for directing that study. C

This study is reflected in the Supplementary Report on War Claims
submitted to the Congress on January 16, 1953. The report is House
Document No. 67, 83d Congress, 1st session. o I
- I believeit is fair to state, Mr. Chairman, that title 2 of S. 2297 is

. based prin¢ipally upon this report.

. T am appearing on behalf of the American Jewish Congress to
testify on'S. 2227. The American Jewish Congress is a nationwide
organization of American Jews formed.in 1918 by such American
Jewish leaders as Supreme Court Justice Brandeis, Judge Mack, and
the Jate Stephen S. Wise. R ' '

... Since its inception, it has consistently dedicated itself to the preser-
vation and extension of the democratic way of life, and to the assur- -

_ance of the fundamental freedoms of man by the elimination of all
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forms: of political; social, or economic- discrimination :because of race,

religioh, or ancestry. R
"My remarks will be addressed both to titles 1 and 2 of this bill. -One
brief ‘obsefvation on'title I of S. 2227, the title providing for the
return to former individual owners of asséts vested under the Trading
With the Enémy Act, up to a maximum sum of $10,000, The bill
provides (p. 8, line 3) that 3 categories of persons shall be disqualified
forsuch return.. One of the categories consists of persons.convicted of
. war crimes-(p.8, line 4). The bill defines “convicted of war crimes”
as— . - . - I T

RETURN  OF CONFISCATED PROPERTY

‘the entry of jndgment against ény persbn who has been convicted personaily»

and by name by.such courts as may be designated by the ,Secretary,of_ Ipurder or
ill treatment or deportation for slave labor of prisoners of war, political oppo-
nents, hostages, or civilian population in occupied territories, or of murder
or ill treatment of p}ilitary or naval persons, or of plunder or wanton.destruc‘_-
tioh without justifieéd military necessity (p. 14, lines 4-12). . Lok
It is our view that this disqualification provision is too narrow in
L wo respects, ‘ S . L

" In the first place, as S. 2297 now reads, it is subject to the interpreta-
tion that the maltreéatnient of fellow citizens on racial or religious
grounds does not disqualify the claimant seeking the return of his
assets. The bill in.its present.form does not take into consideration
the well-known  fact that thousands of persons in Germany were

persecuted by their fellow citizens on racial and religious grounds-ds .

well as on political grounds. =~ . ° , o L
"We submit that any ambiguity on this matter should be removed
and-that the bill should specify that persons convicted of having
persecuted thieir féllow citizens on racial and religious grounds shall
not be entitled to the return of their property. - . -~ -~
In the second place, it is our view that the definition of “‘convicted
of war crimes” should be broadened to include persons adjudged by
competent tribunals, such as denazification courts in Germany, to have
been “major offenders.” . The group designated as “major offenders”
by these tribunals comprises only such persons as high. officials in
'tge Schutzstaffeln (SSP) or Sturmabteilungen (SA) and leading
collaborators with the Nazi regime. : - o
., While, for & number of reasons, they .were not charged with war
érimés (although such charges often would have been justified), it is

a fact tliat 4l persons branded as “major offenders” were active and -

vigorous proponents  of totalitarianism and sworn _enemies  of
democracy... . . .- L ' .
",.Jt may be added that there were many other categories of persons

found guilty of Nazi or Fascist affiliations but se do not here propose
that- the larger number of persons in these groups should similarly
be deniéd benefits under the bill.” Qur recommendation is designed
to. disqualify only persons whose degree of identification with the
Nazi or Fiascist regimes was so marked and intense as to warrant the
finding that-they. were “major offenders.”” .- S B
" *I call to the attention of the.Senators here that they were so found

- guilty ‘of being major offenders by tribunals consisting exclusively of

their fellow citizens. : S
" Qur- Supreme Court has held (Commings v. Deutsche Bank, 300
U.'S.’1157(1937) ) that the United States has the right to confiscate
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the property of enemy nations situated in:-the United States. - It fol-
lows that the return of any property hitherto vested under the Trad-
gxg ‘With the Enemy Act 1s an act of grace on the part of the United
tates, o . R . )

- Persons in our view adjudged to have been major offenders by
tribunals composed exclusively -of their fellow citizens have by their
conduct forfeited any. claim to become beneficiaries of ‘this act of

grace on the part of our Government. : ’ :

_ - TITLE II
. 1. Eligibility of-claimants: Our principal recommendation with.
respect to this title concerns the eligibility of claimants entitled to
recover for war damages they sustained. The bill provides (p. 21,
lines 15-19, and p. 27, lines 5-9) that, to be eligible to recover, the.
claimant must have been a citizen of the United States continuouosly
from the time of the loss tothe date of the filing of his claim.

It is our view that the definition of an eligible claimant should be
broadened to include persons who were residents of the. United
States by May 8,-1945, that is before the end of hostilities with. Ger-

- many, and who on the effective date of the law and at the time of the.

filing of their claims, are citizens of the United States. -

The formula for eligibility -adopted by S. 2227 obviously has its
origin in a }{nnqlple of international law that a government will
espouse the claims only of persons who were citizens of the country
at a time of loss. This principle stems-from the premise that a wrong
to a person is a wrong to the state of which he is a citizen and that to
redress that wrong the state will press the citizen’s claim. :

. By the same token, the theory is that a country is not involved ina
wrong against a person of another nationality and therefore a state
will not espouse the claim of a national of another country, although-

= he may be a resident of that state.

i

o
PRIy
Rty

bnieads

o

I am informed, although I was not here during the testimony of
the Honorable Mr. Murphy, that that is the position.that he took. It
was long-established precedent on the part of our Government in the
field of international claims to espouse only the claims of our citizens,
that is people wlio were citizens at the time of loss. S .

Tf the proposal made by the State Department to which I under-
stand it still. adheres, and the one endorsed by Mr. Murphy this
morning, if this proposal had anything to.do with international claims
in their classical sense, no objection could be raised to.the formula
of eligibility proposed by S. 2227, : .

However, it should be noted that, though the damaged property
is on foreign. soil, .S. 2227 involves no international claims. :

- . The claimant is net required to prove the wrongdoing of a foreign

government. Nor is the fund from which claims are to be paid pro-
vided by a foreign government. I believe that that was made clear.
in the line of questioning that I heard.- ’ o _

~ The claimant is entitled to recover for losses sustained in the. ordi-

nary course of hostilities, and irrespective of whether the damage

) was inflicted by enemy ‘or friendly: troops.” Moreover, the German

claims fund contemplated by S. 2227 consist of money provided by
the American taxpayer being repaid by Germany, i t.}le nt of.
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her. debt for postwar.economic assistance provided by the United
‘States Government. ' ) -

© It is important to bear in mind that 8. 2227 is domestic legislation
providing compensation not for international claims but for domestic
claims. Not bound by any rule of international law, with respect to
these claims, the Congress is free to-adopt any principle of eligi-

bility it deems just. It is in this context that we propose the broader.

definition. The equities in favor of the class of persons who would
benefit by the broader definition are clear.

They are persons who, in the main, were in the United States
during the entire period of the war and who contributed to our war
effort.. Many of them either served in our military forces or had
sons and other members of their families in our armed services.
Moreover, they are persons who for more than 10 years, had been, as
taxpayers, in-effect contributing to the fund which will be used to
pay the claims in question. : . o '

Fnasmuch as they have renounced their foreign citizenship, there

is no government other-than our own to which they may appeal for
a measure of relief for the war losses they sustained. - In our view,
the moral obligation of the United States to this class of persons is
as great as it is to the persons who were citizens of the United States
atﬁle time of loss. . - : - L
- It is cléarly as great as it is to foreign national stockholders who

will benefit by the recovery of corporations which under S. 2227 are’
eligible if as much as 50 percent of the stock is owned by foreign

nationals who are today foreign nationals,

¢ Finally, I should add that the formula recommended by the Ameri-

can Jewish Congress is substantially the one recommended by the
War Claims Commission in its supplementary report on war claim
which, in turn, was applauded as just by authorities in internationa
law and by experts on international claims. v :

. *

ants with respect to claims in Yugoslavia. Unfortunately the House

did not go along with the Senate view, and at a conference this was ° %

resolved by making it necessary for the claimant to prove that he

was a citizen at the time of loss, but the Senate itself went so far as ~

to depart from this traditional view which seems to be the view now
sponsored by the Department of State. . A 4
" Should it be maintained that the broadening of the definition of
eligibility will result in the reduction of the amount of recovery of
persons declared eligible under S. 2297, as presently written, we.
should_say that this would be only a consequence of doing justice

to claimants having equal priority. . One class of citizens should not

be permitted to profit by an injustice done to another class of citizens.
If a remedy exists for this situation, that is for the broadening of.

the definition, it lies in increasing the amount to. be appropriated for
the wdr damage -compensation.and not in the denial of a remedy to

those who in good conscience have as much right to participate in the

fund as persons now provided for in S.-2227. . ,
2. Area where losses occurred: Another recornmendation we sub-
mit to this committee relates to the place where the loss must have

‘instances inadequate, and in any event, unequal.

ing. Our recommendation will accomplish that objective.

o : indicated, the bill provides that—
I might say at this juncture that when the Senate had under con- - f g
sideration the Foreign Claims Settlement Act of 1949, the Senate in
fact adopted a provision similar to that as to the eligibility of claim-’
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occurred. Under the provisions of S. 2227 (p. 21, lines 6-10) the

.loss, to be compensable, must have occurred in Albania, Austria,

Czechoslovakia, Germany, Greece, Poland, and Yugoslavia. .
We recommend that to the list of countries mentioned above. there
should be added France, Belgium, Norway, Denmark, Holland, Es-
tonia, Latvia, Lithuania, and Luxembourg. This would include all
the countries in the European theater of operations other than
Hungary, Rumania, and Bulgaria, with respect to which special legis- -

lation already exists.

It is true that in some of the countries, and I would say that miy
recollection is it is true of France, Belgium, Norway, Denmark; Hol-
land, and Luxembourg, in some of the countries we would add there

are war damage compensation programs from which American citi-
zens may in part recover for the local losses they sustained. However,
we are advised ‘that recovery under this legislation is slow, in many

It is our view that all claimants should be placed on an lequalj'foot-

In this connection, it should be pointed out that under S. 2997, the

‘amount of the award t6 any claimant is rediiced by the amount the
claimant is entitled to receive from any source on account of the loss

with respect to which the award is made (p. 26, line 23, et seq.). This
provision will insure that no claimant who sustained a loss in an:
area in which local war-damage compensation is available may recover

twice for the same loss. . - o

*'Omn the other hand, our recommendation insures that all claimants

will enjoy equality of -treatment, whether they recover from :the

- foreign government alone or from the -combinatiqn‘ of the United -

States and the foreign government.

In this connection, we point out an obvious inequity in S. 2227, ~ As
In determining the amount of an award, there shall be credited all amounts
the claimant has received or is entitled to-receive from any source on account
of the loSs or losses with respect to which the award.is made (p. 26, line 23

et seq.).

- Since the bill provides for an apportionment of a fixed sum among
all the awardholders, justice clearly demands that where a person
has recovered in part for his losses from another source, the amount of
his recovery sha.ﬁ)be deducted from the sums first made available for

" payment on his award.

Otherwise, and under the formula proposed by S. 2227, a person who
recovered in- part from another source will receive an obvious and
unmerited advantage over a person who obtained no such recovery.

3. Types of compensable losses: Our next recommendation relates..
to the types of losses that are to be compensable. C

Senator Laneer. Would you read that last recommendation again ?

Mr. Hrman. We point out an obvious inequity in S, 2227., The bill
provides that in determining the amount of award there shall be
credited all amounts the claimant has received or is entitled to receive -
from any source on account of the loss or losses with respect to which
‘the award is made, R

In other words, Mr. Langer, the award is made for the net sum of
his loss; that is, if a person sustained a loss of $100,000 and received
from any sou:ce $10,000, he would receive an award of $90,000..
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Our position with respect to that provision is as follows: Since the :
P P %

bill provides for an apportionment of a fixed sum among all the award-
holders, justice clearly demands that where a person has recovered in
part for his losses from another source, the amount of his recovery
should be deducted from the sums first made available by our Govern-
ment for the payment on the award. ' .
Otherwise, and under the formula.proposed by S. 2227, a person
who recovered in part from another source will receive an obvious
and nnmerited advantage over a person who obtained no such recovery.
If the Senator should like I could give you an illustration.
- Senator LanNcer. Go ahead; I would like to have your illustration.
. Mr. Hyman. Well, let us say that two people have sustained a loss
of $100,000. In one instance a person recovered $10,000 from anoéther
source. Under the present bill he would receive an award of $90,000,
.and then when the Foreign Claims Settlement Commission starts to
. pay out, he would get $1,000 at the same time that.the person who has
sustained a loss in an area where he has not recovered partially, and he
has an award for $100,000, he also gets-at the same time $1,000, so that
the person who has received an award. from another source, or rather
compensation. from another source, has $11,000 paid on his c¢laim, and
the person who has an award from the United States Government and
has received no compensation from any. other ‘source receives only
$1,000, and, therefore, our recommendation 1s that before you- start
paying the man who has received from another source that amount
that he has received from another séurce should have beén paid on-all
t{le _ogher claims on.which we have made awards. Ts that position
clear? C ‘ o : , .
Senator . Laxeer. I understand.

Mr. HymaN. As a matter of fact, Senator Langer, that was the rec-

- ommendation of the War Claims Commission to the Congress in its
‘supplementary report. It is not a novel propesition.- :
Our next recommendation relates to the types of losses that are
‘to be compensable. ' » e R
-~ The bill_provides, page 22, line. 18, et seq., that to,be compensable
the claim must be for— .

physical damsge to or physical loss or destruction of property * * * as a direct
‘consequence of military operations of war or of special measures directed against
property during the war becouse of the enemy or alleged enemy character of the
owner * ¥ * . : . o
It is our view that this provision is not only ambiguous, but, admin-
istratively, introduces a problem of proof that will offer untold
difficulties. L S e Ce A
- How will'a claimant be able to prove that the property was “physi-
‘éally lost” or, in other words, that his property is no longer in existence
~and how will the claimant be able to establish that the property o%
which he was deprived was taken from him “because of the enemy or
alleged.enemy .character of the owner”? .~ T
- The purpose of war damage legislation is to compensate for Josses
sustained as a-direct result of military operations or of acts incidental
. to such military operation. It is our view that this objective would
be better served if the bill read that, to be compensable,. the claim"
must be for— o . 7

damage,-destruction, oi loss * * * aga direct consequence of military operations,
of war, or of 'specit_il measures. directed. again_st the property during. the war. -

L crall - t
- ‘1. conclude by indicating our endorsemen
tohg.agﬁ‘z’?'cwhic'h' will-yprovide—foi? a bulk settlement o

* concepts of American ]u.stlkc_e.;.' Tf the commlttie desires,.
pleased to suggest specific ' legislative 1}g;ngua,b
" recommendations. . - - .

 you have a brief statement yo

PR

I—ﬂ addition, we point out that while making - provision for com-

i ' jcan citi during
ensation for property losses sustained by American citizens ¥ed

World War I, the bill virtually ignores the claims of civilian Amer-
. ican citizens who. sust

ained physical injury and the claims Ofe ‘.Stllllli
i £ civilian American citizens who lost their lives as a e

survivors of c1v
of military action.

.. 'The only exéepﬁioﬁ is: a limited class of claims for injury or.loss of

life on the high seas. Traditions 1ly—for example, following World

War I—our country has given priority to claimsr'f\or i?j ury to persons
-and for loss of life over claims for the loss of property.

ent of an amendi_rien‘t
£the claims of the

1 ir persons
Testitution successor organizations for heirless property of perso

deprived of their liberty or. life on racial, religious,» or polii;igal

;:Ibullds. b q. 111 be ()ﬂel‘e( (}Aby Mr. k;} our

Ih's anmne dnlent I ul)del St&lld - W1 ) . y eymou

R'ubi'rli W}lxon is'the, counsel for the Jewish Restltutyonal .Sugceg;s_qr
? .. ‘

Organizations. - ‘sh ' a5 i ﬁd t thzit t}his co}llmittée
. The ican Jewish Congress is conlident that commuts
Vv;virﬁh?)ré;g;irfg ‘the Congress a bill which, taking mto account, the

i ) ill be in har with the traditional
recommendations made above, will be in harmony W o be

e to. implement our

L

: ' L tions. Sen anger? ©
. Senator JOHNSTOX. Do.you-have an questions, Senator Lianger?. "

- Senator Laxncrr. No questions, but T hope you pyepa,_r"e those ame%r}dz_-

ments. - - JA
- Senator Jo : ng be
bes-rrladr to have amy- amendments -you may \\‘191.1 .t(_)4 sg
’ “:". y . PN L 3 S . ) ; : i
o s Th Mk 'ouvef mu(':h . S S

. Mr:Hyman. ‘Than R, . o Ghio. T believe
‘ . ¢ s Szasz, Cincinnati, , I ve
 Senator JOHNSTON. {/Ir. Juulgvish to i’n’sert in: the yecord: 'DQ., you

rnsToN. We thank.you for coming before uﬁmit & e

“wish t_orea,d-it? : . L i ] A
Mr. Szasz. Yes. ’ A E
Senator Jornston. Proceed. : R

BN

. STATEMENT OF JULIUS SZASZ, CINCINNATI, OHIO "

e ST ey ‘ :.‘; ‘ —“':;’v . f.: ) ;‘“:"_H. - o ’ttee my

_ Chairman and gentlemen: of. the committee, My

T %}; i? ?Lflfuy E‘fzas‘z. "My address is 935 Marion Street, Ctnclzmart(;, -

: gafiio 1 ‘am a citizen of the United States. VI‘_desif.e ﬁo. s% e‘I‘I;:’ EOn—
‘ ;pose(i amendments to section 203 (e) of S 2227 which is ','1 g‘ o
sidered at these hearings: ' : :

. My proposalsare as follows: -

_imiat section 203 (e) be-amended (‘i)'lf) substituting for thé word

¢ in li n 18, Wi « A ystria and Germany . ;
“Germany?” in line 1. on page 95, the. words “Austr ,

and (2) by inserting the words “prior to the effggﬁxve: da_t!,e of t 118
title” after the.wordw“‘removed:?’ in line %qn'fpiﬁg"fo'ﬂdwirigii L
"My reasons.for. this pljoposal are, in rleg,“3 the. follor -thébixr;ﬁi)@s
Y 1" Austria was annexed to Germany in 193 ,a,(ril r the purposts
‘'of this: legislation is properly to be conmdér'e. s identl itk

Germany. .. .. i oii o - \ . L
e 332750
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' Americans, so far, have. tried to reject, namely the freedom of 'a: 2%

.the' American courts afforded those poor souls an impregnable barrier

“re e

:}:Andr..ts'witzerland .was -a.financial :and. personal haven for.many %
thousands of European persecutees and refugees. Indeed, the very
banking secrecy which is at the root of Interhandel’s troubles. wit;

against the relentless search. of the Nazis for the hidden properties
o%their victims,, o ’ _ . e
.. Yet, Swiss: neutrality is viewed -in a dual light in this coun
Where it works to our advantage, we gladly accept it, but. where :we.
wish toignore it in favor of a special result, we do not hesitate to do.
so. I shall explain what I mean, but, first, let me point out that, -
the.charge that Interhandel was a cloak for German interests -h:
in_our opinion, been exploded. As'shown by witnesses who preced
me, the processes of the. Washington Accord established the opposite;
the Swiss:Government has itself steadfastly perservered in behalf of
the rights of its national, Interhandel; and official ‘West German
spokesmen have:announced. that their country has no right.or clai
to .General Aniline’ & Film Corp. because it belongs to the Swis
This leaves the United States Government only with an attack agai
the Swiss on.the basis that they had no business dealings- with .t
Germans during the war. ‘ S
 Thus, I come back to the phase of Swiss neutrality which the
neutral to have business dealings with our enemy. Mind you, I doi:
not refer to active collaboration” with our enemy in its war efforty
since, of course, such a thing means.that. the collaborator 1s not a’
neutral. I refer to ordinary%)usiness transactions, such as. preservar
tion or disposal of a stock investment interest, and the like. . ¢
Tt is not fair, I submit, Mr. Chairman, for our country to seize upon;:
such transactions of a neutral as a means of disqualifying him: fro
recovering his own property—a theory which is sought to-be put forthj
by .the Alien:Property .Custodian to justify its confiscation by th
United States Government. o -
That is the tragic dilemma in which our client is placed. Let usseey
how. we Americans would feel if American gro%erty were at stake.;
Suppose Great Britain has. been defeated by Germany before:we:
entered the war. Theoretically, we were then a neutral; at leas
nonbelligerent. -Assume Germany had the same concept of alien:
property that is being urged upon the courts by the American Cus-{{fa
todian. - Up to Pearl Harbor, we surely carried on ordinary- businessy;
transactions with the British. . If Dunkirk had been the end of World]:
War II, what would have become of American nationals’ property;iniy
Germany? Isthere an American alive who would be willing to accepti:
the_.idea that.  Germany could have -confiscated that property¥;?
Obviotusly, the answer'is “No.” - ‘ A T
' Yet, that is the Interhandel situation today. It is a prettyvh_;ﬁ}f?
penalty that.a citizen of a neutral Switzerland must suffer. .The o
safe course—in the eyes of the.Alien Property Custodian—would-have(j
been an inconsistent and contradictory one:. " That is, for Switzerland/
to'be neutral in the sense of a nonbelligerent, but not neutral in an:
nomijc or, busineéss;way. That is hardly.a feasible.course of action for;
one, who wishes not to. take.sides in a fight between others, and yet:i '
dependént, by, reason of proximity and Jack of natural resources,:
surrounding nations for foodstuffs and other urgent necessities.

’

of. tf?

. We say to you -today, Mr. Chairman and Senator Langer, please

& help us to find a way to return Interhandel’s vested property to the.
£ Swiss. The Kilgore-Dirksen bill—S. 995-—would do 1t because of its’
- broad.language, yet that bill is generally referred to as providing for-

the return of German and Japanese property. The Swiss do not wish

B to “ride.in” on thecoattails of a statute designed to ameliorate Ameri- .

can relationships with the Germans and Japanese. While I person-

i ally feel that S. 995 should become the law in the United States, our .-
E, Eo_gltmn. here today on behalf of our client, the Swiss company, Inter-
£’ handel, 1s that its property should be returned to it because 1t is Swisg—
i the property of a neutral; the property of a national of a friendly
2. democracy older than our own; the property of an owner who is en- -
¢ titled to get:it back. : o : - ‘ -
_ Obviously, 8. 2227, providing for the payment of up to $10,000 to .
individuals, does not solve the fundamental problems raised by our.
. case. . . . . o : o : .

2 And 25 to section 4 of S. 2227, which has its twin in Senator Clement’s

' bill, 8. 1405, such-legislation is patently unconstitutional. Former

Senator Hendrickson offered a similar bill, 8. 2171, in the last Con-

& gress, and the subcommittee has the benefit of our brief filed at that |,

J time to that effect. . Members of the Senate Judiciary Committee have

: expressed doubt about the validity of such legislation, and the com-

rsmttee, itself, steadfastly declined to report 1t out favorably to the.

- Senate.. L s : -

%  Thank you very much: for this opportunity to make this statement. .
I think I closed in 7 minutes, did I not? T ' :

: Senator.JornsToN.. You were pretty close to it..
Any questions? ‘

k. Senator Lancer. As I understand it, Mr. Chaifman,’ he wants this’
- committee to help him. :

Senator JorwsToN. What is that?

Senator Laxeer. You want some help? - -
Mr. WiLson. Yes. We would like help.
-Senator JOANSTON. -Any questions by anyone?

started to-address you as your honor. Excuse me.

.

remarks of my:client. “ If that develops here again, sir, may I‘have

tunity to'rebut? - . : ~ . ]
¢ Senator JounsToN.. We will pass on that when we get'to it. . ~
The next is Dr.-Herman A.-Gray.: - S
/STATEMENT: OF DR.- KERMAN A, GRAY, AMERICAN JEWISH

o Tl iy O GOMMITTEE S Coeonr T

Senator Laneer:' As I understand Mr. Wilson, ’here,' he wants. tlﬁs-}
committee to help him. He offered 'some suggestions, is that right?
. Mr. WiLson. Yes, sir. Give us back-our property, Senator, we say..

.Mr. Wirsox. I started to say, your honor—Mr: 'Chairman';-" I

- I started to say I finished in 7 minutes because I recall lﬁst'yearl
when Mr. Derby testified, he made some. very caustic and- critical :

the privilege-at least-of asking the committee to give me the oppor-:

name;is Herman A. Gray. 1.am appearing today. on behalf:
> American Jewish Committee, in ‘my .capacity as-amemberiof:
the executive board and of the foreign-affairs committee of the
B American Jewish Committee. . -

patoes ‘Q-:&“;g"*!‘*:‘*
gt
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214 RETURN OF CONFISCATED PROPERTY’ - BELURN UF CUNFISCATED yiguwm‘x Z10

. Werecognize, however, that such an améndxhen _ ¥
c . ™ RS mee e R R " twoul
fﬁtegor:y of eligibility very substantially and that thedfgfx%zdgvrilgﬁ
nneii ernlstec% g;?tfs gi‘ggt};?ﬁ iﬁp apprqpr}‘litat}g fﬁ!f ,ﬁuch dlaims—theé amount
| - 2227 is $100 ion—-—mi well be inadequate, .were:th
gztveeg%?;ci b%ges;tg gnlar:gid:-' ) Iglé'pgrcjpt)sinf‘g the: amei?dmt:ﬁtvvg ;ﬁcltlh%
: ., above, we- have been mindful of this possibility an:
have attempted to draft lan ich i POt priiii e Eh

rende e ompPled to drait language which is based-upon prindiples .

ready embodied. in législation enacted b theiCc oo imia oo

“by: the President. of .the ‘Fnited. States 5 ’F§ . {cing;rgss o approved

~lished:that person who were treated as.ere, a.t'nglslafquxlr.l}as;estmb-

United States are to be accorded Subst?‘?:;?gli Y e e gt e
147, N s . < ’ “:t“he S e -a

‘{:ltl_aensﬁ of"the United States.- 'Tha.t”pi'incipleyi‘s 'emb%rgfédr%x}}fts%:ﬁ
.,1%%1;1@3;6; glacgnagltlts &sthg‘lﬁ‘fradiﬁgWith» the Enemy ‘Act, whichzin

sy was amended: to provide for return of property to: otis who

| glule technically enemy nationals;:weré in 'fgct 'Ezreajt;ed a{g)egﬁggsigsw&?,

wgermany and Japan and by their satellites———: .. = - . o0y

“_i‘%ipaéglg%mm. Are you referring to Yugoslavia? - - TR
Titeaat :rﬁan?rt.; qugoslav;a;’ I-jam A’;jgfevrmng to'» the genuipte:;sdtél’-
IS)ena(gl‘ LA? 6ER, ‘Which one? . Lo o
~Dr. Gray. It would hold true:for Rumania and‘C: ovakia, -

, _]S__')inaetror 'LA:?GER_.‘ ‘You are eliminatir? ]’ffugoglrelx(\izAig?z'e choslpy{qk1g. -
astand it.‘RéY‘: ugos_lzgvm 1s:not ‘covered by-this: proposal,’ as. T under- .-
-~ -And in various intérnationa] acﬁs‘aﬁd a ré'emel em the
. -Treaties.of peace with Italy, Bulgaria, Hu%orary ?f}sé %I?lglfﬁitﬁeﬁithg
~which were ratified by the Senate of the United States e
e Prior to 1946, the Trading With the Enemy Act did not rovide for

return of property other than to nationals of the United States, or to
~other nonenemy nationals. The Congress decided, however, in amend-
“ing the Trade With the Enemy Actin that year, that pm,'s'ecutees—~

ipersons who were persecuted and deprived of their richts for political
-racial or- religious reasons—were to Ilj)e entitled to return of properties;
vested by the Alien Property Custodian. That program has been’ in
-effect since 1946 and It has enabled many people, among them a lars e
“number of present citizens of the United States, to obtain return of
{tthesal_r Q;joplertleﬁ frg}r:x the Alien Property Custodian, L

-+ ooumuarly, when the treaties with the A'xis satelli egoti

i -.)the ‘United ' States insisted on.the insertion of- ilziz;;ezsfﬁgbhﬁt?ﬁ%

-guarantee that persecutees had the same rights as United Nations na.
,;:tlonals—j—that_ 18, nationals of any one of the United Nations, This was
o}ma.de particularly applicable to all claims with respect to damage to
-property. Thus, article 78 of the treaty of peace with Ttaly Whl%h is
“substantially identical with similar provisions in the other satellite
%%treatles, rovides. for restoration of legal rights and interests in Ital
i:0f the United Nations and their nationals, for the nullification of
measures.of seizure and sequestration, for invalidation of transfers
E esulting from force or duress; and for the restoration. to good order

of the property returned. Paragraph 4 (a) of article 78 states that
lere property cannot be returned or— - K S
Where, a5 a result of the war, i ions nations suffe Tos
?ﬁl)‘y reason of damage to pro?)erér ?{? ltl?:glsl;faltlleon:h;?tigig%vzasrs&t%zdI?ailiqss

covernment. .compensation in -lira to the extent of two-thirds of the éu‘iz[x‘

- I-believe that the nature and objects of the American. Jewish.
Coemmittee are too well known to require any extensive statement:
here: It is sufficient to point out that the American  Jewish Com-:
mittée was fourided some 48-years ago, with the object of ‘preventing’
the infractien of ‘the civil and religious rights of Jews in any part-
of the world. Tt has from the date of its founding endeavored; in’
acéordance with the statement in its.charter, “to alleviate the conse:”
-qiénce of persecution.” It has been ever mindful of both the duties-
- and the privileges of American citizens, and it has cooperated with the'
United States é(wermn‘ent in many ways which have jointly advanced -
the purposes of the Government of the United States and of the com-*
mittee, - " o
- The matter to which I wish to address myself today arises specifi- '
cally in' connection with certain of the provisions of title IT of S.
2297, the so-called administration bill, which is one of the bills*
before this sub-committee. Although I shall Eropose an.amendment’
directed to the provision of 8. 2227, the substance of my amend-.
ment would apply as well to any legislation which may be enacted’'
by the Congress of the United States which would deal-with the -
claims of American nationals arising out of or in relation to the war.:
In essence, what I wish to propose on behalf of the American Jewish'
Committee is that persons who have recently acquired American citiz”
zenship, and who were persecuted during or before the period of the:
war, should be treated on a basis of equality with other American"
citizens, -insofar as claims comprehended by the legislation in ques-
tion may be concerned. ‘ o - o

The proposal which I urge upon the subcommittee is incorporated
in the following language: ~ : ' ‘

Amend title I1, section 201, of S, 2227, as follows: - ~ . = ,
“Sec. 201. As used in this title, the term or terms * * * (c)- the term
‘national of the United States’ includes (1) persons who are citizens -of the
United. States. Land} (2) persons, citizens of the United States as of the effec-
tive date of thiz Act, who, if they were nationals of an enemy country, would
be qualified for return under the provisions of section 32. (a) of 1hig Act,.and
(8) persons who, though not citizens of the United States; owe permanent
allegiance to the United States. It does not include aliens,” - : o
« The purpose of this proposed amendment is, I think, plain. It
would: make eligible to file claims under-the legislation in question
ersons who have been regarded and-treated as enemy by Germany ‘or*
‘apan during the war and who are citizens of the United States at the
effective date of the legislation. ’ \ c
+By way ofintroduction, I might say that the American Jewish Com-+
mittee would be happy to see a simpler amendment introduced, which :
would merely make the condition of eligibility be that the claimant is’
a citizen at the effective dafe of the act, We see, in fact, no substantial . 3
reason for discriminating against persons who have acquired their-
citizenship recently, when the question at issue is claims which arose - -
" out of persecution and out of wartime acts of our enemies, - Nor do we 3
know of any principles of international law which would prevent the
United States, in enacting American legislation, from compensating
all pérsons equally who are eligible claimants as of the effective dat
of the relevant legislation, without regard to the time when they ac:"

quired their American citizenship. ;J.

77583;5é_—;15 . o 33 ,}{-6&‘_\
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" been'treated as enemy.

" . ) i - l‘.% i - § o

¢ . In this regard, the proposal made here is somewhat different from
the similar proposal which has been made by the Washington coun- -
sel of the Kmerica,n Jewish Committee, Mr. Rubin, in connection
with the recently passed legislation regarding claims against the
Balkan satellites. In those cases, the funds of the Balkan govern-
ments and of certain of their nationals were, pursuant to the treaties,
utilized for American claims.” In this case, what is being done is
to take amounts which are due to the Treasury of the United States;,
arid therefore are in equity owned equally by all citizens of the
United States, and to use those funds for the claims described in
the proposed legislation. : o o
- U?lder these circumstances, it is not merely those reasons which
motivated the inclusion of article 78 in the treaty of peace with
Italy and similar provisions in the other treaties, and not merely
£ those reasons which motivated the Congress to amend the Trading
B With the Enemy Act to provide for return of vested-properties to -
¥ persecutees, which argue for the proposed amendment. In addition,
it is the principle that when the United States takes funds out of
the General Treasury of the United States for certain groups of
claimants, it shall not discriminate between those claimants on the
ground of whether they have recently or remotely become American
citizens.. In all equity and good conscience, persons who would be
‘United Nations nationals under the treaties, and who are now Ameri-
can citizens and taxpayers, are entitled to equality of treatment.
. Finally, I should point out that there is no rule or pmnmgle(o_f
international law which in any way conflicts with the amendment
which I propose. We are here discussiniAmpmcan legislation, dis-
posing of American funds on behalf of American claimants. We—
that 1s, the Congress and the President, acting in accordance with
our Constitution—can deal with these matters in perfect freedom,”
subject always to those principles of equity as among citizens of the

necessary, at the date of payment, to“purchase similar property or to'make
good the logs suffered. A ' : -
Paragraph 9 of article 78 provides that—

the term “United Nations nationals” * * * includes all individuals, corporatidns.>
-or associations which, under the laws in force in Italy during the war, have

A similar provision is also contained in article 25 of the state treaty
with Austria. It will be noted that this provision is contained, there:
-forey in a treaty with a liberated country, as well as in the treatie
with the former enemy countries. T
Thus the United - States has given direct rights with respect: to
_property, claims arising out of t%ie war under the treaties of peac
.with Ttaly and the Balkan satellites:to persons who were not United
Statés nationals as of the time of the injury suffered by them. or:
their property. This principle is clearly applicable to the claims whit
are here under discussion, particularly since it is suggested that €ligi
bility - bé conditioned upon the possession of American citizenship
as of the effective date of the legislation. . A persecutee who. was:
_ “treated as enemy” by our enemies during the war is regarded under-
the treaties which:we have so far negotiated as a “United Nations?
national.” If he is also an American national as of the present time— ;
or' as of the effective date of the proposed.legislation—he shouls
be given similar equality of treatment with other American nationals.
There is no-reason why the United States should have, as it did,.:
guaranteed his treatment as a United Nations national under-the
treaties, only to withdraw such favorable treatment from him when
the issue is remedial legislation in the United States. '

There are in fact reasons why such persons should be allowed -to.:
file claims under the proposed legislation in addition to those which ’
motivated a decision in favor of their eligibility under the treaties.
In one way or another the funds which will be made available for-
the claims which are contemplated in title II of S. 2227 (or under-
similar legislation) are funds which come directly or indirectly from
the Treasury of the United States. - S. 2227, for example, provides :
that $100 million will be paid into the German claims fund out -of
any payments received by the United States, through the Export-
Import Bank or otherwise, from the Federal Repub%c of Germany
under article 1 of the agreement between the United States and the
Federal Republic of Germany regarding the settlement.of the clain

_of the United States for. postwar assistance to Germany. (This is
the London agreement dated February 27, 1953.) Regardless of
the earmarking of funds in this manner, it is clear that. what is
being done is to take funds which would otherwise go into the.
Tre“a,suré of the United States and to make them available for the

_special German. claims fund. This means, in effect, that the present’
taxpayers of the United States are bearing the cost of this claims
program. One hundred million dollars, which would otherwise be
available generally for governmental purposes, upon congressional

. authorization will become available for the claims described in ‘the :ij

legislation.. Clearly, the burden is being met by present taxpayers
in the United States. . Among those taxpayers, of course, are the-

persons who would, if the amendment which the American Jewish

Committee recommends were adopted, become eligible claimants.

United States which that Constitution requires. ] o
1 therefore respectfully urge upon this subcommittee that it fa-
vorably consider the language which I have proposed. I have, of
course, no vested interest in that particular language and another
formula which would equally incorporate the principles of which
I have spoken would be equally acceptable to the American Jewish
Committee. - It might be; for example, that language which referred
to refugees within the meaning of the Geneva Convention on Refu::
gees, and who are now American citizens, would prove acceptable
to the subcommittee. The language which I have proposed has been
drafted so as to conform as closelyas may be to present legislation
now in effect in the United States which incorporates tests which’
have been administered easily over the courseof the years. vO't'her
% language might well be devised which would be qually appropriate
or superior. The basic point; however, is that those persons who were
persecuted, who are regarded as United Nations nationals under the
terms of the treaties to which we are already party, and who-are
> now American citizens, should not be discriminated against in.the
£ allocation of funds whioh come out of the Treasury of thé United
¥ States and in which, in all equity, they are entitled equally to par-

i ticipate. - i L
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Twenty. years ago I wrote an article, published in the Sunday I.os Angeles
Times of October 21, 1984, captioned “Will Death Destroy. Their Empires?”
The article correctly predicted developments within the next few years in
the empires ruled by Hitler, Mussolini, and Stalin. In it I made reference
to the fact that President Herbert Hoover correctly understoqd the economic
and political situation of Germany and tried to stem the Nazi Party's nse
1:0 power by granting Germany a moratorium of her war debts.

- As a ‘result of this brief reference to the moratorinm I was requested to
prepare a followup -article, which I did. Its caption was “President Hoover
and Hindenburg Tried To Stop Hitler.”” I did considerable research for the
article and had available to me. important information not hitherto published.
The material thus assembled demonstrated not only. Herbert Hoover's far-
sighted statesmanship, but served to demonstrate clearly that political develop-
ments. within any given. country are influenced 1mmeasurably by econcmic
#  factorS. This is a principle that must be kept in mind in dealing with the -
& -problem of confiscated German assets and other economic factors.

~ Senator Lancer. Mr. Chairman, an old family friend by the-name
of Mr. Harxgr L. Derby, of Montclair, N. J~—1 asked for his testi-
mﬁnly yesterday, and I wondered if we would hear from him a little
while.

Senator Jornston, Let’s hear some of these shorter ones, first.

- Senator Lavcer. I wanted to be certain Mr, Detby could be heaxd L
He is an old friend of ours.
- Senator JomnsTon. Mr. A, Lewis Spitzer, has notified the Chalr_
that he will be unable to appear and. Would hke his statement put m

: the record.at this time.
- (The statement refez‘red to follows:)

Before I close, I should like to draw the committee’s attention to (
one other problem, which is of general interest to all American
claimants. Under section 203 (a) of S. 2227 compensation is. limited
to claims which -arose out of property damage or loss in Albania,
Austria, ‘Czechoslovakia, Germany, Greece, Poland, and—IX am serry,
sir, also "Yugoslavia. It is'my understanding that the Teason why
losses in‘these countries are to be compensated is that these countries
liave no'statutory provisions for compensation legislation to American
nationals. Representations have been -made to the American Jewish
Committee that in point of fact the situation is no different in &
number of other European countries which are, however, excludéd’
under the terms of the bill as drafted In a great many of these.
countries, there is in fact no compensation available for war damage 3
to the property of American nationals—and when I use the term .
“American nationals™ I, of course, refer hopefully to the definition
which I ‘have prevmusly suggested. In many cases, countries not
listed in section 208 (a) provide no effective compensation for war
damage, so that the equality of treatment of American nationals is an ;
equality in the sharing of nothing at all. In other cases, the compen:
sation provided for 1s so inadequate as to be minuscule. Tn those
‘cases, it would be our suggestion that it would be desirable to provide
for compensation to American nationals with, however, adjustmeént-
for any compensation ‘which may be received ‘or due under awards.
made under foreign war damage claimslegislation. The administra
tive feasibility of this kind of provision is indicated by the fact that
it commonly. occurs in other types of claims legislation.

i And one other word, and I am through. We would like to endofse
a ‘separate amendment to S. 2227 which would provide .for -a bulk
settlement of the claims of restitution successor organizations fo
‘heirléss‘property, of persons deprived of their life-or’ lfberty on racml
teligious, or political grounds.

. Thope that these suggestions will meet with the committee’s s and the
Congress’s approval, and T thank the committee for its attenaon

Senator JorNsToN. Any questions? .

- ‘Thark you very much.

"Senator Luancer. General Klein would like to make a’ part of :
testlmony that he gave heretofore a part of the rceord.

“Sendtor-JornsroN. I am familiar with the report which Gener
"Klein sitbmitted to the Senate early ‘this year: 1t was’indeed .a sig-
nificasit” contrlbutlon to constructive American ‘thinking on forei
. policy “and he is to be commended for his patriotic. effort ‘in -this

+ connection. The- commlttee will indeed be happy to receive:his tes
“mony. :
('I¥he Statement referred to follows: )

STA'I‘EMENT OF A L. SPITZER, NEW YORK N. Y.

I am an attox ney practicing in New York City. My interest in alien property
. ahatters began in 1924, when the firm I was associated with represented do-

‘qmestic and foreign chents in such matters and Amencan companies in claims

against Germany, before the Mixed Claims Commissions. My statement is
. prompted by American. citizens I hdve represented.for many years;in. indi-

-vidual and, corporate matters. -

-. In returning vested property, certain provmmns of S. 2227 and S. 995 should
be comwbined, as follows:

»1.: The return of vested property to any one person should not be nmlted
to $10,000 in, value, as provided in 8. 2227, but all of it should be returned
to & person thereto entitled under the bill as provided as 8.'995, sectxon 40 (2},
1eéss a fair percentage for the expenses-of administration. -

i 2. The return should be, made to. the “record holder” at the tu:ue ‘of. vesting
a8 provided.in:8.995. . -
8. In case of a gift of. property to a .eitizen of the Umted States swhich
fsuled for want of a Treasury .license to validate, the transfer, so -that the
property was vested, the return should be made to the intended donee. R
: I believe that our great democracy-in its tredtment of. vested- property can-
rnot only afford, to, but should by.all: means, stand on principle, both ‘moral
and ethical, and. give full recognition to the sanctlty of private property. That
calls for a return-thereof, not as a matter of right, but of grace, to the former
owners’ thereof except those guilty of war. crimeg or under . Sovuat or Com-

munist domination.

The principal reasons for returmng vested property to former enemy owners,
it-seems to me, are (1) that the real purpose of vesting -in the first instance
was to immebilize enemy property during the war and render it unusable by or
an:behalf of the enemy, as has:been generany stated by our courts, dnd -as the
“war ig-over and that purpose served, it is.just and proper that it be: returned, '

:and (2) that. confiscation of private property, even in time of war, is not-a
_principle of our great democracy, but inconsistent with and repugnant to all -
our moral and ethical principles and violative of the sanctity of private property,
and we recognize that it should be returned as a matter of grace now that it can
no longer be used against us, and (3) that as we resume frien%v éelﬁt;?s vg

GEBMAN .GRIEVANCES

The’ wartlme conﬁscatlon by the United States Govemment of the property
of private individuals of German nationality is the principal grievance: which’
"G armans, alike of high nnd low estate, voice against America: This state.of
‘mind is -nnchanged since my testimony before the "Senate - Judlcxary Subcom-
.mittee sto aweud the Tradiug’ Wlth ‘the Enemy Act, which is included in ‘the’
appendix'to this report, to serve as a more-extended discussion of the subject.}
An equltable resolution of this issne (with proper safeguards for our: namonai

) secunty) is urgently desirable in the interest of good will.
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Lend-lease aid réidered by the United States, World War-II, by major pou@;ij:iesf

RN

-

- - gndcountry groups, Mar, 11, 1941, through June 30, 1845
. ‘Potal expendilures

unty or group:. - ’ to June 30, 1945
".British Commonwealth, including Canada: $29, 280, 184, 735
Ching - 838, 287, 842
.France . 645, 459, 595
Russia — 10, 074, 691, 047"
Belgium 31, 585, 058
" Czechoslovakia . - 18, 758
EBYDt i . . 10, 621°
Ethiopia ...... : 5,081, 371
T Greece ool 3 : : - 72,854,831,
Tcelande .. e 3, 786, 437
“Iran : _ : : e : 12, iizg
Irac — : 3
Liberia... - i 3 1,981,104
Netherlands o ——cee — e . 146, 633,122
NOorway - .iiww- L e . - o 81, 244707
Poland e : 15, 982, 251°
Saudi Arabia ' 11, 046, 553
Turkey. : . 21, 154, 577
Yugoslavia - i 18, 369, 421
Unasgsigned areas . ' - 56, 982, 452
American Republics (16) - 346, 356, 443
Production facilities, special projects, and administrative 2 o .
expense . 869, 018, 422
Total lend-lease to June 30, 1945 . 342,020, 779, 261

' 1 production facilitles In the United States provided with lend-lease funds accounted for

. . eclal projects, servieing of foreign vessels, ocean freight, and adminis-
%%{?ggggnses %ost $2%4,1808 851, making a total of $869,018,422, .
11n addition to lend-lease ald furnished during the period to June 30, 1945, the United

2, ,193,669 for installations owned or controlled in forelgn countries
g;:a gﬁ:l:x&%%%ﬁn;bie%%g Tn all, there were 3,013 of these installations, all but 68 of which
were military in character. As examples of the nonmilitary expendltures are such items

s expenditure of $104,101 in India for production of mica and an additional $4,141 for'

extraction of beryllium ores.

Since the close of World War II, up to and including June 80, 1955, in order to

help other countries as well.as ourselves in maintaining our free way of life,

we have extended in grants and credits fo other pations and areas a total of.
over $51 billion as shown by the table which follows: . .

LRI TR
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Postwag Fopmon AIp ‘
Net grants end credits from the United Statés to foreign countries and arees

[Postwar perlod: July 1, 1945, to June 30, 1955, excluding payments to capital of International Bank (3635
million) and Internationsl Monetary Fund ($2,750 million), whi¢h were both measures to promote
. foreign economic recovery following World War II. Comj ilation includes interim aid under United
_- Nations Relief and Rehabilitation Administration, G ARIOA, Marghall plan (EQA), Mutusl Security
Administration, and International Cooperation Administration) . - K

Source: Forelgn Grants and Credits by the United Btates (Jovernment, a report prepared in the Office
of Beugl:ées& !I;}actofggm of the Department of Commerce for the use of Congress and govemmmt agencles .
Issu. o X . .

‘Country-or ares Net grants . Net credits Total
Western Europe: . .

. AUSEIIA . - e e $1, 003, 000, 000 $8, 000, 000 $1, 011,000, 000
Belgium-Luxembourg...... 579, 000, 000 151, 000, 0600 730, 000, 00D
United Kingdom. « evevveene JRN— 2, 858, 000, 000 4, 264, 000, 000 8, 052, 000, 000
Denmark...... .. 233, 000, 000 46, (00, 000 282, 000, 000
Finland. ..o e el a e eee 3, 600, 000 77, 000, 000 80, 000, 000
France.. .. coemmcoacmcumaenn 3, 661, 000, 000 1, 842, 000, 000 5,403, 000, 000
Germany (Federal Republic) 2, 676, 000; 000 1, 192, 000, 000 3, 868, 000, 000
Teeland. (o cowenme et 28, 000, 000 6, 000, 000 34, 000, 000

- TIreland (Eire). 17, 000, 000 128, 000, 000 145, 000, 000
. Italy, including Trieste_ . 2,466,000, 000 |- 277, 000, 000 2, 743, 000, 000
. Netherlands. cvvueonoaccarimmmmacccanne s . 991,000,000 268, 000, 000 1,058, 000, 000
Norway..._ 207, 000, 000 102, 000, 000 809, 000, 000
Portugdl..coomvecanss R S, 15, 000, 000 : 50,000, 000 65, 000, 000
Spaln. 35, 000, 000 586, 000, 000 81, 000, 000
Sweden.. 87, 000, 000 21,000, 000 108, 000, 000
Yugoslavi 666, 000, 000 53, 000, 000 719, 000, 000
Unsp;:aclﬁed aid in Western Europe 681, 000, 000 101, 000, 000 782, 000, 000
Eastern Europe: . .
Czechoslovakis. . . : 186, 000, 000 §, 000, 000 191, 000, 000
Eastern Germany. __..ovvvrrecrac e e 17,000,000 | e 17,000, 000
Poland . _____...... 3635, 000, 000 63, 000, 000 428, 000, 000
T. 8, 8, R. (Russia) 204, 000, 000 222, 000, 000 428, 000, 000
Other Eastern Europe...ceceureeceacammveonns 28, 000, 000 13,000,000 39, 000, 000
Near Enst-Africa: - .
000, 000 _ 4,000,000 -26, 000, 600
: - 40, 600, 000 40,000, 000
75,000, 000 1, 275, 000, 000
65,000, 000 1886, 000, 000
........... 142, 000 142, 000
128, 000, 000 359, 000, 000
P 21,000, 000
Y i , 000 18,000, 000 | - 24,000,000 .
Turkey. . . P 219,000, 000 , 000,000 | . 812,000,000
Union of South Afriea. . .omeeee e - 82, 000, 000 104, 000, 000 12, 000, 000
. Unspecified areas. . 176,000, 000 -6, 000, 000 170, 000, 000
South Asla; . ; . - :
, 24, 000, 000 27, 600, 000
101, 000, 060 227,000, 000 328, 000, 000
118, 000, 000 15,000, 006 133, 000, 000
- 0, 000. 000 | . <2, 000, 000 ~ 22,000,000
308,000,000 [ ..o 303, 000, 000
104, 000, 000 137,000,000 241, 000, 000
, 000, 000 , 000, 26, 000, 000
17,000, 000 |- ceemmmconmnann 17,000,000
o , 000 12, 000, 000 3, 000, 000
074, 000, 000 106,000, 600 1,180, 000, 000
410,000, 000 , 000, 2,470, 000, 000
158, 000, 000 21,000, 000 1,178, 000,000
2, 000,000 3, 000,000 $,000,000
. 000, 77,400, 000 820, 000, 000
L000,000 | e 24, 000, 000
.......... e m 6, 500, 000, 6, 000, 000
256, 000, 000 752, 800, 000 1, 008, 000, 000
807, 000, 600 60, 000, 000 967,000, 000
Total e cb e can e 25, 684, 000, 000 10, 992, 142, 000 36,676, 142, 000
Milltary grants. . mneeeees 14,663,000,000 ..o 14, 863, 000, 000
Grand total, grants and eredIts. . oo ovocoeo i e 51,339,142,000
EXPLANATORY NOTES . .
Forelgn ald in the postwar period to June 30, 1955, including military grants of $14,663 milion wers dis~
tributed in general areas as follows:
estern Europe (excluding Greece and TUrKeY) - evv e weeveaccmmmmccnoecommmeann $33, 409, 000, 000
Eastern Europe. ... ... o i m m e 1,101, (00, 000
3) Near East (including Greece and Turkey)...weeeeen.. 4, 316, 000, 000
4) South Asls, other Asla and Pacific, . weww 10,153,000, 000
5) Ameriean Republics. .o oo tcccevvaem e m » 233, 000, 000
6) Canada. e , 000, 000
International organizations and unspecified areas 1, 118, 000, 000
8) Adjustment due fo rounding to thoUSANAS. e awuevne e i ineare e eacmoamannnn , 142;
Distributive total....._ e oo e 51, 839, 142,000



benefit-of ajudicial trial to determine that faet of such violation,~and that

punishment is “graduated and proportioned to offenge.” Weems. v. United
tes- (217 U.. 8. 349, 367 (1910) ). o o
Inder the relevant judicial precedents, there seems to be only one category of
zens whose property located in the United States:may-constitutionally be
ject to confiscation under the war powers.
ively participated as a belligerent in the enemy cause. Even as to him, the
il:War precedents (point 2 °(c) supra) indicate that he must be afforded the
tection of a judicial proceeding to determine the relevant facts and that the
stitutional limitation of forfeiture of property to that of a life estate applies
to ML, see. 8). . . .

That is the c¢itizen who had-

e United States must; therefore, now make provision for the necessary

judicial protection of the righits of Amcrican citizens whose property has -

been vested but is not constitutionally subject to confiscation

7e should remember that ours is a government of enumerated powers. Mec-
loch.v. Maryland (4 Wheat. 3186, 405 (1819)). The cautionary words of Boyd
Tnited States (116 U. 8. 616, 635 (1886)), are here most pertinent: -

* * jllegitimate and unconstitutional practices get their first footing in that

1, namely, by silent approaches and slight deviations from legal modes of
sedure. This can only be obviated by adhering to the rule that constitutional
visions for the security of person and property should be liberally con-
ted.” ’ . :
/e are no longer concerned with the prosecution of the war and the powers
dent thereto but with the rights of American citizens to their property and
enjoyment. In this sphere, “the constitutional basis should be serutinized
h care.”” Woods v. Cloyd W. Miller Co. (383 U. 8. 188, 147 (1948) (concur-
¢ opinion of Justice Jackson)). - : c
ongress must, therefore, find a busis upon which it can harmonize its interest
he preservation of war powers in their fullest extent with the interest of
arican citizens to protection under the Constitution against a taking of their
rerty without compensation. : ’

. is submitted that these interests can both be safeguarded if the following

ndment§ to Trading With the Enemy Act were made: .
Section 32 (a) (2) should be amended to include a new paragraph to be
gnated as (F) and to be inserted at the end thereof, reading as follows:
“(F'} a citizen of the United States who shall have been convicted of a
violation of any provision of chapter 115 of title 18 of the United Stafes
Code or of any other crime involving disloyalty to the United States, if
committed for the purpose of giving aid to any government hostile to the
United States or who shall have otherwise acted as a belligerent in the
enemy cause.” - .
Section 32 (5) should be amended to read as follows: .
“(3) that such return is in the interest of the United States, except in
. the ease of citizens of the United States, who are not persons of the class
described in paragraph (F) of clause (2) of this subsection (a).
Section 32 should be amended by the addition of a'new paragraph appearing
1e end of subsection (a), and as a part thereof, reading as follows:
iny citizen of the United States whose property or interest, or the net pro-
s thereof the President is authorized to return under the foregoing provisions
his subsection (a), except any person who is a defendant in pending pro-
ings of the nature described in section 32 (a) (2) (F), may file notice of
n for the return of such property, interest, or net proceeds within one year
1 the date of the enactment of this paragraph, or within one year from the

: of his acq{;ttal in the case of a person who may have been 8 defendant in -

eedings of the nature described in section 32 (a) (2) (¥). If, after the
e of the applicable one year -period, any citizen of the United States, who
1 have filed a notice of claim for the return of his property or interest, or
net proceeds thereof under the provisions of this subsection (a) shall be
ed the return of such property within sixty days after the filing of additional
ten notice of demand therefor, then such citizen shall be entitled to institute
i’t in equity in the manner provided for in subsection (a) of section 9 of this

enator Jomnsrton. I will have to leave the committee. I hairé
ther engagement and I will ask Senator Langer to take over. I
ik probably looking at this list we can dispose of the witnesses

‘

_of which. it could file its claims: Tt nevertheless

 that are out of town prt;ba'b‘ly before lunch.” What time df) you want

to come back after lunch? -

come back and we will try to finish- over this afternoon. Take over,
enator Langer. e R SR
S’Se,na,tor LgANGER:. (presiding). Call your next witness, Mr. Wood.
Mr. Woop. Mr. Seymour.J. Rubin, representing the Jewish Resti-
tution Successor Organization has requested the O}ilportumty to makeé
a brief statement because of Lis having to leave the country b »
arrangement on other matters and Mr. Rubin, you will identify:your:
self for the record and proceed: i SRR

I will be backin at 2:30 and any of the commiittee that can,-¢an.

. STATEMENT OF SEYMOUR J. RUBIN, WASHINGTON, D. C. ..

.- Mr. Roein. My name is Seymour.J. Rubin. . I am a lawyer here in
the city of Washington and also, like the previous witness, an i~
noisai and come-from the city of Chicago originally. I am appear-
ing as Washington counsel for the Jewish Restitution Successor Or-
ganization and I speak of legislation which the Congress has already
énacted which seems to us to stand in need of some further implement-
ing legislation én order to achieve the purposes put into the statute

ready by the Congress. ' : ) - o
a»lr.gs »genyator La,ngger will certainly: recall, Public Law 626 became
law in the 83d Congress, the bill in the Senate there being sponsored
by yourself, Senator Langer, by Senator Dlrksenva,nd_ by Senator
Hennings. N L - o

Tt is legislation which had very wide bipartisan.support. Very
briefly that legislation sought to give to-a successor organization in
the Uynited States the right to file claims to heirless property vested
by the Alien Property Custodian., That heirless progerty is property
which belonged to persecutees who themselves or whose heirs would
have been able to claim it had they been alive to do so.

Tt addressed-themselves to the situation in which those persecutees

. were dead, had been exterminated together with their entire families

e country by pre-

At

‘so there was no individual claimant available to file a claim with the

Office of Alien Propérty. .- . - . S S
The legislation provided that = successor organization should be
set, up, could qualify, that that successor organization could file claims
t6 -such property. The Jewish Restitution Successor Organization,
an organization which had had extensive experience in this field in
Germany - under military government directives was designated by
President Eisenhower in § anuary 1955 as the proper successor or-
anization. That organization had obviously very great difficulties
in finding out the facts and the figures and the ﬁproofs on the basis
led a very substan-

tial number of claims with the Office of Alien ProFerty efore the
filing deadline of last August and we now find ourselves 1n the situa-
tion 1n which there are a"great many claims on file with the‘Qﬂicg’ of
Alien Property but a situation also in which proofs on these various
¢laims are almost impossible to come by: What I am suggesting to
the committee at this time is that either in connection wit: S. 2227
or separate legislation or in connection with other legislation which
the committee may consider as an amendment to the Trading With

the Enemy Act that provision should be made for an overall and

332786
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Hounorable Evererr M, Dmxs'm'r,y )

iritended beneficiaries-of Public Law 626, The amounts which would
be“involved are very, very small in terms of ‘the amounlts“‘ ‘;;qg%l‘;
amounts which are otherwise involved in ‘trading with the eremy’
matters. Public Law 626 provided a ceiling of $3 million which gives
some indication of what the Congress thought might be involved. *
unggglzigly the t}oizalz[amo%nt Which'fve would be able to validly claim

ro i ) '
N Senator ggial,i .s put before you'would be not in excess of 800,000.
~* (The documerit referred to i as’ follows:)
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a speedy settlement of these claim : 1 ituti
Sus“fr:es}s;or o aims filed -by the Jewish Restitution
“We have.worked very extensively in coo eration with the Office of
Alien Property on these claims anyd the nll)lmber has been vgycseu?f
stantially whittled down. The figures available to us from the Office
q)?az‘&r_(hgp'?rt)pepty- indicate that there are some $865,000 worth of
claims Whlch after quite extensive examination and investigation by
the Ofﬁqe 'of ‘Alien Property would appear to be-valid claims of the
JRSO ‘W.'ha‘._t‘we' would like to do, what we would like.to suggest is
thit the' Congress favorably consider authorizing and: directin the
Office of Alien Property to settle those claims of the JRSO by making
payment in those cases in which the claims have been filed on the basis
of sich information’as is availible to the'J RSO in which the Office
g.ifi é%l;iapwl}’ilif?}}:eyt‘y_h?s maétl;g »extegsive examination of its existing files

nd-in; which. no information ddverse to the . ind - o
dgr}%oge 4 d"%Spiglé Slliph invéstigation.. L TRSO cla,}m”hg,s b o
. Thit, sir, we think would carr out the purposes of Public Law. 6 :
It would provide a method for mal@:inlg:;P fﬁnd's availableiﬁoggegig:
¢ in'‘the United States who are-in need who are the

Thank you.’ :

DeparrMeNT OF JUSTICE, - .
Orrice OF ALIEN PRoPERTY,  °
Washington D. C., March 27, 1956. *

United States Senate, .
Washington, D. C.

Dear SEnaror Dirk8EN : This letter supplements my reply of Februarf 9, 1956,

to your letter of January 381, 1956, concerning an amendment to Public Law 626,
AL . 4

83d Congress, which i i ; -1 0 Pu ’
Orpanizotion " JR80). being proposed by the Jewish Restitution Successor

This Office has completed the examination of its files referred to in my letter .

of February 9. Originally, 7,000 claims w

€ . 1lly, 7, ere. filed by JRSO. Th

;%%iizﬁtg‘ g\;;%t)séxg& tglxllg C({)lggg:g by JI:S.O vghlch it asserts to be v%i?lf;:no{h?&;}as.
: _ 3 ntil ry contained only 4,188 names, T 3
deleted with JRSOQ's knowledge and one added at its request, ;vi(;};mix;: Sr;‘;?fl%

that the lis} was reduced to 4,137 minati
Fesbert 0 those 6150 maia, S 3, . The examination of the files was made with

) Set forth‘ ‘below are the results of the examination :

. Value of

Number claimed

- property

Li'gggsml? which there are clalms on file conflicting directly with JRSOQ

2. Cases n wHid thérd 79 o o s Sofcting i irecly with JREGT| - 108 856,161 14
3: Cases in which the vestes & alive. . 110 S C ¥o| st en:
4.'Cases in which there are known heirs of £he vestee..................-....- e S o 28
5 82:3; in which the vestee s not Tomh the vestee. 208 | PR

. W] e veostee IS a business'enterprise and therefore ineligible_. 897,
g. Cases iﬁ wgiccg it appears JRSO may be successor under Public tlifanxgi (ti)?lg = lg ) é»li' ggl %
. Cases In which there 15 o information concerning the vestee or his heirs__ © a3l s4l, 32% ;’ZK
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Groups 7-and 8, comprising 808 cases, appear to be the on_ly 2 groups in which
there will be found any significant.pumber of cases of “heirless” agsets returns
able to JRSO as a successor organization under Public Law 626. ‘The total va}ue‘
of the property involvéd in these 2 groups 15 $865,983.93. Assuming. that .as high,
a-figurée as half of this total should prove to be returnable unger Public Law 626,
JRSO would receive only approximately $435,000. Accordmgly,'tl.ze, proposed,
amendment authorizing a pulk settlement of not -less than $2 million and n?t
more than $3 million is wholly unrealistic. The amendment would result in
JRSO's acquisition of assets which were not owned py persecutees qf., thg:Nam
government, -and thus would be contrary to the intention of Congress in epacting
Public Law 626, L - - . o - L
incerely yours .
S ‘c- yy_ - . PAvL V. MYBON,.. - .
Deputy Director, Office of Alien Property.. ..

¢

" STATEMENT 0F SEYMOUR J. RUBIN

In connection with the earlier bearings on . 2227 and other bills before this
subcommittee, I handed to counsél for the subcommittee, Mr, Wood, copies- of
a statement prepared.on bebalf of the-Jewish Restitution Successor Organization.

The background of what I would like to state to the subcommittee at this
time is.contained in that earlier statement; which describes both’ the‘l?ackgmp;ld
of the JRSO, the nature of tbe legislation under which it was designated by Presi:
dent Bisenhower a8 successor organization under Public Law 626, and, t};e'mgt_;lgad'
under which,. in cooperation With agencies of the United States Government, it
has. prepared ,and filed with the Office of Alien Property some 7,000 claims to
heirless or .unclaimed property. To recapitulate very' briefly, Public Law 626,
legislation which had extensive bipartisan support and which was enacted by
the 83d° Congress, declared the policy of. the United States to be that beirléss
and unclaimed property, vested by the Custodian, should be “returned” to &
guceessor organization, and used for charitable and relief activities ‘among per-
secutees who are in need and who are in the United States. The property, to,bé

- yeturned was that which persecutees or their heirs would have been able to
 claim -and obtain had they been alive or able to present such claims. It was felt
that such property- cught not merely escheat to the. Treasury of the United
States; that, since it was property of persecutees, it should be used for relief ‘of -
surviving persecutees;, and a Presidential Executive order, in January of 1955,
~ designated the JRSO, an American charitable6rganization which bad worked
in the heirless property field for many years, and had been previously the designee
of United States military government. in Germany, as the appropriate organiza-
tion, under many gafeguards, to present such ¢laims. ) T
~Pormulation and presentation of these claims, because of the almost . total
destruction of records involving those persecutees who were killed by the Nazis,
together with their jmmediate families, was a task of enormous difficulty.
Precision was impossible. A great mumber of claims were ‘filed, under Dro-
cedures described in my previous statement. As a result of numerous consulta-
fions and discussions, of attempts to work matters out in the best possible way,
g bill wa drafted, which was suggested by the JRSO. That bill proposed a bulk,
settlement of the JRSO clairgs, along lines well-recognized in dealing with the
 a bill was drafted, which was suggested by the JRSO. That bill proposed & bulk
contained in Public Law 626, and sugegsted a floor of $2 million, which seemed
reasonable on the basis of information tben ayailable. A bill along those lines.
has in fact now been introduced in the House of Representatives (H. R. 9972).
Like other legislation of this sort, it is entirely bipartisan in spirit, and was
introduced by Representatives Klein and Wolverton, both members of the
House committee having Trading With the Enemy Act jurisdiction, SN
1t is my feeling, based on continued discussions, that the interested Government
agencies would favor a method of quickly settling JRSO claims: Such a method,
based on facts developed by both the JRSO and the Office .0of Alien Property,
would cut through endless delay. It would eliminate the possibility—which
is all too likely to be the fact if individual processing of .a large pumber of
claims of .this sort, where records. are lost or destroyed—of administrative.
costs which would consume the amounts recovered. This is an even more
gerious problem for the JRSO than it would be for a normal claimant, because.
Publifi Law 626 probibits the charging of administrative costs to the amounts
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- recovered—which would mean that the JRSO would have to expend charitable
finds in what might wéll be a fruitless task. Moreover, such a procedure would
eliminate a large number of claims from the crowded dockets of the Office of
Alien Property, would prevent delay in other meritorious claims while JRSO
claims were being processed, and would save the Government great admin-
istrative expense.

I anticipate, therefore, that all will agree to the idea of qmck and general
settlement of JRSO claims.

The question then remains - as to the amount, or the manner of such a settle-
ment. In this connection, it should be frankly stated that there are some
difficulties. I do not consider them at all insuperable; and I think that if
we keep firmly in mind the fundamental and declared purpose of the Congress

in enacting Public Law 626—to provide heirless funds to the surviving persecu-

tees, administéted on a charitable basis—and if we also recall that the Cob-
gress gave some estimate of the amounts which it was willing to have devoted
to this purpose by inserting the $3 million limit in Public Law 626-—we can

* arrive at a solution to this question.
The Office of Alien Property has recently been able to complete a preliminary
analysis of the JRSO claims. In this analysis, it has deferred consideration

of those claims as.to which there was some adverse interest——whether that of -

creditor or putative owner, in whole or in part. It has also deferred con-
mderatlon of those claims which involved unknown amounts in omnibus ac-
- counts of forexgn banks—where there may well be considerable guantities of
héirless property.’ It has—-very properly-—first exammed the so-called *“clear”
_JRSO claims.

The reésults of this analysis indicate that there are a number of claims in

which the evidence supports the JRSO claim. And there are a number of others.

in which, the JRSO ' having filed a claim on the basis of its information and

belief the OPA has no file evidence to indicate anything contrary to the
F RSO claim. :

This situatwn has been discussed with the Office of Alien Property. It is

. olir fe ing that it sets the stage for an overall settlement of the JRSO claims, on

the bagis of the examination so far made, and without the necessity of further

prolonged mvestlgation which would almost certainly be fruitless and which‘

would mevitably beé tremendously expensive.

Whiat we now propose, on the basis of the information currently avazlable, is
that the’ Congress enact—either as a section of general legislation in this gen-
eral field, or, preferably, as separate legislation—an act which would authorize
the prompt ‘séttlement of these JRSO claims, on the basis of the examination
and the situation which X have described. Such Ieglslatlon would bé in effect
an amendment to Public Law 626. It would authorize and direct the President

(who' would, of coutse, designate the custodian or such agency as is generally.

charged w1th responsibility in alien property matters) to s:zttle by payment to
the JRSO, minus the usual custodial charges, the amount of claims in situations
in which (a) the JRSO had filed its claim, (b) the claim and the file had been
examined by the custodian, and (¢) no information adverse to the JRSO claim
had been discovered. The amount, we understand, which would be involved, if
this legislation were to be enacted, would be in the neighborhood of 3865000
This amount is, it will be noted, vastly short of the limit of $3 million set by the
Congress in Pubhc Law 626.

‘We recognize that the standards of proof which would govern this settlement '

are not those which would be applicable in the case of a natural claimant, appear-

ing in.person to ask for return of property which he asserts is his. But the

situation here is a world different from that case. Here we are dealing with
the property of those who died in the Nazi concentration camps, together with
their families ‘Where, under these circumstances, are documents of title, proofs,
ete., to come from, especially when we consider that most of these persons were
persecut;ed since 1933, that deportations and separations of famllies under the
worst possible mrcumstances were customary ?

Moreover, the terms of Public Law 626, which were carefuuy reviewed by
the Senate Judlclary Committee, not once, but several times, provide an ample

safeguard for any individual who may later appear and claim to be the actual.

owner of property so returned to the JRSO. For the law provides that sich
persons can file clalms with the JRSO for a 2-year period after the property is
put into the agency's hands, and, if they are qualified claimants, the JRSO must
return the property to them. In this sense—as, indeed, the terms of Public
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Law 626’and of the President’s Executive order make clear—the JRSO is hardly %
less than a Government ageney, responsible for carrying out a policy enacted byes
the United States Congress. . Q;‘
" Under these circumstances, the JRSO would urge upon this subcommittee

‘elther the bill (H. R. 9972), introduced in the House of Representatives by Klein

and Wolverton, or an alternative measure. The alternative could be a meas-
ure which would authorize and direct the appropriate authorities on the execu-.
tive side of the Government to settle by payment JRSO claims in situations in
which, after investigation of the files here in the OAP office_in Washington,

no information adverse to the JRSO elaim has been adduced. Of course, return
under such circumstances to the JRSO would be subject to the overriding pro-
viso of Public Law 626 that return must be made to a qualified owner-claimant
if he appears within a 2-year period from the date of return to the JRSO. This

. would safeguard all possible claimant interests, and would expeditiously. and

\

economically settle a large number of claims, the individual administration of
which would unnecessarily burden the charitable funds of the JRSO, and the
appropriations of the Office of Alien Property. Such a solution would leave to
one side such claims-as the ¢thers I have mentioned—involving, for example,
claims to amounts involved in omnibus accéunts—until such date as final -
determination is reached by the (Government as to ultimate disposition of those
omnibus accounts.” This would again result in no admmlstrative burden on
anyone——private or governmental agency.

The solution I urge would, I believe, have gleat merit, It is essentlal 1f the
intent of the Congress is to be carried out as that intent ig expressed in' Public .
Law 626. It would result in some sman funds being niade available to- per-
sons here in the United States; persecutees under the Hitler régime, who are in
great need. It would save administrative costs all the way around. It would
expedite consideration of other ¢laims of the sort which have to be taken up
on an individual basis. And’it would be consonant with the humamtarmn
‘apirit which the United States has consistently displayed in connection with
the relief of the first and most ‘severely persecuted victims of Hitlerlsm )

1 thank the subcommittee for its attention. , . ; .

‘Sennator Laxcer, -The next witness? = . '
“Mr. Woop. Mr. Abraham J Hyman of the Amerlean Jew1sh
Congress

i

STATEMENT O0F ABRAHAM J. HYMAN AMERICAN JEWISH
‘ CONGRESS )

 Mr. HYMAN Members of ‘the commlttee, my name- is Abraham S
Hyman. I represent here and am appearmg here on behalf of the
American Jewish Congress: ~ ‘

I think that is what you called it. And I was from November 1950 .
to May 1953, the General Counsel of the United States War' Claims
Qomm13310n, the agency which merged into the present: Foreign
Claims’ Settlement Commission.. In my capacity as General Counsel
of that_agency I prepared or rather dlrected a study of war” clalms ,

‘arising out of World War IL .

Tt is a supplementary report of course under the superwsmn of the
War Claims Commission., This report was submitted to:thie Congress
on January 16,1953, and as I stated atthe previous time T testified-here
T believe it is fair to say that S. 2227, the bill on which I should like to
testify briefly was in part predlca.ted upon the recommenda.tlons made
in that report. ‘ ?

In my previous testimony on S. 2997, T made a number of fecom-
mendations. - The principal recommendations had to do with the rec-
ommendation that major offenders, people who were adjudged by de-
nazification courts to be major offenders-in’ Germany” should ‘not be
eligible for the return of any of their- property seized under the Trad-
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“ing With the Enemy Act. I'also made a recommendation that certain
courntries in Central Europe be added to the list of countries where a
Joss to be compensable may have occurréd and finally we recommended
" ithat persons who were residents of the United States at the time of
‘loss and who are citizens at the'time of the eénactment of the measures
‘shiguld-be eligible to recover for war damages. -
..In'my prepared statement—I realize you're pressed for timé and
:1 'want to be as brief as I can—I went into considerable length again
‘to:elaborate on the third of these recommendations; namely, that a

person who was a resident of the United States.at the time of the cessa-

tion of hositilities and a citizen of the United States at the time of
t{ie: eriactment‘ of the bill and the presentation of the claim should be
eligible.

"I show British and American precedent in support of this position.
'T'shall'not read that portion of the statement but because I deal exten-
sively I believe with S. 2227 with respect to the question of where a
compensable loss must have occurred, I want to take the privilege of
reading.that portion of my statement so that Senator Langer and Mr.
Wood may question me upon the views that the organization that 1
represent has expressed on this particular point. :

+ In my previous appearance before this subcommittee, we recom-
mended that S. 2227 be amended to add other countries in central

‘Europe to those listed in the bill where the loss, to be compensable, .
-must_have occurred. In a reexamination of this question, we became .

-convinced that our earlier recommendation did not go far enough.

In this connection, it is necessary to bear in mind that the funds

which will be used to pay the war damage claims compensable under

S. 2227 are funds which were provided for by the American taxpayer.

Tt is a very fundamental thing to bear in mind when we try to eval-
 uate this bill, . )

The fact that the funds will, under the bill, not be available for

. the payment of the claims until Germany has repaid the $100 million

out of the postwar loan advanced to her does not alter the fact that the

funds come from the pockets of the American taxpayer.
I heard Mr. Clay of the Foreign Claims Settlement Commission
‘this morning take the position that this payment of the war damages

¢laims contemplated by S. 2227 will not cost the American taxpayer a.-

<cent. Itake issue with that statement because irrespective of whether
‘the Gongtess would appropriate this money originally or whether we

appropriate this money after we recover a sum of money which we .
have given to Germany by way of a postwar loan, it still does not alter

the faet that this is tax money. S

Once' this point is established, it becomes clear that to honor the
claims of Americans who lost property in some of the countries of the
Eurdpean theater of operations and to ignore the claims of persons
-who sustained losses in other European countries and in China, Hong
-Kong,; Burma; north Africa, et cetera, is discriminatory and is not in
- keeping with the traditional American policy of equal treatment for
-gll.citizéns. . - - o : o e '

- Under the War Claims Act of 1948 the War Claims Commission, the -

. predecéssor of - the Foreign Claims Settlement Commission, was
- charged with the responsibility of preparing a report on war claims
. arising out-of World War II and of submitting its recommendations
to the;Congress as to how these claims should be handled.
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- -Pursuant to this mandate, the War Claims Commission: submitted-
two reports. The second of the two, to which I referred at the outset,

‘niamely the supplemental report on war claims, was the more compre-

hensive. .- o

‘In that report the Commission made a series of recommendations

which, if implemented, would have treated all citizens who had sus-
tained war losses equally. Specifically, it recommended a-compre-
hensive war damage bill under which . war losses wherever sustained,
would be compensable and.-deductions would be made of.the amounts
provided. al

Under this general formula, it would be assured that no citizen:
would secure an advantage over another, unless the person was for-

* the claimants recover from countries in_which local compensation is

- tunate enough to have recovered from the country in which he sus-

tained -his loss :a sum in excess of his pro rata share of the amount

appropriated by the Congress.

To the extent that S. 2227 does not follow the recoﬁunendatioﬁ;';o'f‘ :

the War Claims Commission’s supplementary report, it does not only:
fail to come to grips with the outstanding problem of World War 11
war claims, but 1s basically an unjust measure. ‘
I must in all candor before this committee say that the bill in.its
sresent form is a razzle-dazzle bill. It provides for the return to
ormer enemy nationals property up to the sum of $10,000 taken under

. the Trading With the Enemy Aect; perhaps to make this return palat-
able and I am expressing no view of our organization on the issue of -

return of property, whether it is morally or legally right. I have
personal views on this but'T am not representing the points of view of
the’American Jewish Congress on that, but T am trying to interpret the
billy to those who would oppose such return without taking care of
American claimants who had sustained losses which they had expected.
to be satisfied out. of the enemy assets, it christens tax money which
the American Government-is going to get back from the German Gov-

ernment as “The German Claims Fund” (as though the funds were.

really provided by Germany) ; and it makes this tax money available
for the payment of claims only for losses sustained in and about Ger-.
many, thus perpetuating the impression that the money comes_from-
Germany and therefore should be used only to compensate losses for
which Germany has some responsibility. ' : :

We cannot see how the Congress of the United States will, if it

. enacts S, 2227 substantially in its present form, be able to resist the

arguments of hundreds, perhaps thousands, of American citizens
whom the bill completely ignores; who are they? -American civilian
citizens who sustained personal injuries in the war; the survivors
of American “civilian citizens who died in the war; citizens who
sustained losses in the Far East, in north Africa, and in countries

in Central Euroge other than those specifically mentioned in S. 2227, -

persons fleeing. from persecution of our enemy whom weg admitted to
our shores before and during the war and who are now citizens of the’
United States, and -citizens whose recovery under the laws of the
countries in which they sustained losses; is less than that an American:
citizen may recover under S. 2227, S : - St

B .

- Mr; Woop. Mr.. Hyman, what would be your recomiiendation? -

You are telling us in your statement-that.those that are prohibited
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-froti‘sharing in:the benefits of S 2227. What would be. your recom-
menda.tlon of» the subcommittee at this point? .-

<M Hyaran: Ilist the recommendations at the end.of my prepared
. statement, but I will tell it to you orally. Our recommendation would
" beas follows In: the first place you-change the name of the fund in
order not to-mistake the nature of it. - Call 1t.a war claims fund. - You
have a.comprehensive war ¢laims blll ‘which not only honors the claims
of*American- citizens who sustained losses in Central Europe, -but
whith-honors:the claims of losses of American citizen who sustained

losses' wherever it may be and:do it all at.one time because ultimately -

as-we say in our stateinent, ultimately the Congress will have to satisfy
these elaims. ' The people who lost iri the Far Last are going-to come
thh demands before you.

- Mr. Woop. " Among your recoanmendatlons you don’t state that there
is a necessity for a direct appropriation, do you, but your recommenda-
tions comprehend that that would be necessary

"My, Hyaan.: Mr. Wood, I say we are appmpnatmg money Itisa
mlsmken notion——

. Mr. Woop. Isaid direct appropriation. = -

Mr. Hyman. Direct appropriation. What difference does it make ?
We can get the money back in the Treasury and then reappropriate it.
If we'did not appropriate this money and identify the payment of
claims with this parficular money what would happen to the money %
The $1 billion or so which the German Government is going to repay.
by way of repayment of its former loan would come back in the
’Ip;'easury and that money would be appropriated. So I'say the bill i is
inadequate and should be completely reconsidered, reconsidered in

the light of ‘a-comprehensive study that was made under section 8 of

the War Claims Act, and then have a bill which is just and just to all
citizens instead of those who suffered losses in' one part of the war.
It was one war. We have one class of citizen and under our theory
of government they should all be treated alike. You will have to do 1t
eventually by piecemeal legislation. American citizenshave been wait-
ing for 11 years to get a comprehenswe war damage bill. This does
not représent that kind-of a bill. It represents anythmg but that. 1
submit the recommendations to you. At the end of my preparéd state-
ment there is a certain series of recommendations which 1?[ believe if
implemented will get you now a bill which will by patchwork eventu-
ally be achiéved by the Congress. -
enator Laxeer. Thank you. , :
- (The document referred to is as follows :) -

STATE'MENT OF AMEBICAN JEwisH CONGRESS SURMITTED BY ABRAHAM S. HYMAN

sz name is Abraham S, Hyman. I reside at 600 West End Avenue, New York

City.” T am executive secretary of the World Jewish Congress. From November
1950 to May 1953 I served as the general counsel of the United States War Claims
Commission, the agency which has been merged into the Foreign Claims Settle-
ment Commission. In my capacity as general counsel of the War Claims Com-

mission I directed the study of war losses suffered by Americans during World

‘war II, which study is refiected in the Supplementary Report on War Claims

submltted to the Congress on January 16, 1953: The report is House Document

No. 67, 83d Congress, ist session. .

1 am appearing on behalf of the Amemean Jewish Congress to testify on S.
2227, The American Jewish Congress is a nationwide organization of American
Jews formed in 1918 by such American Jewish leaders as Supreme Court Justice

Brandeis, Judge Mack, and the late Stephen 8. Wise. Since its inception it has -
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consistently dedicated 1tself to the preservatmn and extension-of the democratic
way of life, and to the assurance of the fundamental freedoms of ‘man by the
elimination of all forms of. pontlcal social; or economic discrimination because
of race, religion, or ancestry,

.On-November 29, 1955, I appeared before this subcommittee on behalf of. the
American Jewish Congress and testified .on 8. 2227. In the course of this testi-
mony I. urged a number of amendments of the bill, including the féllowing:.

1. That persons adjudged by competent trﬂnmals, such as denazification courts,
to have been major.offenders shall be excluded from the class of persons entitled
to the return of property vested pursuant to the.Trading With the Enemy Act.

~That the list of countries where the loss, -to ‘be eompensable must have
occurred should be expanded to include other eountr:es in Central Europe. ;

- 3. ’lhat eligibility for compensation for war damages Should not, as the bill

: prox ides, be.confined to persons who ‘were citizens of -the United. States at the

time of loss, but should also extend to persons who were residents of the.United
States at the end of the war and who were citizens of the United States both at
the time of the enactment of the law and the filing of their claims. .

In my former testimony I went into great detail in discussing the first of these
three. recommendations. Today I-should like to elaborate on the question .of
citizenship as an element of eligibility and to present a modification of our posi-
tion on the question of place of loss as a factor in determining whether the claim
for the war loss shall be compensable. . ~

.- First to the question of citizenship. ~ .

The bill, as worded, makes United States cmzenslnp as of the date of the loss
a prereqmsxte to recovery. AsI indicated in my previous testimony, this require-
ment is generally considered a sine quo non in the case of the claim of an indi-

-vidual against a foreign government. Because an individual cannot prosecute a

claim against a foreign government, he. must turn to a state to espouse his claim,
By the application of a legal fiction, the injury to a person is deemed to be an
injury to the state of which he is a citlzen and his state prosecutes the claim on
his.behalf. Since even legal fictions must have some basis in rationality, the rule
in international claims has grown up that a state will not espouse a claim unless
the person asserting. it was a citizen of that state at the time of the loss—other-
wige the theory that the state had been injured when the person sustained the
loss would have no validity.

- We feet that this rule has no application in the war damage claims compensable
under ¥, 2227, . The claims are not claims against s foreign government. .In fact,
they are ag'unst no government They are claims which the United States, in
the exercise of its sovereign powers, may decide to honor, for good reasons, bad
reasons, or no reasons. If I were.to assign a good motive for the kind of legisla-
tion coutemplated by 8. 2227 T would say that it is to equalize the burdens of
war ameng those toward whom our Government feels some responsmlhty or
sympathy.

In these circumstances; the Congress in fixing eligibility, is not fettered by the
rule that it must restrict recovery to persons who were citizens of the United
States at the time of loss. Honoring claims which the Congress, in its sole and
exclusive discretion, chooses to honor, and appropriating taxpayers’ money to

. pay the claims, it can permit itself to be as just as it wants to be.

That is precisely what Great Britain did in the disposition of moneys which it
received from Czechoslovakia in settlement of British nationalization claims.
© On September 28, 1949, Great Britain entered into an agreement with Czecho--
slovakia pursuant to which Czechoslovakia paid Great Britain 8 million pounds
sterling “in final settlement * * * of claims with respect to British property,
rights, and-interests affected by various Czechoslovak measures of nationaliza-
tion. * ® * Article 1 of the agreement defined “British property” as property
owned by British nationals on the date of the agreement and “at the date of the
relevant Czechoslocak measures” [in other words, at the date of loss]. Despite
this clear-cut provision in the agreement, the foreign compensation bill of 1950,
enacted by the British Parliament and the order in council promulgated pursuant
to that bill provided that persons who were British citizens ‘either on the date
of the official decree of confiscation, the date of the physical dispossession, or on
the date of the agreement, were ellglble to participate :in the fund. Referring
to the disparity between the provisions in the foreign compensation bill of 1950:
and the agreement: with Czechoslovakia, the Secretary of State for Foreign
Affairs reported to Parliament as follows: “These provisions follow in general
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¢ thoge of the agreements [the plural was used because the reference is toan.agree-
" ment with Yugoslavia as well], but it is not practicable to follow the.agreements
entirely because they were drafted for the purpose of making seitlements. with
foreign governments and not for the purpose of application: as municipal.legis-
lation:” .In -other words, in settling the nationalization -claims with: Czecho-
slovakia, Great Britain could assert the claims only of ifs citizens. at. the-time
of 1oss, but in-distributing the bulk amount under its domestic law, it felt free
to distribute the money as it chose, and, finding it equitable to do so, made the
fund available to persons who were citizens at the fime of the agreemeni—a
much later date than the date of the loss. . L e et
" American-précedent for our point of view is found in the legislative history of
the International Claims Settlement Act of 1949, the act which implemented the
. agreement. with Yugoslavia under which the United States received $17 million
- in settlement of naticnalization claims of United States citizens arising out of
ndtionalization of their property in Yugoslavia. ‘The act as passed by the Senate
provided that persons who.were citizens of the United States at the time of the
enactment of the law should be eligible to participate in the Yugoslav fund. It
was only in conference that the Senate yielded  to the House version which
lilnited récovely to persons who were citizens at the time of taking.  :I cite this
-exginple only to show that there are no legal obstacles against the broadening
of the rule of eligibility to include persons who were citizens at the time of the
enactment of the law, . :
Since there are no legal obstacles to the rule of eligibility proposed by us,
periit me to repeat that considerations of justice demand that persons who were
residents of the United States at the end of the war and citizens of the United
States-at the date of the enactment of the law should be eligible to compensation
for 'the war losses they sustained. By adopting our recommendation, the Con-
gress would be honoring the claims of persons who had contributed to the war
effort, whose sons had served in the Armed Forces of the United States, who,
as taxpayers, had contributed to the fund which is used as the source for the
payment-of the claims, and who, by virtue of having relinquished their former
citizenship, have no government other than our own to turn to for compensation.
- Now to the question of place of loss as an‘element of eligibility. -
In my previous appearance before this subcommittee, we recommended that
S. 2027 be amended to add other countries in Central Europe to those listed in
the bill where the loss, to be compensable, must have occurred. . In a reéxamina-
tion-of this question, we became convinced that our earlier recommendation did
not go far enough. o :
In -this connection, it is necessary to bear in-mind that the funds which will
_be used to pay the war-damage claims compensable under 8. 2227 are funds
which were provided for by the American taxpayer. The fact that the funds
will, under the bill, not be available for the payment of the claims until Ger-
many has repaid the $100 million out of the postwar loan advanced to her does
not alter the fact that the funds come from the pockets of the American tax-
payer. Once this point is established, it becomes clear that to-honor the claims
of Americans who lost property in some of the countries of the European theater
of operations and to ignore the claims of persons who sustained losses in other
European countries and in China, Hong Kong, Burma, North Africa, ete., is
discriminatory and is not in keeping with the traditional American policy of
equal treatment for all citizens. )
* Under the War Claims Act of 1948 the War Claims Commission, the predecessor
_of the Foreign Claims Setflement Commission, was charged with the responsi-
billpqof preparing a report on war claim arigsing out of World War II and
of submitting its recornmendations to the Congress.ag to how these claims should
be handled. Pursuant to this mandate, the War Claims Commission submitted
two reports. . The second of the two, to which I referred at the outset, was the
more comprehensive. In that report the Commission made & series of recom-
mendations which, if implemented, would have treated all citizens who had
_ sustained war losses equally. Specifically, it recommended a comprehensive
war damage ‘bill under which war losses wherever sustained, would be .com~
pensable and deductions would be made of the amounts the ¢laimants recover
from countries in which local compensation is provided. Under this general
formula, it would be assured that no citizen would secure an advantage over
another, unless the person was fortunate enough to have recovered from the
country in which he sustained his loss & sum in excess of his pro-rata share of.
the amount appropriated by the Congress. . .
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he ext ) ot £ tions of the War
-extent that S.-2227 does not follow_the recpmmanda' : ]

Gl'i?m‘;h%ommission’s supplementary report,.it does not only ‘fail to (.-Qn_aea]1 to
grips with the outstanding problem of World War II war claims, but is basically

j asure.
aI%Imrlxggsstt D;I? :ﬁrcandor before this committee, say that the bill in- its pt:iesen];
form is-a razzle-dazzle bill. ' It provides for the return to former enemy nationa
property up to the sum of $10,000 taken under the Trading With- the Enemy

i ted to be satisfled out of thé ehemy assels, it ‘christéns
vt;];zlcx?acfxlllgg gv%?chgheg American (Government is »g'oin’g to get back frox? tl(lle
German Government ag “The German Claims Fund” (a8 thoughl: the ;n}’ ls
‘were really provided by -Germany) ; and it ;palges th}a tax money, tt}ival able
for the payment of claims only for losses sustained in and about uerman(yl,
thus perpetuating the impression that the money comes »fromr(l}exzmany allxlaé'
therefore, should be used .only -to compensate losses for which _G}e;msgny
Sqwergi’ﬁﬁg?gg ‘tlféw the Congress of the United States will, if:it ‘ehacts S. 2227

_substantially in its present form, be able to resist the arguméntd of “handreds, -

Y housands, of American citizens whom the . bill “eompletely ignores.
%ﬁagiétthel;? American civilian gitizez;swho 'Spgpamgd pe_rgon‘a‘l;_mjuries in
‘the war; .the survivors of Ariéricdn clvilian: citizens Wwho ‘died i the wsir,
citizens who sustained losses in the Far East, in nortp Airiga, and in f:ountr es
in central ‘Europe other than those specifically mentioned in 8. 2227 ; pers;ons
fleeing . from persecution of our enemy whom we admitted to our shores be ore
and during the war and who are now citizens of the United-States, _;a-nd'eit‘:lzens‘
whose récovery under the laws of the countries in which they sustame{i logses,
is less than that an American citizen may recover under 8. 2227, . .
Because we eventually get around to do the- righ@ thing I am cqngident'that
by piecemeal legislation, the inequities in §. 2227 will eventually be 1;'ongdyput.'
However, it must be pointed out-that the American people have waited more

_than 11.years since the cesgation of hostilities for a comprehensive war damage

i11' which will deal with the whole problem of outstgnding war claims at one -

1l:)irzlle. Because of the inadequacies that we have tried to point out, the bill

which we understand is an administration measure, capnot help" but be a

disappointment to those who look to. Congress for & law whiéh is both compre-
v d just. . - ’ L

he'lll‘ii c%gger)t 8. 2227 into a war damage compensation bill which will be both

comprehensive and just, it should, in our 3udgmﬁ,-qt, be ameqded to: . L

: (1) Provide compensation for personal injury sustained by American
civilian citizens as a result of hostilities; : . "

(2) provide compensation to the survivors of American civilian citizens
who lost their lives as a result of hostilities;

(3) provide umiform compensation for property losses, as a result of hos-
tilities, sustained by American” citizens, irrespective _.01’ the country whgre
the loss was sustained, and to equalize the compensation, to _furtper provide
that compensation received under foreign or domestic legislation for the
same types of claims shall be deducted from the first payments due under
the law to be enacted ; -

(4) provide that persons who were residents of the United States- at
the end of the war and who are citizens of the United States at'the date

. of the enactment of the law shall be entitled to recover for damage to

property which they sustained as a result-of hostilities. . )
Obvicusly, we repeat our recommendation that persons adjudged “major of-
fenders” by denagification tribunals shall not be beneficiaries of the act of grace
on the part of our Government, which act of grace would be represented in.a
decision to return property sequestered under the Trading With the Enemy Act.
" On behalf of the American Jewish Congress I want to thank you for the

opportunity you gave it to put its views before you. {

:"Senator Lancer. Call your next witness. . ) )
Mr. ‘Woon. There is a gentleman here from Cincinnati, Mr. Julius

Szasz. Did you appear last time?: Did you not appear at the last

hearing? A S

© Mr. Szasz. Yes, sir.
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Pablic Law 87-846 :
o - AN ACT - -

To amend the War Claims Act of 1048, as amended, to provide compensation for
: ’ : certain World War II losses, - o

Be it enacted by the Senate and House oLdchreaentatives of the
United States of America in Congress assembled, S

TITLE 1

Seorion 101. That the War Claims Act of 1948, as amended, is
further amended by inserting’ after section I thereof the following:

“TITLE I”

Sec. 102. The word “Act” wherever it appears in title I except in
section 13(a) in reference to the War Claims Act of 1948, as amended,
is amended to read “title”. o L

Sec. 103. The War Claims Act of 1948, as amended, is further
amended by adding at the end thereof the following:

“TITLE II - -
“DEFINITIONS
“Sec. 201. As used in this title the term or terms— - ,

~“(a) ‘Albania’, ‘Austria’, ‘Czechoslovakia’, ‘the Free Territory of
Danzig’, ‘Estonia’, ‘Germany’, ‘Greece’, ‘Latvia’, ‘Lithuania’, ‘Poland’,
and ‘Yugoslavia’, when used in their respective geogt:ephical senses,
mean the territorial limits of each such country or territo
the case may be, in continental Europe as such limits exi on
Decembor 1, 1937. ) ~ .

“(b) ‘Commission’ means the Foreign Claims Settlement Commis-
sion of the United States established pursuant to Reorganization Plan
Numbered 1 of 1954 (68 Stat. 1279). B

“(c) ‘National of the United States’ means (1) a natural person who
ie a citizen of the United States, (2) a natural person who, though not
a citizen of the United States, owes permanent allegiance to the United
States, and (3) a corporation, partnership, unincorporated qufy, or

any

- other entity, organized under the laws of the United States, or o

State, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, the District of Columbia,

- or any possession of the United States and in which more than 50 per

centum of the outstanding capital stock or other proprietary or similar
interest is owned, directly or indirectly, by persons referred to in
clauses (1) and (2) of this subsection. Tt dyoes not include aliens.
“(d) 'Property’ means real property and such items of tangible
personalty as can be identified and evaluated. o

“CLATMSE AUTHORIZED

“Sgc. 202. The Commission is directed to te;mve ‘and to determine
according to the provisions of this title the validity and amount of
claims of nationals of the United States for—. -

“(a) Joss or destruction of, or physical to, pro rty
located in Albania, Austria, émhmﬂ)nkiamm,’ﬁerr}‘:teo

;  of Danzig, Germany, Greece; Latvia, Lithuania, Poland,
- ror Yug i, or in territory which was pert of Hungary or
‘Rumania on ber 1, 1987, but which was not included in

such countries on September 15, 1947, which loss, destruction,

y B8
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’ “I;BANSFER.OP RECORDS

‘“Spc. 216, The Secretary of State is authorized and directed to
transfer or otherwise make available to the Commission such records

and documents relating to claims authorized by this title as may be .

re?uired by the Commission in carrying out its functions under this
title. : '
“ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENBES

“Skc. 217. There are hereby authorized to be appropriated out of
any moneys in the Treasury not otherwise appropriated such sums
as may be necessary (but not to exceed the total covered into the
Treasury to the credit of miscellaneous receipts under section 39 sub-
section (d) of the Trading With the Enemy Act) to enable the Com-
mission and the Treasury Department to pay their administrative
exgenses in carrying out their respective functions under this title.”

EC. 104. (a) Section 2 of the War Claims Act of 1948, as amended,
is amended by adding at the end thereof the following: ',

“(d) The term of office of members of the Foreign Claims Settle-
ment Commission holding office on the date of enactment of this sub-
section shall expire at the end of the one-year period which begins on
such date, but during such one-year period each such member shall
continue to hold office at the pleasure of the President. The President
shall thereafter appoint, by and with the advice and consent of the
Senate, three members of the Commission. The term of office of each
member of the Commission shall be three years, except that of the
members first appointed after the end of the one-year period which

begins on the date of enactment of this subsection, one shall be ep- .

¥omted for a term of three years, one for a term of two years, and one
or a term of one year.” ‘ ’
(b) Nothing in this section shall be construed to preclude the reap-

- pointment as a member of the Foreign Claims Settlement Commission

of any person holding office as 2 member of such Commission on the
date of enactment of this Act. : :

 TITLE II

Sec. 201. That the Trading With the Enemy Act, as amended, is
amended as follows: : o ,

Sec. 202. Section 39 of the Trading With the Enemy Act is
amended by adding at the end thereof tge following new subsection :

“(d) The Attorney General is authorized and directed to cover

into the Treasury from time to time for deposit in the War Claims
Fund such sums from property vested in him or transferred to him
under this Act as he shall determine in his discretion not to be required
to fulfill obligations imposed under this Act or any other provision of
law, and not to be the subject matter of any judicial action or proceed-

“ing. There shall be deducted from each such deposit 5 per centum

thereof for ex incurred bg)t;he Foreign Claims Settlement Com-
mission and by the Treasury Department in the administration of
title II of the War Claims Act of 1948. Such deductions shall be
made before any ;)ayment is made pursuant to such title. All amounts
so deducted shall be covered into the Treasury to the credit of mis-
céllaneous receipts.” ; :
Sec. 203. Section 9(a) is amended by striking out the period at

‘the end thereof and inserting in Lieu thereof a colon and the fol-

lowing: “Provided further, That upon a determination made by the
President, in time of war or during any national emergency declared
by the President, that the interest and welfare of the United States

1113

62 Btat. 1246,

50 USC app. 39.

50 USC app. '
2001, .

Commission
members, terme.
of office. .

Appointment, .

50 USC app. 9. -

Ante, p. 1107,

50 USC app. 9.
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require the sale of any progerty or interest or any part thereof
claimed in any suit filed under this subsection and pending on or
after the date of enactment of this proviso the Alien gfmperty Cus-
todian or any successor officer, or agency may sell such %mperty or
interest or part thereof, in conformity with law applicable to sales
of pmgerty by him, at any time prior to the ent o? final judgment
Notice of sale. 1N Such suit. No such sale shall be made untliY thirty days have
1o P leation assed after the publication of notice in the Federal ister of the
’ intention to sell. The net proceeds of any such sale shall be deposited
in a special account established in the Treasury, and shall be held
in trust by the Secretary of the Treasury pending the entry of final
judgment in such suit. Any recovery of any claimant in any such
suit in respect of the property or interest or part thereof so sold
shall be satisfied from the net proceeds of such sale unless such claim-
ant, within sixty days after receipt of notice of the amount of net
proceeds of sale serves upon the Alien Property Custodian, or any
successor officer or agency, and files with the court an election to
waive all claims to the net proceeds, or any part thereof, and to claim
just compensation instead. If the court finds that the claimant has
established an interest; right, or titlé in any property in respect of
which such an election has been served and filed, it shall proceed
to determine the amount which will constitute just compensation for
such interest, right, or title, and shall order payment to the claim-
ant of the amount so determined. An order for the payment of
just compensation hereunder shall be a judgment against the United
tates and shall be payable first from the net proceeds of the sale in
an amount not to exceed the mnount the claimant would have received
had he elected to accept his proportionate part of the net proceeds of
the sale, and the balance, if any, shall be payable in the same manner
as are judgments in cases arising under section 1346 of title 28,
United States Code. The Alien Property Custodian or any suc-
cessor officer or agency shall, immedintely upon the entry of final
judgment, notify the Secretary of the Treasury of the determination -
lvy nal judgment of the claimant’s interest and right to the pro-
portionate part of the net proceeds from the sale, and the final deter-
mination by judgment of the amount of just compensation in the
event the claimant has elected to recover just compensation for the
- interest in the property he cluimed.” :

50 USC epp. 32.  SEC. 204. (8) Section 32(h) is amended by striking out all that fol-
lows the first sentence in the first paragraph down t mugh the third
paragraph, and inserting in lieu thereof the following: “In the case
of any organization not so designated before the date of enactment
of this amendment, such organization may be 8o designated only if
it applies for such designation within three months after such date of
enactment. ‘

“The Pmident,. or such officer as he may designate, ‘s.hali, before the | . ﬁ¢ % m /d”Z/D

expiration of the one-year period which begins on the date of enact-

ment of this amendment, pay out of the War Claims Fund to organ-

izations designated before or after the date of enactment of this amend- 4/

ment pursuant to this subsection the sum of $500,000. If there is more Ut
than one such designated organization, such sum shall be allocated : ! 3 U
among such organizations in the proportions in which the proceeds of '

‘heirless property were distributed, Kursuant to agreements to which

the United g‘:atm was & party, by the Intergovernmental Committee

for Refugees and successor organizations thereto. Acceptance of pay-
ment pursuant to this subsection by any such organization shall con-
stitute a full- and complete discharge of all claims filed by such
organization pursuant to this section, as it existed before the date of
enactment of this amendment. ‘
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“No payment may be made to any organization designated under

is section unless it has given firm and responsible assurances
approved by the President that (1) the payment will be used on the
basis of need in the rehabilitation and settlement of persons in the
United States who suffered substantial deprivation of lig:rty or failed
to enjoy the full rights of citizenship within the meaning of subdi-
visions (C) and (D§
make to the President, with a copy to be furnished to the Congress,
such reports (including a detailed annual report on the use of the
psyment made to it) and pennit such examination of its books as
the President, or such officer or agency as he may designate, ma
from time to time require; and (3) it will not use any part of suc
payment for legal fees, salaries, or other administrative expenses
connected with the filing of claims for such payment or for the
1wover'{‘hof any property or iuterest under this section.”

(b) The first sentence of section 33 of such Act is amended by
stn}géig‘out all that follows “whichever is later” and inserting 4
period. - '

(c) Section 39 of such Act is amended by adding at the end of sub-
section (b) the following new sentence: “Immediately upon the
enactment of this sentence, the Attorney General shall cover into the
Treasury of the United States, for deposit into the War Claims
Fund, from property vested in or transferred to him under this Aect,

the sum of $500,000 to make payments authorized under section 32(h) -
50 USC app. 32.

of this Act.”
Sec. 205. At the end of the Act, as amended, add the following
section: : : . 1
“Sec. 40. (a) Subject to the provisions of subsection (b) hereof, all

* rights and interests of individuals in estates, trusts, insurance policies,

1

annuities, remainders, pensions, workmen’s compensation and vet-
erans’ benefits vested under this Act after December 17, 1941, which
have not become payable or deliverable to or have not vested in -
gion in the Attorney General prior to December 31, 1961, are hereby
divested : Provided, That the provisions of this section shall not affect
the right of the Attorney General to retain all such property rights
and interests and to collect all income which is payable to or vested in
ion in him prior to December 31, 1961. :

“(b) Nothing contained in this section shall divest or require the
divestment of any portion of any such interest the beneficial owner of

which is a natural person who has been convicted Ps&:rsomz.]ly and by -

name by a court of competent jurisdiction of murder, ill treatment,
or deportation for slave labor of prisoners of war, political opponents,
ges, or civilian population In occupied territories, or ofpx(:mxﬁer
or ill treatment of military or naval persons, or of plunder or wanton
destruction without justified military necessity. :
“(c) At the earliest practicable time after the effective date of this
Act, the Attorney General shall transmit to the lawful owner or
custodian of any interest divested by this section written notice of such
divestment.” St o ' o .
‘Sec. 206. At the end of the Act, as amended, add the following new
section: h S
“Sec. 41. (=) Notwithstanding any statuté of limitation, lapse of

time, any prior decision by any court of the United States, or any -

compremise, release or ass ent to the Alien Property Custodian,
jurisdiction is hereby conferred upon the United States Court of
Claims to hear, deterniine, and report to the Congress concerning the
claims against the United States for the proceeds received by the
United States from the sale of the property vested under the pro-

of subsection (a) (t;.'le) of this section; (2) it will’

vigions of the Trading With the Enemy Act by vesting order pum-
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Chapter II-—Executive Orders ' ‘E. 0. 9788

PART IV—REPORTS
401. Each war agency shall report to

" the Congress quarterly the name of each

claimant to whom relief has been granted
under the Act, together with the amount
of such relief and a brief statement of
the facts and the administrative decision.
A copy of each such report to the Con-
gress shall be transmitted to the Bureau
of Internal Revenue.

PART V-—ADMINISTRATION

_501. The head of any agency may pre-
scribe supplementary regulations for his

agency. consistent with the provisions of -
“these Regulatlons and of the Act.

HARRY S Tntmm

THE WHrTE HOUSE,
October 5, 1946

'ExECUTIVE ORDER 9787

AMENDMENT OF EXECUTIVE ORDER No. T747
or NoveMBeRr 20, 1937, as AMENDED, Es-
TABLISHING THE SAN CLEMENTE ISLAND
NAvVAL DEPENSIVE SEA AREA !

Executive Order No. 7747 of November

- 20, 1937, as amended by Exectitive Order
.No. 8536 of September 6, 1940, is hereby

amended to read as follows:

“By virtue of and pursuant to the
authority vested'in me by the provisions

- of section 44 of the Criminal Code, as

amended (18 U. S. C. 96), the area of

“water surrounding San Clemente Island,

Californis, - extending from. low-water
mark out for a distance of three hundred
‘'yards beyond